# West Virginia Department of Environmental Protection

Harold D. Ward Cabinet Secretary

# Title V Operating Permit Revision



# For Minor Modification Permitting Action Under 45CSR30 and Title V of the Clean Air Act

**Permit Action Number:** MM01 **SIC:** 2869; 2821; 2819

Name of Permittee: Covestro LLC

Facility Name/Location: New Martinsville Facility

**County:** Marshall County

**Permittee Mailing Address:** 17595 Energy Road, Proctor, WV 26055

**Description of Permit Revision:** The purpose of MM01 is to remove conditions pertaining to the

rescinded permit R13-3463 and to modify the operating parameter limits based on the Combustion MACT (40 C.F.R. Part 63, Subpart EEE) performance test results from September

2024.

**Title V Permit Information:** 

Permit Number: R30-05100009-2024
Issued Date: August 6, 2024
Effective Date: August 20, 2024
Expiration Date: August 6, 2029

**Directions To Facility:** The plant is approximately seven (7) miles north of New Martinsville on

WV State Route 2.

THIS PERMIT REVISION IS ISSUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE WEST VIRGINIA AIR POLLUTION CONTROL ACT (W.VA. CODE §§ 22-5-1 ET SEQ.) AND 45CSR30 - "REQUIREMENTS FOR OPERATING PERMITS." THE PERMITTEE IDENTIFIED AT THE FACILITY ABOVE IS AUTHORIZED TO OPERATE THE STATIONARY SOURCES OF AIR POLLUTANTS IDENTIFIED HEREIN IN ACCORDANCE WITH ALL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF THIS PERMIT.

Laura M. Crowder

Laura M. Crowder Digitally signed by: Laura M. Crowder

104: CN = Laura M. Crowder email = Laura, M. Cro

August 12, 2025

Laura M. Crowder Date Issued

Director, Division of Air Quality

Permit Number: R30-05100009-2024
Permittee: Covestro LLC

Facility Name: **New Martinsville Facility**Permittee Mailing Address: **17595 Energy Road** 

Proctor, WV 26055

This permit is issued in accordance with the West Virginia Air Pollution Control Act (West Virginia Code §§ 22-5-1 et seq.) and 45CSR30 C Requirements for Operating Permits. The permittee identified at the above-referenced facility is authorized to operate the stationary sources of air pollutants identified herein in accordance with all terms and conditions of this permit.

Facility Location: Natrium, Marshall County, West Virginia

Facility Mailing Address: 17595 Energy Road

Proctor, WV 26055

Telephone Number: 304-455-4400

Type of Business Entity: LLC

Facility Description: The New Martinsville facility is an integrated chemical plant whose

primary purpose is to produce isocyanates, polyesters, polyethers, and acrylics. The majority of the production units in this plant are involved with the production of polyurethane products (isocyanates and polyols).

SIC Codes: 2869; 2821; 2819

UTM Coordinates: 514.50 km Easting • 4397.50 km Northing • Zone 17

Permit Writer: Nikki B. Moats

Any person whose interest may be affected, including, but not necessarily limited to, the applicant and any person who participated in the public comment process, by a permit issued, modified or denied by the Secretary may appeal such action of the Secretary to the Air Quality Board pursuant to article one [§§ 22B-1-1 et seq.], Chapter 22B of the Code of West Virginia. West Virginia Code §22-5-14.

Issuance of this Title V Operating Permit does not supersede or invalidate any existing permits under 45CSR13, 14 or 19, although all applicable requirements from such permits governing the facility's operation and compliance have been incorporated into the Title V Operating Permit.

# **Table of Contents**

1.0.	Emission Units and Active R13, R14, and R19 Permits	3
2.0.	General Conditions	22
3.0.	Facility-Wide Requirements and Permit Shield	30
	Source-specific Requirements	
4.0.	Boiler House	39
5.0.	Environmental Control Department	43
6.0.	HCL and SL	57
7.0.	Polyols	59
8.0.	Texin	<b></b> 81
9.0.	Reserved	84
10.0.	SPU	85
11.0.	Material Handling Department & Isomer Separation	89
12.0	Storage Vessel-Specific Requirements (PUD)	93
13.0	Batch Process Vents - Specific Requirements (PUD)	<del>9</del> 6
14.0	Ancillary Process Support Activities-Specific Requirements (PUD)	<del>103</del>
	Appendix A (45CSR2 Monitoring Plan)	
	Appendix C (Certification of Data Accuracy)	
	••	

# 1.0 Emission Units and Active R13, R14, and R19 Permits

# **1.1.** Emission Units

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	<b>Emission Unit Description</b>	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device				
	Boiler House								
9300-648	022	Boiler #9 - Produces 670 pound steam	1971	246.2 MM BTU/hr	None				
9300-501	022	Boiler #10 - Produces 670 pound steam	1971	171.0 MM BTU/hr	None				
9300-720	022	Boiler #11- Produces 670 pound steam	2007	98.0 MM BTU/hr	None				
		ECD							
033-121	011	TDI Residue Silo	1986	270 tons	033-021				
033-172	011	Bed Sand Silo	1993	35 tons	None				
033-220	011	Sulfur Silo	2002	5,000 lbs	033-221				
033-205	011	PAC silo	2000	80,000 lb	033-207				
033-197	011	Wastewater Storage Tank	1998	18,500 gal	033-197с				
033-198	011	Wastewater Storage Tank	1998	18,500 gal	033-198c				
033-019	011	TDI Residue Feed Silo	1986	1,900 ft^3	PB15 033-021				
033-001	011	Sludge Tank	1986	2,000 gal	9100-525				
033-037	011	Diesel Fuel Tank	1986	1,000 gal	None				
9100-021	011	Neutralization Basin	1973	100,000 gal	None				
9100-703 9100-705	011	Neutralization Tanks (2)	1996	21,225 gal ea.	None				
9100-583	011	Primary Clarifier Suck Tank	1973	22,000 gal	None				
9100-030	011	Primary Clarifier	1973	1 MM gal	None				
9100-584 9100-585	011	Equalization Tanks (2)	1987	2.5 MM gal ea.	None				
9100-063.1 9100-063.2	011	Biox Tanks (2)	1973	1 MM gal ea.	None				
9100-509	011	Secondary Clarifier Feed Tank	1973	4,700 gal	None				
9100-067	011	Secondary Clarifier	1973	1 MM gal	None				

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	<b>Control Device</b>
9100-074	011	Carbon Treat Feed Tank	1973	4,700 gal	None
9100-762	011	Effluent Diffuser Head Tank	1997	85,000 gal	None
9100-092.1 9100-092.2 9100-523	011	Carbon Towers (3)	1973 1973 1988	11,450 ft^3 ea.	None
9100-734	011	Emergency Spill Tank	1995	100,000 gal	None
9100-630	011	RCRA Sump Pit Tank	1987	2,233 gal	None
9100-002	011	Caustic Tank	1973	80,000 gal	None
9100-042	011	Phosphoric Tank	1983	3,000 gal	None
033-040	011	Fluidized Bed Incinerator	1986	43 MM BTU/hr	033-070 033-083
9100-772	011	FBI Waste Tank	2007		None
		HCL and S	SL		
15NN	15NN	Loading Rack	1980	NA	Scrubber 9950-515
1500	1500	Loading Rack	1980	NA	Scrubber 9950-515
		Polyols			
011-001.1	No Vent Pressurized	PO Tank (STV32A) – pressurized no vent	1970	27,000 gallons	None
011-001.2	No Vent Pressurized	PO Tank (STV33A) – pressurized no vent	1970	27,000 gallons	None
011-005	No Vent Pressurized	EO Tank (STV34) – pressurized no vent	1970	27,000 gallons	None
011-010	EP10	EDA Tank (STV44)	1969	6,000 gallons	None
011-015	EP6	RM Tank (STV40)	1969	16,560 gallons	None
011-019	EP13	Sulfuric Tank (STV47)	2000	6,000 gallons	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
011-137a	EP9a	o-TDA storage tank	2016	16,000 gallons	None
011-140	No Vent Pressurized	Freon Tank (STV37) pressurized no vent	1973	6,600 gallons	None
011-160.1	EP11	RM Tank STV45	1972	20,000 gallons	None
011-160.2	EP12	RM Tank STV46	1972	20,000 gallons	None
011-163.2	EP54	RM Tank (PVP54) terate	1972	12,000 gallons	None
011-513	EP14	RM Tank (STV48) KOH	1975	18,500 gallons	None
011-540	EP7	RM Tank (STV41) Fyrol	1979	10,000 gallons	None
011-543	EP4	RM Tank (STV38) Niax	1979	10,000 gallons	None
011-569	EP5	RM Tank (STV39) PG	1975	10,000 gallons	None
011-735	EP8	RM Tank (STV43) m-TDA	1987	12,800 gallons	None
011-857	EP41	RM Tank (STV75) TXIB	1994	10,000 gallons	None
011-605	No Vent Pressurized	Tank	1969	15,000 gallons	None
011-798	No Vent Pressurized	Tank	1990	6,500 gallons	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
011-102.1	STV76	Tank	1997	6,000 gallons	None
011-789	EP55	Sugar Hopper	1991	185 ft^3	None
011-790	EP56	Sugar Hopper	1991	185 ft^3	None
011-1176	EP59	Carbon Black Paste Tank	2000	6,000 gal	None
011-081	EP60	Cold Glycol Tank	1969	1,500 gal	None
011-012	EP61	Hot Glycol Tank	1969	500 gal	None
011-087.1	EP15	FG Tank (STV1)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.2	EP16	FG Tank (STV2)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.3	EP17	FG Tank (STV3)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.4	EP18	FG Tank (STV4)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.5	EP19	FG Tank (STV5)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.6	EP20	FG Tank (STV6)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.7	EP21	FG Tank (STV7)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.8	EP22	FG Tank (STV8)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.9	EP23	FG Tank (STV9)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.10	EP24	FG Tank (STV10)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.11	EP25	FG Tank (STV11)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.12	EP26	FG Tank (STV12)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.13	EP27	FG Tank (STV13)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.14	EP28	FG Tank (STV14)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-087.15	EP29	FG Tank (STV15)	1969	20,000 gal	None
011-086.1	EP30	FG Tank (STV16)	1973	80,000 gal	None
011-086.2	EP31	FG Tank (STV17)	1969	80,000 gal	None
011-086.3	EP32	FG Tank (STV18)	1969	80,000 gal	None
011-086.4	EP33	FG Tank (STV19)	1973	80,000 gal	None
011-086.5	EP34	FG Tank (STV20)	1973	80,000 gal	None
011-086.6	EP35	FG Tank (STV21)	1973	80,000 gal	None
011-086.7	EP36	FG Tank (STV22)	1973	80,000 gal	None
011-170.1	EP37	FG Tank (STV23)	1973	300,000 gal	None
011-593	EP38	FG Tank (STV24)	1982	20,000 gal	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
011-630	EP39	FG Tank (STV25)	1982	160,000 gal	None
011-742	EP40	FG Tank (STV26)	1988	25,000 gal	None
011-163.1	EP47	Filter Feed Tank	1969	12,000 gal	None
011- 056.1A/B	EP48	Evaporative Feed Tank	1969	10,000 gal	None
011- 060.1A/B	EP49	Product Hold Tank	1969	10,000 gal	None
011-056.2A	EP50	Product Hold Tank	1969	5,000 gal	None
011-056.2B	EP51	Product Hold Tank	1969	5,000 gal	None
011-060.2A	EP52	Product Hold Tank	1969	5,000 gal	None
011-060.2B	EP53	Product Hold Tank	1969	5,000 gal	None
011-845	EP57	Wastewater Tank	1996	6,565 gal	None
011-850	EP58	Wastewater Tank	1996	6,565 gal	None
011-027.1	EP1	#1 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.2	EP1	#2 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.3	EP1	#3 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.4	EP1	#4 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.5	EP1	#5 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.6	EP1	#6 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.9	EP1	#9 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-027.10	EP1	#10 Polyol Reactor (PVP57)	1986	4,250 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.1	EP1	#1 Neutralizer	1969	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.2	EP1	#2 Neutralizer	1969	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	<b>Emission Unit Description</b>	Year Installed	Design Capacity	<b>Control Device</b>
011-034.3	EP1	#3 Neutralizer	1969	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.4	EP1	#4 Neutralizer	1969	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.5	EP1	#5 Neutralizer	1969	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.6	EP1	#6 Neutralizer	1997	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.7	EP1	#7 Neutralizer	1997	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.8	EP1	#8 Neutralizer	1997	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-034.9	EP1	#9 Neutralizer	1997	4,300 gal	Scrubber 011-1159
011-609.1	EP3B	Pre-mix Tank (PVP63A/63B)	1983	1,000 gal	None
011-609.2	EP3C	Pre-mix Tank (PVP65A/65B)	1983	1,000 gal	None
011-609.3	EP3D	Pre-mix Tank (PVP61A/61B)	1983	1,000 gal	None
011-741	EP3A	Pre-mix Tank (PVP59A/59B)	1988	2,000 gal	None
011-610	ЕР3Н	East Blend Tank (PVP60A/60B)	1982	5,850 gal	None
011-740	EP3E	Far East Blend Tank (PVP58A/58B)	1988	5,850 gal	None
011-115.1	EP3F	Middle Blend Tank (PVP62A/62B)	2001	5,850 gal	None
011-115.2	EP3G	West Blend Tank (PVP64A/64B)	1970	5,850 gal	None
011-662	EP42	SW Blend Storage (STV 27)	1982	25,000 gal	None
011-611.1	EP43	SE Blend Storage (STV 28)	1982	25,000 gal	None
011-570.1	EP44	E Blend Storage (STV 29)	1975	25,000 gal	None
011-570.2	EP45	M Blend Storage (STV 30)	1975	25,000 gal	None
011-570.3	EP46	W Blend Storage (STV 31)	1975	25,000 gal	None
011-719.1	EP66A	Railcar loading (001-001)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.2	EP66B	Railcar loading (001-002)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.3	EP66C	Railcar loading (001-003)	1970's	N/A	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	<b>Emission Unit Description</b>	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
011-719.4	EP66D	Railcar loading (001-004)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.5	EP66F	Railcar loading (001-005)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.1A	EP67A	Trailer loading (002-001)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.1B	EP67B	Trailer loading (002-002)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.1C	EP67C	Trailer loading (002-003)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.1D	EP67D	Trailer loading (002-004)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.2A	EP68A	Trailer loading (003-001)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.2B	EP68B	Trailer loading (003-002)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.3A	EP69A	Trailer loading (004-001)	1970's	N/A	None
011-719.3A 011-579.3B	EP69B	Trailer loading (004-002)	1970's	N/A	None
011-379.3B	EP70	,	1970's		None
		Drum/Tote Filling (005)		N/A	None
011-621.1	EP-71	Trailer Loading (006)	1970's	N/A	
STV32	EP-72	FG Storage Tank (STV32)	2007	23,000 gal	None
		Texin			
PV11	022-570	ZSK-83 Extruder	1988	21.5 MMlb/yr	None
PV11	022-814	ZSK-83 Extruder	1995	10 MMlb/yr	None
PV11	022-890	ZSK-120 Extruder	1996	20 MMlb/yr	None
VC01/PC01	022-196.1	#1 Silo	1969	750 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
VC01/PC01	022-196.2	#2 Silo	1969	750 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
VC01/PC01	022-196.3	#3 Silo	1969	750 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
VC01/PC01	022-196.4	#4 Silo	1969	750 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
002- 597/PC01	022-448	#5 Silo	1995	750 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
002- 597/PC01	022-449	#6 Silo	1995	750 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
002- 597/PC01	022-922	#7 Silo	1996	1500 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
002- 597/PC01	022-923	#8 Silo	1996	1500 ft <sup>3</sup>	None
VC01/PC01	022-609	Pelletizer	1990	4000 lbs / hr	None
VC01/PC01	022-710	Pelletizer	1994	4000 lbs / hr	None
VC01/PC01	022-821	Pelletizer	1994	4000 lbs / hr	None
VC01/PC01	022-822	Pelletizer	1994	4000 lbs / hr	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
VC01/PC01	022-897	Pelletizer	1996	4000 lbs / hr	None
023-101	023-101	Polyol Stg Tank	1969	20000 gal	None
023-104	023-104	Polyol Stg Tank	1969	20000 gal	None
023-502	023-502	Polyol Stg Tank	1994	20000 gal	None
023-508	023-508	Polyol Stg Tank	1994	20000 gal	None
023-513	023-513	Polyol Stg Tank	2001	5000 gal	None
023-113	023-113	Solvent Stg Tank	1969	5000 gal	None
023-110	023-110	XE Stg Tank	1969	5000 gal	None
022-118	022-118	Polyol Mix Tank	1969	1500 gal	None
022-119	022-119	Polyol Mix Tank	1969	1500 gal	None
022-122	022-122	Polyol Mix Tank	1969	1500 gal	None
022-123	022-123	Polyol Mix Tank	1969	1500 gal	None
022-116	022-116	XB Day Tank	1969	300 gal	None
022-595	022-595	MDI Day Tank	1988	1050 gal	None
022-441	022-441	DES-W Day Tank	1995	1050 gal	None
022-117	022-117	XE Day Tank	1969	300 gal	None
022-841	022-841	#2 Resin Run Tank	1969	60 gal	None
022-875	022-875	Polyol Hold Tank	1995	2000 gal	None
022-878	022-878	Polyol Hold Tank	1996	2000 gal	None
022-732	022-732	#1 Resin Heater	1988	141 M BTU/hr	None
022-813	022-813	#2 Resin Heater	1995	141 M BTU/hr	None
022-889	022-889	#3 Resin Heater	1996	198 M BTU/hr	None
022-841b	022-841b	#1 Resin Run Tank	1969	60 gal	None
022-1077	022-1077	Hold Tank	2002	2000 gal	None
TX4-1	022-1080	Additive Batch Tank	2003	250 gal	None
TX4-1	022- 1082/1083	Mixer/Product Cure Oven	2003		None
TX4-2	022-1076	Hold Tank	2003	2,000 gal	None
TX4-3	022-0118	Mix Tank	2003	1,500 gal	None
TX4-4	022-0831	Cyclone	2003	6.41 ft^3	022-970
022-844a	022-844a	MDI Run Tank	1969	20 gal	None
022-844b	022-844b	XE Run Tank	1969	20 gal	None
- CT 10 - 1 -		Isomer Separ		I J	
PCV001.2	5700-011	Intermediate Hold Tank	1981	5,600 gal	Car-1
PCV001.2	5700-001.1	#1 Crystallizer	1981	5,313 gal	Car-1
PCV001.2	5700-001.2	#2 Crystallizer	1981	5,313 gal	Car-1
PCV001.2	5700-008.1	#1 TD Hold Tank	1981	3,600 gal	Car-1

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
PCV001.2	5700-008.2	#2 TD Hold Tank	1981	3,600 gal	Car-1
PCV001.2	5700-009.1	#1 TDS Hold Tank	1981	3,600 gal	Car-1
PCV001.2	5700-009.2	#2 TDS Hold Tank	1981	3,600 gal	Car-1
05L	CA26	TD/TDS Loading	1991	NA	Carbon Adsorption
CA27	CA27	Benzoyl Chloride Injection System	1991	NA	Carbon Adsorption
		SPU			
026-092	92	Methyl-P Storage Pot	1990	50 Gal	Carbon Drum car-092
026-662	662	Benzoyl Chloride Pot	1989	30 Gal	Carbon Drum car-662
026-762	762	Masterbatch Mix Tank	1992	100 Gal	Carbon Drum car-762
026-663	663	Isocyanate Weigh Tank	1989	2,000 Gal	Carbon Drum car-663
026-644	644	Polyester Weigh Tank	1989	2,000 Gal	None
026-642	642	Polyether Weigh Tank	1989	2,000 Gal	None
026-524	524	#1 Weigh Tank	1981	2,000 Gal	None
026-552	552	#2 Weigh Tank	1981	2,000 Gal	None
026-653	653	Vacuum Pump	1989	NA	Carbon Drum car-653
026-233	233	Vacuum Pump	1974	NA	Carbon Drum car-233
026-654	654	Vacuum Pump	1989	NA	Carbon Drum car-654
026-794	794	Pig Launcher	1994	NA	Carbon Drum car-794
026-522	PV12	"R" Reactor Vent	1981	7,500 Gal	Carbon Drum car-522
026-230	PV10	"M" Reactor Vent	1974	5,000 Gal	Carbon Drum car-230r
026-645	PV13	"X" Reactor Vent	1989	9,000 Gal	Carbon Drum car-645
026-756	PV09	"M" Drumming Vent	1990	NA	Carbon Drum car-756

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	<b>Emission Unit Description</b>	Year Installed	Design Capacity	<b>Control Device</b>
026-752	PV14	"X" Drumming Vent	1990	NA	Carbon Drum car-752
032-001	PV86	TDI Run Tank	1970	1,850 Gal	Carbon Drum car-4
032-006	006	Polyol Run Tank	1970	1,850 Gal	None
032-002	002	#1 Post Reactor	1970	1,850 Gal	None
032-003	045.1	#2 Post Reactor	1970	1,850 Gal	None
032-044	045.1	Thin Film Evaporator	1979	300 Gal	None
032-005	005	#2 Intermediate Storage	1970	1,850 Gal	None
032-030	045.1	Condenser	1971	150 Gal	None
032-031	045.1	Condenser	1971	150 Gal	None
032-539	045.1	PHD Vacuum Pump	2001	N/A	None
026-008	8	Tank Truck Loading	1984	N/A	Carbon Drum
026-592.1	592.1	Vacuum Pump	1984	N/A	None
026-592.2	592.2	Vacuum Pump	1984	N/A	None
026-548.1	548.1	Vacuum Pump	1997	N/A	Scrubber 060-064
026-548.2	548.2	Vacuum Pump	1997	N/A	Scrubber 060
026-548.3	548.3	Vacuum Pump	1995	N/A	Scrubber 060
026-547.2	*	"N" Vacuum Pump to West Knock-out Pot	1983	290 Gal	(Thru 548.2)
026-541	*	"N" Reactor Reflux Column	1983	690 Gal	(Thru 548.1)
026-543	*	"N" Reactor Partial Condenser	1983	350 Gal	(Thru 548.1)
026-545	*	"N" Reactor Total Condenser	1983	175 Gal	(Thru 548.1)
026-547.1	*	"N" Vacuum Pump to East Knock-out Pot	1983	290 Gal	(Thru 548.1)
026-807	*	"O" Reactor Reflux Column	1997	690 Gal	(Thru 548.3)
026-809	*	"O" Reactor Partial Condenser	1997	350 Gal	(Thru 548.3)
026-811	*	"O" Reactor Total Condenser	1997	175 Gal	(Thru 548.3)
026-813	*	"O" Reactor Knock-out Condenser	1997	60 Gal	(Thru 548.3)
026-814	*	"O" Reactor Knock-out Separator	1997	200 Gal	(Thru 548.3)
026-804	*	"O" Reactor	1997	7,500 Gal	(Thru 548.3)
026-589	PV08	Glycol Weigh Tank	1985	2,000 Gal	None
026-555	PV05	"L" Drumming (IDLE)	1985	NA	Carbon Drum car-555

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
026-533	PV07	"N" Reactor Vent	1983	7,500 Gal	None
026-588	588	Acid Weigh Tank	1985	2,000 Gal	None
		MHD			
301	301	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	20,000 Gallons	None
302	302	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	20,000 Gallons	None
303	303	Storage Tank	1963	20,000 Gallons	None
304	304	Storage Tank	1963	20,000 Gallons	None
305	305	Storage Tank	1961	80,000 Gallons	None
306	306	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	80,000 Gallons	None
309	309	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	10,000 Gallons	None
310	310	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	18,000 Gallons	None
312	312	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	18,000 Gallons	None
313	313	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	20,000 Gallons	None
315	315	Storage Tank	1963	20,000 Gallons	None
317	317	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	12,000 Gallons	None
321	321	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	12,000 Gallons	None
322	322	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	12,000 Gallons	None
323	323	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	12,000 Gallons	None
324	324	Storage Tank	Approx.1967	20,000 Gallons	None
325	325	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	12,000 Gallons	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
326	326	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	35,000 Gallons	None
327	327	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	35,000 Gallons	None
539	539	Storage Tank	Approx. 1967	500,000 Gallons	None
558	CA24	Storage Tank	1991	40,000 Gallons	TCA08 Carbon
559	CA25	Storage Tank	1991	40,000 Gallons	TCA09 Carbon
1202	1202	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	25,000 Gallons	None
1203	1203	Storage Tank	1981	300,000 Gallons	None
1204	1204	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	25,000 Gallons	None
1205	1205	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	12,500 Gallons	None
1206	Scrub-1	Storage Tank	1988	27,500 Gallons	Scrub-1
1207	1207	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	80,000 Gallons	None
1208	1208	Storage Tank	1982	80,000 Gallons	None
1209	1209	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	80,000 Gallons	None
1210	1210	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	20,000 Gallons	None
1211	1211	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	20,000 Gallons	None
1212	1212	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	12,000 Gallons	None
1213	1213	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	12,000 Gallons	None
1214	1214	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	12,000 Gallons	None
1215	1215	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	12,000 Gallons	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
1216	1216	Storage Tank	Prior to 1980	12,000 Gallons	None
1301	1301	Storage Tank	1966	300,000 Gallons	None
1302	1302	Storage Tank	1968	300,000 Gallons	None
1303	1303	Storage Tank	1970	300,000 Gallons	None
1304	1304	Storage Tank	1970	300,000 Gallons	None
1305	1305	Storage Tank	1970	300,000 Gallons	None
1306	1306	Storage Tank	1970	80,000 Gallons	Carbon
1307	1307	Storage Tank	1970	80,000 Gallons	None
1308	1308	Storage Tank	1970	80,000 Gallons	None
1309	1309	Storage Tank	1970	80,000 Gallons	None
1310	1310	Storage Tank	1970	80,000 Gallons	None
1311	1311	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	80,000 Gallons	None
1312	1312	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	12,000 Gallons	None
1313	1313	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1314	1314	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1315	1315	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1316	1316	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1317	1317	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1318	1318	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
1319	1319	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1320	1320	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1321	1321	Storage Tank	1970	25,000 Gallons	None
1322	1322	Storage Tank	1970	25,000 Gallons	None
1323	1323	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	80,000 Gallons	None
1324	1324	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	25,000 Gallons	None
1325	1325	Storage Tank	1978	80,000 Gallons	None
1326	1326	Storage Tank	1961	80,000 Gallons	None
1327	1327	Storage Tank	Approx. 1969	80,000 Gallons	None
502	502	Tank 502	1980	20,000 gallons	None
030-02	030-02	Storage Tank	Approx. 1965	26,000 Gallons	None
4500-026	4500-026	Storage Tank	Approx. 1981	20,000 Gallons	None
03P	03P	Loading Rack	1963	NA	Carbon
03Q	03Q	Loading Rack	1961	NA	Carbon
03S	03S	Loading Rack	1970	NA	Carbon
03W	03W	Loading Rack	Prior to 1970	NA	Carbon
03Z	03Z	Loading Rack	1961	NA	Carbon
04A	04A	Loading Rack	Approx. 1967	NA	Carbon
05G	05G	Loading Rack	Approx. 1970	NA	Carbon
05TD	05TD	Loading Rack	1970	NA	Carbon
12B	12B	Loading Rack	1982	NA	None
12C	12C	Loading Rack	Prior to 1970	NA	None
13HH	13HH	Loading Rack	Prior to 1970	NA	None
13II	13II	Loading Rack	1966	NA	None

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
13KK	13KK	Loading Rack	1970	NA	None
13LL	13LL	Loading Rack	1970	NA	None
		Prepolymer React	tors (PUD)		
BV PE1	Scrub 2	Polyester/Polyether Buffer #1	<del>2020</del>	4,200 Gallons	Scrub 2
BV PE2	Serub 2	Polyester/Polyether Buffer #2	<del>2020</del>	1,500 Gallons	Serub 2
BV PE3	Serub 2	Polyester/Polyether Buffer #3	<del>2020</del>	<del>1,000</del> <del>Gallons</del>	Serub 2
BV PE4	Serub 2	Polyester/Polyether Buffer #4	<del>2020</del>	2,000 Gallons	Serub 2
BV Amine1	Scrub 2	Amine Buffer 1	<del>2020</del>	400 Gallons	Serub 2
BV Amine1	Scrub 2	Amine Buffer 2	<del>2020</del>	400 <del>Gallons</del>	Scrub 2
BV diol	Scrub 2	<del>Diol Buffer</del>	<del>2020</del>	<del>1,500</del> <del>Gallons</del>	Scrub 2
PR#1	Scrub 2	Prepolymer Reactor Line #1	<del>2020</del>	2,642 Gallons	Scrub 2
PR#2	Serub 2	Prepolymer Reactor Line #2	<del>2020</del>	3,170 Gallons	Scrub 2

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	<b>Emission Unit Description</b>	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device	
Distillation Reactor (PUD)						
BV Solv	BN NCO	Solvent Buffer	<del>2000</del>	300 Gallons	None	
BV NCO	BV NCO	Isocyanate Buffer	<del>2020</del>	3,200 Gallons	None	
BV CE1	Scrub 2	Chain Extender Buffer #1	<del>2020</del>	400 Gallons	Scrub 2	
BV CE1	Scrub 2	Chain Extender Buffer #2	<del>2020</del>	400 Gallons	Scrub 2	
BV CE1	Scrub 2	Chain Extender Buffer #3	<del>2020</del>	400 Gallons	Scrub 2	
BV-CE1	Scrub 2	Chain Extender Buffer #4	<del>2020</del>	1000 Gallons	Scrub 2	
BV MixCE1	Scrub 2	Chain Extender Mix Buffer #1	<del>2020</del>	660 Gallons	Scrub 2	
BV MixCE2	Scrub 2	Chain Extender Mix Buffer #2	<del>2020</del>	500 Gallons	Scrub 2	
DR#1	Scrub 2	Distillation Reactor Line #1	<del>2020</del>	6,604 Gallons	Scrub 2	
<del>DR#2</del>	Scrub 2	Distillation Reactor Line #2	<del>2020</del>	7,925 Gallons	Scrub 2	
Cond	Scrub 2	Acetone Condenser		80,000 Gallons	Scrub 2	
		Formulation Reac	tor (PUD)			
BV Add Fd	Scrub 2	Additive Feed Reactor	<del>2020</del>	400 Gallons	Scrub 2	
BV Add Mx	Scrub 2	Additive Mix Reactor	<del>2020</del>	100 Gallons	Scrub 2	
FR#1	Scrub 2	Formulation Reactor Line #1	2000	10,435 Gallons	Scrub 2	
FR#2	Scrub 2	Formulation Reactor Line #2	<del>2020</del>	11,624 Gallons	Scrub 2	
Product Loading Rack (PUD)						
<del>PUD LR</del>	<del>PUD LR</del>	Loading Rack	<del>2020</del>	<del>80 gpm</del>	None	
	Acetone Recovery (PUD)					
<del>307</del>	Scrub 3	Tank 307 (Dry Acetone Storage)	<del>1967</del>	25,000 Gallons	Scrub 3	

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
Acetone Rec	Scrub 3	Rinsing Acetone Recovery	2000	NA	Scrub-3
		Cleaning (P	<del>UD)</del>		
<del>3 17</del>	Serub 2	Cleaning Material Hold Tank	<del>1967</del>	12,000 Gallons	Scrub 2
<del>CV-1</del>	Scrub 3	Acetone Collecting Vessel	<del>2020</del>	2,100 Gallons	<del>Scrub 3</del>
PUD LR2	NA	Acetone Transfer Rack	2020	NA	None
		Control Dev	vices		
		ECD			
033-070	011	Electrostatic Precipitator	1986	9,000 lbs/hr	N/A
033-083	011	FBI Two Stage Jet Scrubber	1986	9,000 lbs/hr	N/A
033-021	PB15	TDI residue baghouse	1986	1,525 lbs/hr	N/A
033-207	011	PAC silo baghouse	2000	1,000 scfm 226 ft^2	N/A
033-221	011	Sulfur silo baghouse	2002	3.3scfm 46 ft^2	N/A
033-197c	011	Carbon Drum for wastewater tank (197)	1998	55 gal	N/A
033-198c	011	Carbon Drum for wastewater tank (198)	1998	55 gal	N/A
9100-525	011	Lime Silo Scrubber	1980	27 ft^3	N/A
		HCL and SL – Con	trol Devices		
9950-515	15NN/15OO	HCL Loading Scrubber	1996	2250 cfm; 19gpm	N/A
		Polyols – Contro	l Devices		
011-1159	EP-1	Acid Scrubber	2002	N/A	N/A
		Texin – Control	Devices		
022-970	TX4-4	Baghouse	1996		N/A
022-1151	VC01/PC01	Baghouse	2009		N/A
		Isomer Separation – C	ontrol Devices		
Car-1	PCV0001.2	Carbon Drum			N/A

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	<b>Control Device</b>		
SPU – Control Devices							
Car-092	092	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-662	662	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-762	762	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-663	663	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-653	653	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-233	233	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-654	654	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-794	794	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-522	PV12	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-230	PV10	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-645	PV13	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-756	PV09	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-752	PV14	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-4	PV86	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-008	8	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
Car-444	PV05	Carbon Drum	Changed frequently		N/A		
	Prepol	ymer/ Distillation/ Formulation Re	eactors Control De	vices (PUD)			
Scrub 2	Scrub 2	Water Scrubber	2020		<del>N/A</del>		

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device	
	Acetone Recovery and Cleaning Control Devices (PUD)					
Scrub 2	Scrub-2	Water Scrubber	2020		N/A	
Scrub 3	Scrub-3	Water Scrubber	2020		<del>N/A</del>	

# 1.2. Active R13, R14, and R19 Permits

The underlying authority for any conditions from R13, R14, and/or R19 permits contained in this operating permit is cited using the original permit number (e.g. R13-1234). The current applicable version of such permit(s) is listed below.

Permit Number	Date of Issuance
R13-3463	1/24/2020
R13-0026	6/22/1983
R13-0138B	6/22/1983
R13-2677D	7/24/2008
R13-0842F	5/15/2018
R13-0863	7/18/1986
R13-0537	3/7/1980
R13-2507	10/29/2002
R13-0459	12/21/1978
R13-0555	6/24/1980
R13-2443D	6/16/2016
R13-1409B	11/21/2006

#### 2.0 General Conditions

#### 2.1. Definitions

- 2.1.1. All references to the "West Virginia Air Pollution Control Act" or the "Air Pollution Control Act" mean those provisions contained in W.Va. Code §§ 22-5-1 to 22-5-18.
- 2.1.2. The "Clean Air Act" means those provisions contained in 42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 to 7671q, and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- 2.1.3. "Secretary" means the Secretary of the Department of Environmental Protection or other person to whom the Secretary has delegated authority or duties pursuant to W.Va. Code §§ 22-1-6 or 22-1-8 (45CSR§30-2.39.). The Director of the Division of Air Quality is the Secretary's designated representative for the purposes of this permit.
- 2.1.4. Unless otherwise specified in a permit condition or underlying rule or regulation, all references to a "rolling yearly total" shall mean the sum of the monthly data, values or parameters being measured, monitored, or recorded, at any given time for the previous twelve (12) consecutive calendar months.

# 2.2. Acronyms

CAAA	Clean Air Act Amendments	NSPS	New Source Performance
CBI	Confidential Business Information		Standards
CEM	Continuous Emission Monitor	PM	Particulate Matter
CES	Certified Emission Statement	$PM_{10}$	Particulate Matter less than
C.F.R. or CFR	Code of Federal Regulations		10μm in diameter
CO	Carbon Monoxide	pph	Pounds per Hour
C.S.R. or CSR	Codes of State Rules	ppm	Parts per Million
DAQ	Division of Air Quality	PSD	Prevention of Significant
DEP	Department of Environmental		Deterioration
	Protection	psi	Pounds per Square Inch
FOIA	Freedom of Information Act	SIC	Standard Industrial
HAP	Hazardous Air Pollutant		Classification
HON	Hazardous Organic NESHAP	SIP	State Implementation Plan
HP	Horsepower	$SO_2$	Sulfur Dioxide
lbs/hr <i>or</i> lb/hr	Pounds per Hour	TAP	Toxic Air Pollutant
LDAR	Leak Detection and Repair	TPY	Tons per Year
m	Thousand	TRS	Total Reduced Sulfur
MACT	Maximum Achievable Control	TSP	Total Suspended Particulate
	Technology	USEPA	United States
mm	Million		<b>Environmental Protection</b>
mmBtu/hr	Million British Thermal Units per		Agency
	Hour	UTM	Universal Transverse
mmft³/hr <i>or</i>	Million Cubic Feet Burned per		Mercator
mmcf/hr	Hour	VEE	Visual Emissions
NA or N/A	Not Applicable		Evaluation
NAAQS	National Ambient Air Quality	VOC	Volatile Organic
	Standards		Compounds
NESHAPS	National Emissions Standards for		
	Hazardous Air Pollutants		
$NO_x$	Nitrogen Oxides		

# 2.3. Permit Expiration and Renewal

- 2.3.1. Permit duration. This permit is issued for a fixed term of five (5) years and shall expire on the date specified on the cover of this permit, except as provided in 45CSR§30-6.3.b. and 45CSR§30-6.3.c. [45CSR§30-5.1.b.]
- 2.3.2. A permit renewal application is timely if it is submitted at least six (6) months prior to the date of permit expiration.

[45CSR§30-4.1.a.3.]

- 2.3.3. Permit expiration terminates the source's right to operate unless a timely and complete renewal application has been submitted consistent with 45CSR§30-6.2. and 45CSR§30-4.1.a.3. [45CSR§30-6.3.b.]
- 2.3.4. If the Secretary fails to take final action to deny or approve a timely and complete permit application before the end of the term of the previous permit, the permit shall not expire until the renewal permit has been issued or denied, and any permit shield granted for the permit shall continue in effect during that time.

  [45CSR§30-6.3.c.]

#### 2.4. Permit Actions

2.4.1. This permit may be modified, revoked, reopened and reissued, or terminated for cause. The filing of a request by the permittee for a permit modification, revocation and reissuance, or termination, or of a notification of planned changes or anticipated noncompliance does not stay any permit condition.

[45CSR§30-5.1.f.3.]

#### 2.5. Reopening for Cause

- 2.5.1. This permit shall be reopened and revised under any of the following circumstances:
  - a. Additional applicable requirements under the Clean Air Act or the Secretary's legislative rules become applicable to a major source with a remaining permit term of three (3) or more years. Such a reopening shall be completed not later than eighteen (18) months after promulgation of the applicable requirement. No such reopening is required if the effective date of the requirement is later than the date on which the permit is due to expire, unless the original permit or any of its terms and conditions has been extended pursuant to 45CSR§§30-6.6.a.1.A. or B.
  - b. Additional requirements (including excess emissions requirements) become applicable to an affected source under Title IV of the Clean Air Act (Acid Deposition Control) or other legislative rules of the Secretary. Upon approval by U.S. EPA, excess emissions offset plans shall be incorporated into the permit.
  - c. The Secretary or U.S. EPA determines that the permit contains a material mistake or that inaccurate statements were made in establishing the emissions standards or other terms or conditions of the permit.
  - d. The Secretary or U.S. EPA determines that the permit must be revised or revoked and reissued to assure compliance with the applicable requirements.

[45CSR§30-6.6.a.]

#### 2.6. Administrative Permit Amendments

2.6.1. The permittee may request an administrative permit amendment as defined in and according to the procedures specified in 45CSR§30-6.4.

[45CSR§30-6.4.]

#### 2.7. Minor Permit Modifications

2.7.1. The permittee may request a minor permit modification as defined in and according to the procedures specified in 45CSR§30-6.5.a.

[45CSR§30-6.5.a.]

# 2.8. Significant Permit Modification

2.8.1. The permittee may request a significant permit modification, in accordance with 45CSR§30-6.5.b., for permit modifications that do not qualify for minor permit modifications or as administrative amendments. [45CSR§30-6.5.b.]

# 2.9. Emissions Trading

2.9.1. No permit revision shall be required, under any approved economic incentives, marketable permits, emissions trading, and other similar programs or processes for changes that are provided for in the permit and that are in accordance with all applicable requirements.

[45CSR§30-5.1.h.]

# 2.10. Off-Permit Changes

- 2.10.1. Except as provided below, a facility may make any change in its operations or emissions that is not addressed nor prohibited in its permit and which is not considered to be construction nor modification under any rule promulgated by the Secretary without obtaining an amendment or modification of its permit. Such changes shall be subject to the following requirements and restrictions:
  - a. The change must meet all applicable requirements and may not violate any existing permit term or condition.
  - b. The permittee must provide a written notice of the change to the Secretary and to U.S. EPA within two (2) business days following the date of the change. Such written notice shall describe each such change, including the date, any change in emissions, pollutants emitted, and any applicable requirement that would apply as a result of the change.
  - c. The change shall not qualify for the permit shield.
  - d. The permittee shall keep records describing all changes made at the source that result in emissions of regulated air pollutants, but not otherwise regulated under the permit, and the emissions resulting from those changes.
  - e. No permittee may make any change subject to any requirement under Title IV of the Clean Air Act (Acid Deposition Control) pursuant to the provisions of 45CSR§30-5.9.

f. No permittee may make any changes which would require preconstruction review under any provision of Title I of the Clean Air Act (including 45CSR14 and 45CSR19) pursuant to the provisions of 45CSR830-5.9.

[45CSR§30-5.9.]

#### 2.11. Operational Flexibility

2.11.1. The permittee may make changes within the facility as provided by § 502(b)(10) of the Clean Air Act. Such operational flexibility shall be provided in the permit in conformance with the permit application and applicable requirements. No such changes shall be a modification under any rule or any provision of Title I of the Clean Air Act (including 45CSR14 and 45CSR19) promulgated by the Secretary in accordance with Title I of the Clean Air Act and the change shall not result in a level of emissions exceeding the emissions allowable under the permit.

[45CSR§30-5.8]

2.11.2. Before making a change under 45CSR§30-5.8., the permittee shall provide advance written notice to the Secretary and to U.S. EPA, describing the change to be made, the date on which the change will occur, any changes in emissions, and any permit terms and conditions that are affected. The permittee shall thereafter maintain a copy of the notice with the permit, and the Secretary shall place a copy with the permit in the public file. The written notice shall be provided to the Secretary and U.S. EPA at least seven (7) days prior to the date that the change is to be made, except that this period may be shortened or eliminated as necessary for a change that must be implemented more quickly to address unanticipated conditions posing a significant health, safety, or environmental hazard. If less than seven (7) days notice is provided because of a need to respond more quickly to such unanticipated conditions, the permittee shall provide notice to the Secretary and U.S. EPA as soon as possible after learning of the need to make the change.

[45CSR§30-5.8.a.]

- 2.11.3. The permit shield shall not apply to changes made under 45CSR§30-5.8., except those provided for in 45CSR§30-5.8.d. However, the protection of the permit shield will continue to apply to operations and emissions that are not affected by the change, provided that the permittee complies with the terms and conditions of the permit applicable to such operations and emissions. The permit shield may be reinstated for emissions and operations affected by the change:
  - a. If subsequent changes cause the facility's operations and emissions to revert to those authorized in the permit and the permittee resumes compliance with the terms and conditions of the permit, or
  - b. If the permittee obtains final approval of a significant modification to the permit to incorporate the change in the permit.

#### [45CSR§30-5.8.c.]

2.11.4. "Section 502(b)(10) changes" are changes that contravene an express permit term. Such changes do not include changes that would violate applicable requirements or contravene enforceable permit terms and conditions that are monitoring (including test methods), recordkeeping, reporting, or compliance certification requirements.

[45CSR§30-2.40]

#### 2.12. Reasonably Anticipated Operating Scenarios

- 2.12.1. The following are terms and conditions for reasonably anticipated operating scenarios identified in this permit.
  - a. Contemporaneously with making a change from one operating scenario to another, the permittee shall record in a log at the permitted facility a record of the scenario under which it is operating and to document the change in reports submitted pursuant to the terms of this permit and 45CSR30.
  - b. The permit shield shall extend to all terms and conditions under each such operating scenario; and
  - c. The terms and conditions of each such alternative scenario shall meet all applicable requirements and the requirements of 45CSR30.

[45CSR§30-5.1.i.]

## 2.13. Duty to Comply

2.13.1. The permittee must comply with all conditions of this permit. Any permit noncompliance constitutes a violation of the West Virginia Code and the Clean Air Act and is grounds for enforcement action by the Secretary or USEPA; for permit termination, revocation and reissuance, or modification; or for denial of a permit renewal application.

[45CSR§30-5.1.f.1.]

#### 2.14. Inspection and Entry

- 2.14.1. The permittee shall allow any authorized representative of the Secretary, upon the presentation of credentials and other documents as may be required by law, to perform the following:
  - a. At all reasonable times (including all times in which the facility is in operation) enter upon the permittee's premises where a source is located or emissions related activity is conducted, or where records must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
  - b. Have access to and copy, at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
  - Inspect at reasonable times (including all times in which the facility is in operation) any facilities, equipment (including monitoring and air pollution control equipment), practices, or operations regulated or required under the permit;
  - d. Sample or monitor at reasonable times substances or parameters to determine compliance with the permit or applicable requirements or ascertain the amounts and types of air pollutants discharged.

[45CSR§30-5.3.b.]

#### 2.15. Schedule of Compliance

- 2.15.1. For sources subject to a compliance schedule, certified progress reports shall be submitted consistent with the applicable schedule of compliance set forth in this permit and 45CSR§30-4.3.h., but at least every six (6) months, and no greater than once a month, and shall include the following:
  - a. Dates for achieving the activities, milestones, or compliance required in the schedule of compliance, and dates when such activities, milestones or compliance were achieved; and
  - b. An explanation of why any dates in the schedule of compliance were not or will not be met, and any preventative or corrective measure adopted.

[45CSR§30-5.3.d.]

#### 2.16. Need to Halt or Reduce Activity not a Defense

2.16.1. It shall not be a defense for a permittee in an enforcement action that it would have been necessary to halt or reduce the permitted activity in order to maintain compliance with the conditions of this permit. However, nothing in this paragraph shall be construed as precluding consideration of a need to halt or reduce activity as a mitigating factor in determining penalties for noncompliance if the health, safety, or environmental impacts of halting or reducing operations would be more serious than the impacts of continued operations. [45CSR§30-5.1.f.2.]

#### 2.17. Reserved

#### 2.18. Federally-Enforceable Requirements

- 2.18.1. All terms and conditions in this permit, including any provisions designed to limit a source's potential to emit and excepting those provisions that are specifically designated in the permit as "State-enforceable only", are enforceable by the Secretary, USEPA, and citizens under the Clean Air Act.

  [45CSR§30-5.2.a.]
- 2.18.2. Those provisions specifically designated in the permit as "State-enforceable only" shall become "Federally-enforceable" requirements upon SIP approval by the USEPA.

#### 2.19. Duty to Provide Information

2.19.1. The permittee shall furnish to the Secretary within a reasonable time any information the Secretary may request in writing to determine whether cause exists for modifying, revoking and reissuing, or terminating the permit or to determine compliance with the permit. Upon request, the permittee shall also furnish to the Secretary copies of records required to be kept by the permittee. For information claimed to be confidential, the permittee shall furnish such records to the Secretary along with a claim of confidentiality in accordance with 45CSR31. If confidential information is to be sent to USEPA, the permittee shall directly provide such information to USEPA along with a claim of confidentiality in accordance with 40 C.F.R. Part 2.

[45CSR§30-5.1.f.5.]

#### 2.20. Duty to Supplement and Correct Information

2.20.1. Upon becoming aware of a failure to submit any relevant facts or a submittal of incorrect information in any permit application, the permittee shall promptly submit to the Secretary such supplemental facts or corrected information.

[45CSR§30-4.2.]

#### 2.21. Permit Shield

- 2.21.1. Compliance with the conditions of this permit shall be deemed compliance with any applicable requirements as of the date of permit issuance provided that such applicable requirements are included and are specifically identified in this permit or the Secretary has determined that other requirements specifically identified are not applicable to the source and this permit includes such a determination or a concise summary thereof. [45CSR§30-5.6.a.]
- 2.21.2. Nothing in this permit shall alter or affect the following:
  - a. The liability of an owner or operator of a source for any violation of applicable requirements prior to or at the time of permit issuance; or
  - b. The applicable requirements of the Code of West Virginia and Title IV of the Clean Air Act (Acid Deposition Control), consistent with § 408 (a) of the Clean Air Act.
  - c. The authority of the Administrator of U.S. EPA to require information under § 114 of the Clean Air Act or to issue emergency orders under § 303 of the Clean Air Act.

[45CSR§30-5.6.c.]

#### 2.22. Credible Evidence

2.22.1. Nothing in this permit shall alter or affect the ability of any person to establish compliance with, or a violation of, any applicable requirement through the use of credible evidence to the extent authorized by law. Nothing in this permit shall be construed to waive any defenses otherwise available to the permittee including but not limited to any challenge to the credible evidence rule in the context of any future proceeding. [45CSR\$30-5.3.e.3.B.]

#### 2.23. Severability

2.23.1. The provisions of this permit are severable. If any provision of this permit, or the application of any provision of this permit to any circumstance is held invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the remaining permit terms and conditions or their application to other circumstances shall remain in full force and effect.

[45CSR§30-5.1.e.]

#### 2.24. Property Rights

2.24.1. This permit does not convey any property rights of any sort or any exclusive privilege. [45CSR§30-5.1.f.4]

# 2.25. Acid Deposition Control

- 2.25.1. Emissions shall not exceed any allowances that the source lawfully holds under Title IV of the Clean Air Act (Acid Deposition Control) or rules of the Secretary promulgated thereunder.
  - a. No permit revision shall be required for increases in emissions that are authorized by allowances acquired pursuant to the acid deposition control program, provided that such increases do not require a permit revision under any other applicable requirement.
  - b. No limit shall be placed on the number of allowances held by the source. The source may not, however, use allowances as a defense to noncompliance with any other applicable requirement.
  - c. Any such allowance shall be accounted for according to the procedures established in rules promulgated under Title IV of the Clean Air Act.

#### [45CSR§30-5.1.d.]

2.25.2. Where applicable requirements of the Clean Air Act are more stringent than any applicable requirement of regulations promulgated under Title IV of the Clean Air Act (Acid Deposition Control), both provisions shall be incorporated into the permit and shall be enforceable by the Secretary and U. S. EPA.

[45CSR§30-5.1.a.2.]

#### 3.0 Facility-Wide Requirements

#### 3.1. Limitations and Standards

- 3.1.1. **Open burning.** The open burning of refuse by any person is prohibited except as noted in 45CSR§6-3.1. [45CSR§6-3.1.]
- 3.1.2. **Open burning exemptions.** The exemptions listed in 45CSR§6-3.1 are subject to the following stipulation: Upon notification by the Secretary, no person shall cause or allow any form of open burning during existing or predicted periods of atmospheric stagnation. Notification shall be made by such means as the Secretary may deem necessary and feasible.

[45CSR§6-3.2.]

3.1.3. **Asbestos.** The permittee is responsible for thoroughly inspecting the facility, or part of the facility, prior to commencement of demolition or renovation for the presence of asbestos and complying with 40 C.F.R. § 61.145, 40 C.F.R. § 61.148, and 40 C.F.R. § 61.150. The permittee, owner, or operator must notify the Secretary at least ten (10) working days prior to the commencement of any asbestos removal on the forms prescribed by the Secretary if the permittee is subject to the notification requirements of 40 C.F.R. § 61.145(b)(3)(i). The USEPA, the Division of Waste Management and the Bureau for Public Health - Environmental Health require a copy of this notice to be sent to them.

[40 C.F.R. §61.145(b) and 45CSR34]

3.1.4. **Odor.** No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit the discharge of air pollutants which cause or contribute to an objectionable odor at any location occupied by the public.

[45CSR§4-3.1 State-Enforceable only.]

3.1.5. **Standby plan for reducing emissions.** When requested by the Secretary, the permittee shall prepare standby plans for reducing the emissions of air pollutants in accordance with the objectives set forth in Tables I, II, and III of 45CSR11.

[45CSR§11-5.2]

3.1.6. **Emission inventory.** The permittee is responsible for submitting, on an annual basis, an emission inventory in accordance with the submittal requirements of the Division of Air Quality.

[W.Va. Code § 22-5-4(a)(14 15)]

- 3.1.7. **Ozone-depleting substances.** For those facilities performing maintenance, service, repair or disposal of appliances, the permittee shall comply with the standards for recycling and emissions reduction pursuant to 40 C.F.R. Part 82, Subpart F, except as provided for Motor Vehicle Air Conditioners (MVACs) in Subpart B:
  - a. Persons opening appliances for maintenance, service, repair, or disposal must comply with the prohibitions and required practices pursuant to 40 C.F.R. §§ 82.154 and 82.156.
  - b. Equipment used during the maintenance, service, repair, or disposal of appliances must comply with the standards for recycling and recovery equipment pursuant to 40 C.F.R. § 82.158.

c. Persons performing maintenance, service, repair, or disposal of appliances must be certified by an approved technician certification program pursuant to 40 C.F.R. § 82.161.

[40 C.F.R. 82, Subpart F]

3.1.8. **Risk Management Plan.** Should this stationary source, as defined in 40 C.F.R. § 68.3, become subject to Part 68, then the owner or operator shall submit a risk management plan (RMP) by the date specified in 40 C.F.R. § 68.10 and shall certify compliance with the requirements of Part 68 as part of the annual compliance certification as required by 40 C.F.R. Part 70 or 71.

[40 C.F.R. 68]

3.1.9. The permitted facility shall be constructed and operated in accordance with information filed in Permit Application R13-0026, R13-0138B, R13-459, R13-537, R13-555, R13-0842E, R13-0842F, R13-0863, R13-1409, R13-1409A, R13-1409B, R13-2443, R13-2443A, R13-2443B, R13-2443C, R13-2443D, R13-2507, R13-2677A, R13-2677B, R13-2677C, R13-2677D, R13-3463 and any amendments thereto. The Director may suspend or revoke a permit if the plans and specifications upon which the approval was based are not adhered to.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition C.3.), Permit No. R13-0863 (Condition G.2.), Permit No. R13-1409 (Condition 2.5.1), Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition C.3.), Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition C.3.), Permit No. R13-2677 (Condition 2.5.1.), Permit No. R13-3463 (Condition 2.5.1.)]

- 3.1.10. Facility-wide annual emissions to the atmosphere of Hazardous Air Pollutants (HAP) shall not exceed 9.4 tpy of any single HAP or 24.4 tpy on an aggregated basis of total HAP, and shall be limited to the species listed in Table 3.5.10 found in Condition 3.5.10, except as given in Condition 3.1.11 and 3.1.12. Compliance with the annual emission limits shall be determined using rolling yearly totals. A rolling yearly total shall mean the sum of the emissions at any given time for the previous twelve (12) consecutive months. [45CSR§30-12.7.]
- 3.1.11. Unless listed in Table 3.5.10 given in Condition 3.5.10, the use of any Hazardous Air Pollutant (HAP) with emission rates in excess of 50 lbs/yr shall be in accordance with the following:
  - a. The permittee shall notify the Director in writing of the HAP(s) within thirty (30) days of its use.
  - b. The use of the HAP shall be incorporated into the record keeping requirements contained herein. [45CSR§30-12.7.]
- 3.1.12. Unless listed in Table 3.5.10 given in Condition 3.5.10, the use of any toxic air pollutant (TAP) as defined by West Virginia Legislative Rule 45CSR27, Section 2.10, with emission rates in excess of 50 lbs/yr, shall be in accordance with the following:
  - a. The permittee shall notify the Director in writing of the TAP(s) within thirty (30) days of its use.
  - b. The use of the TAP shall be incorporated into the record keeping requirements contained herein.
  - c. The emission rate of the TAP(s) shall not equal or exceed, on a per-TAP basis, the annual limits contained in 45CSR27, Table A. Compliance with the annual emission limits shall be determined using rolling yearly totals.

[45CSR§30-12.7. State-Enforceable Only]

# 3.2. Monitoring Requirements

3.2.1. To demonstrate compliance with Condition 3.1.10, the facility shall calculate on a monthly and annual basis facility-wide HAP emissions to the atmosphere by calculating each individual HAP and total HAP emissions for each calendar month and a 12-month rolling total.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

#### 3.3. Testing Requirements

- 3.3.1. **Stack testing.** As per provisions set forth in this permit or as otherwise required by the Secretary, in accordance with the West Virginia Code, underlying regulations, permits and orders, the permittee shall conduct test(s) to determine compliance with the emission limitations set forth in this permit and/or established or set forth in underlying documents. The Secretary, or his duly authorized representative, may at his option witness or conduct such test(s). Should the Secretary exercise his option to conduct such test(s), the operator shall provide all necessary sampling connections and sampling ports to be located in such manner as the Secretary may require, power for test equipment and the required safety equipment, such as scaffolding, railings and ladders, to comply with generally accepted good safety practices. Such tests shall be conducted in accordance with the methods and procedures set forth in this permit or as otherwise approved or specified by the Secretary in accordance with the following:
  - a. The Secretary may on a source-specific basis approve or specify additional testing or alternative testing to the test methods specified in the permit for demonstrating compliance with 40 C.F.R. Parts 60, 61, and 63, if applicable, in accordance with the Secretary's delegated authority and any established equivalency determination methods which are applicable.
  - b. The Secretary may on a source-specific basis approve or specify additional testing or alternative testing to the test methods specified in the permit for demonstrating compliance with applicable requirements which do not involve federal delegation. In specifying or approving such alternative testing to the test methods, the Secretary, to the extent possible, shall utilize the same equivalency criteria as would be used in approving such changes under Section 3.3.1.a. of this permit. If a testing method is specified or approved which effectively replaces a test method specified in the permit, the permit shall be revised in accordance with 45CSR§30-6.4, or 45CSR§30-6.5 as applicable.
  - c. All periodic tests to determine mass emission limits from or air pollutant concentrations in discharge stacks and such other tests as specified in this permit shall be conducted in accordance with an approved test protocol. Unless previously approved, such protocols shall be submitted to the Secretary in writing at least thirty (30) days prior to any testing and shall contain the information set forth by the Secretary. In addition, the permittee shall notify the Secretary at least fifteen (15) days prior to any testing so the Secretary may have the opportunity to observe such tests. This notification shall include the actual date and time during which the test will be conducted and, if appropriate, verification that the tests will fully conform to a referenced protocol previously approved by the Secretary.
  - d. The permittee shall submit a report of the results of the stack test within 60 days of completion of the test. The test report shall provide the information necessary to document the objectives of the test and to determine whether proper procedures were used to accomplish these objectives. The report shall include the following: the certification described in paragraph 3.5.1; a statement of compliance status, also signed by a responsible official; and, a summary of conditions which form the basis for the

compliance status evaluation. The summary of conditions shall include the following:

- 1. The permit or rule evaluated, with the citation number and language.
- 2. The result of the test for each permit or rule condition.
- 3. A statement of compliance or non-compliance with each permit or rule condition.

[WV Code §§ 22-5-4(a)(<del>14-15</del> <u>15-16</u>) and 45CSR13]

## 3.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

- 3.4.1. **Monitoring information.** The permittee shall keep records of monitoring information that include the following:
  - a. The date, place as defined in this permit and time of sampling or measurements;
  - b. The date(s) analyses were performed;
  - c. The company or entity that performed the analyses;
  - d. The analytical techniques or methods used;
  - e. The results of the analyses; and
  - f. The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement.

#### [45CSR§30-5.1.c.2.A.]

3.4.2. **Retention of records.** The permittee shall retain records of all required monitoring data and support information for a period of at least five (5) years from the date of monitoring sample, measurement, report, application, or record creation date. Support information includes all calibration and maintenance records and all original strip-chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation, and copies of all reports required by the permit. Where appropriate, records may be maintained in computerized form in lieu of the above records.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.2.B.]

- 3.4.3. **Odors.** For the purposes of 45CSR4, the permittee shall maintain a record of all odor complaints received, any investigation performed in response to such a complaint, and any responsive action(s) taken. **[45CSR§30-5.1.c. State-Enforceable only.]**
- 3.4.4. To demonstrate compliance with the facility-wide HAP limits of Condition 3.1.10 and monitoring requirements of Condition 3.2.1, the permittee shall maintain monthly and yearly records of facility-wide HAP emissions to the atmosphere. The facility shall prepare monthly facility-wide calculations of the amount of each individual HAP emitted and the amount of aggregated total HAP's emitted. Yearly HAP calculations shall be based on a 12-month rolling total. The permittee shall record and maintain these monthly calculations and all supporting data utilized to perform these calculations for the most recent five (5) year period, and such records shall be made available to the Director or his/her duly authorized representative upon request at any reasonable time.

#### [45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

#### 3.5. Reporting Requirements

3.5.1. **Responsible official.** Any application form, report, or compliance certification required by this permit to be submitted to the DAQ and/or USEPA shall contain a certification by the responsible official that states that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable inquiry, the statements and information in the document are true, accurate and complete.

[45CSR§§30-4.4. and 5.1.c.3.D.]

- 3.5.2. A permittee may request confidential treatment for the submission of reporting required under 45CSR§30-5.1.c.3. pursuant to the limitations and procedures of W.Va. Code § 22-5-10 and 45CSR31. [45CSR§30-5.1.c.3.E.]
- 3.5.3. Except for the electronic submittal of the annual compliance certification and semi-annual monitoring reports to the DAQ and USEPA as required in 3.5.5 and 3.5.6 below, all notices, requests, demands, submissions and other communications required or permitted to be made to the Secretary of DEP and/or USEPA shall be made in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered by hand, or mailed first class or by private carrier with postage prepaid to the address(es), or submitted in electronic format by e-mail as set forth below or to such other person or address as the Secretary of the Department of Environmental Protection may designate:

#### DAQ: US EPA:

Director Section Chief

WVDEP U. S. Environmental Protection Agency, Region III

Division of Air Quality Enforcement and Compliance Assurance Division

601 57<sup>th</sup> Street SE Air, RCRA and Toxics Branch (3ED21)

Charleston, WV 25304 Four Penn Center

1600 John F. Kennedy Boulevard Philadelphia, PA 19103-2852

#### DAQ Compliance and Enforcement<sup>1</sup>:

DEPAirQualityReports@wv.gov

<sup>1</sup>For all self-monitoring reports (MACT, GACT, NSPS, etc.), stack tests and protocols, Notice of Compliance Status reports, Initial Notifications, etc.

- 3.5.4. **Fees.** The permittee shall pay fees on an annual basis in accordance with 45CSR§30-8. **[45CSR§30-8.]**
- 3.5.5. **Compliance certification.** The permittee shall certify compliance with the conditions of this permit on the forms provided by the DAQ. In addition to the annual compliance certification, the permittee may be required to submit certifications more frequently under an applicable requirement of this permit. The annual certification shall be submitted to the DAQ and USEPA on or before March 15 of each year, and shall certify compliance for the period ending December 31. The permittee shall maintain a copy of the certification on

site for five (5) years from submittal of the certification. The annual certification shall be submitted in electronic format by e-mail to the following addresses:

DAQ: US EPA:

DEPAirQualityReports@wv.gov R3\_APD\_Permits@epa.gov

[45CSR§30-5.3.e.]

3.5.6. **Semi-annual monitoring reports.** The permittee shall submit reports of any required monitoring on or before September 15 for the reporting period January 1 to June 30 and on or before March 15 for the reporting period July 1 to December 31. All instances of deviation from permit requirements must be clearly identified in such reports. All required reports must be certified by a responsible official consistent with 45CSR§30-4.4. The semi-annual monitoring reports shall be submitted in electronic format by e-mail to the following address:

DAO:

DEPAirQualityReports@wv.gov

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.3.A.]

#### 3.5.7. Reserved.

#### 3.5.8. **Deviations.**

- a. In addition to monitoring reports required by this permit, the permittee shall promptly submit supplemental reports and notices in accordance with the following:
  - 1. Reserved.
  - 2. Any deviation that poses an imminent and substantial danger to public health, safety, or the environment shall be reported to the Secretary immediately by telephone or email. A written report of such deviation, which shall include the probable cause of such deviation, and any corrective actions or preventative measures taken, shall be submitted by the responsible official within ten (10) days of the deviation.
  - 3. Deviations for which more frequent reporting is required under this permit shall be reported on the more frequent basis.
  - 4. All reports of deviations shall identify the probable cause of the deviation and any corrective actions or preventative measures taken.

#### [45CSR§30-5.1.c.3.C.]

b. The permittee shall, in the reporting of deviations from permit requirements, including those attributable to upset conditions as defined in this permit, report the probable cause of such deviations and any corrective actions or preventive measures taken in accordance with any rules of the Secretary.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.3.B.]

3.5.9. **New applicable requirements.** If any applicable requirement is promulgated during the term of this permit, the permittee will meet such requirements on a timely basis, or in accordance with a more detailed schedule if required by the applicable requirement.

[45CSR§30-4.3.h.1.B.]

3.5.10. If the permittee emits any HAP other than those listed in Table 3.5.10. below, at an estimated potential annual emission rate of 50 pounds per year or greater, the permittee shall provide written notification to the Director of the Division of Air Quality within thirty (30) days of knowledge of such emission. This written notification shall include the facility-wide potential to emit (in lbs/hr and tpy) for each new HAP species as well as the location of emissions.

Table 3.5.10. Current HAP Species Emitted (\* indicates < 50 lb/yr)

CAS No.	Chemical Name
71-43-2	Benzene
108-90-7	Chlorobenzene
106-46-7	1,4-Dichlorobenzene *
111-42-2	Diethanolamine *
107-21-1	Ethylene Glycol
75-21-8	Ethylene Oxide
50-00-0	Formaldehyde
822-06-0	Hexamethylene Diisocyanate (HMDI)
110-54-3	Hexane
302-01-2	Hydrazine
7647-01-0	Hydrochloric Acid
101-68-8	4,4-Methylene Diphenyl Diisocyanate (MDI)
85-44-9	Phthalic Anhydride
75-56-9	Propylene Oxide
121-44-8	Triethylamine
108-88-3	Toluene
95-80-7	2,4-Toluenediamine
584-84-9	2,4-Toluene Diisocyanate (TDI)
1330-20-7	Xylene (isomers and mixtures, including m-Xylene, o-Xylene and p-Xylene)
-	Misc. Organic HAPS*
-	Misc. Metallic HAPS *

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

# 3.6. Compliance Plan

3.6.1. N/A

### 3.7. Permit Shield

- 3.7.1. The permittee is hereby granted a permit shield in accordance with 45CSR§30-5.6. The permit shield applies provided the permittee operates in accordance with the information contained within this permit.
- 3.7.2. The following requirements specifically identified are not applicable to the source based on the determinations set forth below. The permit shield shall apply to the following requirements provided the conditions of the determinations are met.

	<u></u>
40 C.F.R. §§60.40- 60.48 NSPS Subpart D (August 17, 1971)	Standards of Performance for Fossil-Fuel-Fired Steam Generators for Which Construction Is Commenced After 8/17/71. Boiler #9 and Boiler #10 started up in 1971 but prior to August 17, 1971; Current capacities are all < 250 MM BTU/hr essentially as built; maintenance & capital work on boilers have been routine maintenance, repair & replacement, and not "modifications"
40 C.F.R. §§60.40b-	Standards of Performance for Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam
60.49b NSPS Subpart	Generating Units. Boiler #11 (98 MM Btu/hr) started up in December
Db (June 19, 1984)	2007; The capacity is below 100 MM Btu/hr.
40 C.F.R. §§60.110-	Standards of Performance for Storage Vessels for Petroleum Liquids For
113 NSPS Subpart K	Which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced after
(June 11, 1973)	June 11, 1973 and prior to May 19, 1978. Petroleum liquid storage
	vessels have capacities less than 40,000 gallons.
40 C.F.R. §§60.110a-	Standards of Performance for Storage Vessels for Petroleum Liquids For
115a NSPS Subpart	Which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced after
Ka (May 19, 1978)	May 18, 1978 and prior to July 23, 1984. Petroleum liquid storage vessels
	have capacities less than 40,000 gallons.
40 C.F.R. §§60.150-	Standards of Performance for Sewage Treatment Plants. The Permittee
60.156 NSPS Subpart	does not operate a municipal treatment plant.
0	1 1
40 C.F.R. §§60.610-	Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC)
60.618 NSPS Subpart	Emissions from the Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry
III (October 21, 1983)	(SOCMI) Air Oxidation Unit Process. This facility does not produce any
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	of the listed chemicals as a product, co-product, by-product, or
	intermediate.
40 C.F.R. §§60.660-	Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC)
60.668 NSPS Subpart	Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry
NNN (12/30/83)	(SOCMI) Distillation Operations. This facility does not produce any of
11111 (12/00/00)	the listed chemicals as a product, co-product, by-product, or intermediate.
40 C.F.R. §§60.700-	Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound Emissions
60.708 NSPS Subpart	form Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI)
RRR (6/29/1990)	Reactor Processes. This facility does not produce any of the listed
1001 (0/25/1550)	chemicals as a product, co-product, by-product, or intermediate.
40 C.F.R. §§ 60-480-	Standards of Performance for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic
60.489 NSPS Subpart	Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry. This facility does not
VV (1/5/1981)	produce final or intermediate products as defined in \$60.489.
40 C.F.R. § 63	National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Source
(Except for Subpart	Categories (MACT). The facility is not subject to the major source
EEE, Subpart PPP,	requirements of the standard. The facility PTE for an individual HAP is
and Subpart	not greater than 9.4 tons and aggregate total of all HAPs is not greater
	33 3
VVVVV)	than 24.4 tons.

40 C.F.R. 60, Subpart E – "Standards of Performance for Incinerators."	The Covestro-New Martinsville plant incinerator is covered under the Combustion MACT, which has more stringent requirements
40 C.F.R. 60, Subpart DDD – "Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC)	Emissions from the Polymer Manufacturing Industry." The Covestro - New Martinsville plant does not manufacture polypropylene, polyethylene, polystyrene, or poly(ethylene terephthalate) for which this rule applies.
40 C.F.R. 61, Subpart V – "National Emission Standards for Equipment Leaks (Fugitive Emissions Sources)."	Applies to sources in VHAP service as defined in 40 C.F.R. §61.241. VHAP service involves chemicals that are not used in a manner that qualifies them under the rule in the Covestro -New Martinsville plant.
45CSR17 – "To Prevent and Control Particulate Matter Air Pollution from Materials Handling, Preparation, Storage and Other Sources of Fugitive Particulate Matter."	Per 45CSR§17-6.1, the Covestro -New Martinsville plant is not subject to 45CSR17 because it is subject to the fugitive particulate matter emission requirements of 45CSR7.

## 4.0 Boiler House (9300-648, 9300-501, 9300-720)

#### 4.1. Limitations and Standards

- 4.1.1. Boiler #11 shall be limited to a maximum designed heat input of 98 x 10<sup>6</sup> BTUs per hour. [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 (Condition 4.1.1.) (9300-720)]
- 4.1.2. Fuel supplied to Boiler #11 shall be limited to natural gas with a maximum heat content of 1,143 BTUs per cubic foot.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 - (Condition 4.1.2.) (9300-720)]

4.1.3. The natural gas consumption of Boiler #11 shall not exceed a maximum of 85,773 cubic feet per hour and  $751.6 \times 10^6$  cubic feet per year.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 - (Condition 4.1.3.) (9300-720)]

4.1.4. Emissions released from Boiler #11 shall be limited to the pollutants and associated emission rates as shown in Table 4.1.4.

**Table 4.1.4.** 

		Maximum Emission Rate		
Source	Pollutant	Hourly (lb/hr)	Annual (TPY)	
	$NO_X$	3.2	13.9	
	СО	7.2	31.6	
Boiler #11	SO <sub>2</sub>	0.1	0.2	
	PM <sub>10</sub>	0.7	3.0	
	VOC	0.5	2.1	

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 - (Condition 4.1.4.) Compliance with this streamlined PM limit assures compliance with 45CSR\$2-4.1.b. Compliance with this streamlined SO<sub>2</sub> limit assures compliance with 45CSR\$10-3.1.e. (9300-720)]

- 4.1.5. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any fuel burning unit which is greater than ten (10) percent opacity based on a six minute block average. [45CSR§2-3.1, 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 (Condition 4.1.5.) (9300-648, 9300-501, 9300-720)]
- 4.1.6. The visible emission standards set forth in Condition 4.1.5 shall apply at all times except in periods of start-ups, shutdowns and malfunctions. Where the Director believes that start-ups and shutdowns are excessive in duration and/or frequency, the Director may require an owner or operator to provide a written report demonstrating that such frequent start-ups and shutdowns are necessary.

[45CSR§2-9.1. (9300-648, 9300-501, 9300-720)]

4.1.7. At all times, including periods of start-ups, shutdowns, and malfunctions, owners and operators shall, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate any fuel burning unit including associated air pollution control equipment in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether acceptable operating and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Director which may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, visible emissions observations, review of operating and maintenance procedures, and inspection of the source.

[45CSR§2-9.2. (9300-648, 9300-501, 9300-720)]

- 4.1.8. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit(s) subject to 45CSR2 shall report to the Director any malfunction of such unit or its air pollution control equipment which results in any excess particulate matter emission rate or excess opacity as provided in one of the following:
  - a. Excess opacity periods meeting the following conditions may be reported on a quarterly basis unless otherwise required by the Director:
    - 1. The excess opacity period does not exceed thirty (30) minutes within any 24-hour period; and
    - 2. Excess opacity does not exceed 40%.
  - b. The owner or operator shall report to the Director any malfunction resulting in excess particulate matter or excess opacity, not meeting the criteria set forth in 45CSR§2-9.3.a, by telephone, telefax, or e-mail by the end of the next business day after becoming aware of such condition. The owner or operator shall file a certified written report concerning the malfunction with the Director within thirty (30) days providing the following information:
    - 1. A detailed explanation of the factors involved or causes of the malfunction;
    - 2. The date and time of duration (with starting and ending times) of the period of excess emissions;
    - 3. An estimate of the mass of excess emissions discharged during the malfunction period;
    - 4. The maximum opacity measured or observed during the malfunction;
    - 5. Immediate remedial actions taken at the time of the malfunction to correct or mitigate the effects of the malfunction; and
    - 6. A detailed explanation of the corrective measures or program that will be implemented to prevent a recurrence of the malfunction and a schedule for such implementation.

[45CSR§2-9.3. (9300-648, 9300-501, 9300-720)]

- 4.1.9. The #9 boiler shall only use natural gas as fuel. Emissions from the #9 boiler shall not exceed 15.7 lbs/hr for particulate matter and 86 lbs/hr of SO<sub>2</sub>.
  - [45CSR§30-12.7, 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-26 Amended, 45CSR§2-4.1.b, 45CSR§10-3.1.e, and Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 Condition IV.3.C. (9300-648)]
- 4.1.10. The #10 boiler shall only use natural gas as fuel. Emissions from the #10 boiler shall not exceed 11.4 lbs/hr for particulate matter and 62.5 lbs/hr of SO<sub>2</sub>.
  - [45CSR§30-12.7, 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-138, 45CSR§2-4.1.b, 45CSR§10-3.1.e, and Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 Condition IV.3.C. (9300-501)]
- 4.1.11. To ensure compliance with the HAP PTE, the total natural gas consumption for the combination of Boilers 9, 10, and 11 shall not exceed 3,949 \* 10<sup>6</sup> cubic feet per year on a rolling 12-month basis. [45CSR\$30-12.7.]
- 4.2. Monitoring Requirements

N/A

## **4.3.** Testing Requirements

N/A

### 4.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

4.4.1. Compliance with Conditions 4.1.2 and 4.1.3 of this permit shall be demonstrated by maintaining records of Boiler #11's hours of operation and associated fuel consumption. Such records shall include, but not be limited to, the associated monthly averaged hourly and annual fuel consumption rates during boiler start-up and routine operation.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 - (Condition 4.4.4.) (9300-720)]

- 4.4.2. The Permittee shall maintain records of the date, time and duration and magnitude of emissions of any malfunction in the operation of the following sources: Boilers Number 9 and Number 10 as well as any malfunction of air pollution control equipment or any periods during which a control device was inoperative. [Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition VI.2.) (9300-648, 9300-501)]
- 4.4.3. Regarding Boiler #9 and #10, the permittee shall keep records of the following:
  - a. Natural gas usage rates once per eight (8) hour shift.
  - b. Steam production rate on a two hour basis.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-26 Amended and R13-138. (9300-648, 9300-501)]

4.4.4. The Permittee shall record and maintain records of the amount of natural gas combusted during each calendar month

[45CSR16, 40CFR§60.48c(g)(2), 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 - (Condition 4.1.6.) (9300-720)]

4.4.5. The Permittee shall keep the records that are required by Condition 4.4.4 for at least 2 years after the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record, according to 40CFR§63.10(b)(1). The Permittee can keep the records off site for the remaining 3 years.

[45CSR16, 40CFR§60.48c(i), 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2677 - (Condition 4.1.6.) (9300-720)]

## 4.5. Reporting Requirements

- 4.5.1. The Permittee shall report to the Secretary, by telephone or telefax, any malfunction of such source or its air pollution control equipment which results in any excess SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate within twenty-four (24) hours of becoming aware of such condition. The Permittee shall file a written report concerning the malfunction with the Secretary within ten (10) days, providing the following information:
  - A. A detailed explanation of the factors involved or causes of the malfunction;
  - B. The date and time of duration (with starting and ending times) of the period of excess emissions;
  - C. An estimate of the total amount of excess emissions discharged during the malfunction period;
  - D. The maximum emission rate determined during the malfunction in units of the applicable missions standard:
  - E. Immediate remedial actions taken at the time of the malfunction to correct or mitigate the effects of the malfunction and;
  - F. A detailed explanation of the corrective measures or program that will be implemented to prevent a recurrence of the malfunction and a schedule for such implementation.

[Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition VI.3.) (9300-648, 9300-501)]

# 4.6. Compliance Plan

### **5.0** Environmental Control Department

#### **5.1.** Limitations and Standards

5.1.1. The addition of sulfur oxides to a combustion unit exit gas stream for the purpose of improving emissions control equipment efficiency shall be reviewed by the Director. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit the addition of sulfur oxides as described above unless written approval for such addition is provided by the Director.

[45CSR§2-4.4. (033-040)]

5.1.2. The visible emission standards set forth in 45CSR§2-3 shall apply at all times except in periods of start-ups, shutdowns and malfunctions. Where the Director believes that start-ups and shutdowns are excessive in duration and/or frequency, the Director may require an owner or operator to provide a written report demonstrating that such frequent start-ups and shutdowns are necessary.

[45CSR§2-9.1. (033-040)]

5.1.3. At all times, including periods of start-ups, shutdowns, and malfunctions, owners and operators shall, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate any fuel burning unit including associated air pollution control equipment in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether acceptable operating and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Director which may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, visible emissions observations, review of operating and maintenance procedures, and inspection of the source.

[45CSR§2-9.2. (033-040)]

- 5.1.4. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit(s) subject to 45CSR2 shall report to the Director any malfunction of such unit or its air pollution control equipment which results in any excess particulate matter emission rate or excess opacity as provided in one of the following:
  - a. Excess opacity periods meeting the following conditions may be reported on a quarterly basis unless otherwise required by the Director:
    - 1. The excess opacity period does not exceed thirty (30) minutes within any 24-hour period; and
    - 2. Excess opacity does not exceed 40%.
  - b. The owner or operator shall report to the Director any malfunction resulting in excess particulate matter or excess opacity, not meeting the criteria set forth in 45CSR§2-9.3.a, by telephone, telefax, or e-mail by the end of the next business day after becoming aware of such condition. The owner or operator shall file a certified written report concerning the malfunction with the Director within thirty (30) days providing the following information:
    - 1. A detailed explanation of the factors involved or causes of the malfunction;
    - 2. The date and time of duration (with starting and ending times) of the period of excess emissions;
    - 3. An estimate of the mass of excess emissions discharged during the malfunction period;
    - 4. The maximum opacity measured or observed during the malfunction;

- 5. Immediate remedial actions taken at the time of the malfunction to correct or mitigate the effects of the malfunction; and
- 6. A detailed explanation of the corrective measures or program that will be implemented to prevent a recurrence of the malfunction and a schedule for such implementation.

[45CSR§2-9.3. (033-040)]

- 5.1.5. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any fuel burning unit which is greater than ten (10) percent opacity based on a six minute block average. [45CSR§2-3.1. Compliance with this streamlined opacity limit will also show compliance with 45CSR§6-4.3. (033-040)]
- 5.1.6. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit the emission of particles of unburned or partially burned refuse or ash from any incinerator which are large enough to be individually distinguished in the open air.

  [45CSR§6-4.5. (033-040)]
- 5.1.7. Incinerators, including all associated equipment and grounds, shall be designed, operated and maintained so as to prevent the emissions of objectionable odors.

  [45CSR§6-4.6. (033-040)]
- 5.1.8. The following maximum emission rates from the fluidized bed incinerator shall not be exceeded for the specified air pollutants, from the incinerator:

	lbs/hr	TPY
Sulfur Dioxide	7.1	28.4
Nitrogen Oxides	8.5	26.4

[Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition IV.3.E.) (SO<sub>2</sub> limit only), Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.1.) Compliance with this streamlined SO<sub>2</sub> limit assures compliance with 45CSR§10-4.3. (033-040)]

5.1.9. The incinerator shall not be operated in excess of 8,760 hours per year.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.2.) (033-040)]

5.1.10. The maximum heat input to the incinerator from utilization of fuel oil as auxiliary fuel shall not exceed  $12 \times 10^6$  BTU/hr.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.3.) (033-040)]

- 5.1.11. Toluene Diisocyanate Residue emissions from the TDI Residue Baghouse shall not exceed the maximum emission limitations of 1.0 lb/hr submitted in Permit Application No. R13-0863.
  - [Permit No. R13-0863 (Conditions A.1 and B.1) Compliance with this streamlined PM limit assures compliance with 45CSR§7-4.1. (033-021)]
- 5.1.12. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit visible emissions from any storage structure(s) associated with any manufacturing process(es) that pursuant to 45CSR§7-5.1 is required to have a full enclosure and be equipped with a particulate matter control device.

[45CSR§7-3.7. (033-121)]

- 5.1.13. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit any manufacturing process or storage structure generating fugitive particulate matter to operate that is not equipped with a system, which may include, but not be limited to, process equipment design, control equipment design or operation and maintenance procedures, to minimize the emissions of fugitive particulate matter. To minimize means such system shall be installed, maintained and operated to ensure the lowest fugitive particulate matter emissions reasonably achievable. [45CSR§7-5.1. (033-121)]
- 5.1.14. The permittee shall comply with all applicable requirements of 40CFR63, Subpart EEE, which include but are not limited to the following standards of 40CFR§63.1219:
  - (a) Permittee must not discharge or cause combustion gases to be emitted into the atmosphere that contain:
    - (1)For dioxins and furans:
      - For incinerators equipped with either a waste heat boiler or dry air pollution control system.
        - (B) Emissions in excess of 0.40 ng TEO/dscm (toxicity equivalent) corrected to 7 percent oxygen provided that the combustion gas temperature at the inlet to the initial particulate matter control device is 400 °F or lower based on the average of the test run average temperatures.

#### [40CFR§63.1219 (a)(1)(i)(B), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- Mercury in excess of 130 µg/dscm corrected to 7 percent oxygen [40CFR§63.1219 (a)(2), 45CSR34. (033-040)]
- Lead and cadmium in excess of 230 µg/dscm, combined emissions, corrected to 7 percent (3) oxygen

#### [40CFR§63.1219 (a)(3), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

(4) Arsenic, beryllium, and chromium in excess of 92 µg/dscm, combined emissions, corrected to 7 percent oxygen

### [40CFR§63.1219 (a)(4), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- (5) For carbon monoxide and hydorcarbons:
  - Carbon monoxide in excess of 100 parts per million by volume, over an hourly rolling average (monitored continuously with a continuous emissions monitoring system), dry basis and corrected to 7 percent oxygen. If you elect to comply with this carbon monoxide standard rather than the hydrocarbon standard under 40CFR§63.1219(a)(5)(ii), you must also document that, during the destruction and removal efficiency (DRE) test runs or their equivalent as provided by 40CFR§63.1206(b)(7), hydrocarbons do not exceed 10 parts per million by volume during those runs, over an hourly rolling average (monitored continuously with a continuous emissions monitoring system), dry basis, corrected to 7 percent oxygen, and reported as propane

#### [40CFR§63.1219 (a)(5)(i), 40CSR34. (033-040)]

Hydrochloric acid and chlorine gas in excess of 32 parts per million by volume, combined (6) emissions, expressed as hydrochloric acid equivalents, dry basis and corrected to 7 percent oxygen

[40CFR§63.1219 (a)(6), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- (7) Particulate matter in excess of 0.013 gr/dscf corrected to 7 percent oxygen [40CFR§63.1219 (a)(7), 45CSR34. (033-040) Compliance with this PM limit assures compliance with 45CSR§2-4.1.]
- (b) Destruction and removal efficiency (DRE) standard (1) 99.99% DRE. Except as provided in paragraph (b)(2) this section, you must achieve a destruction and removal efficiency (DRE) of 99.99% for each principle organic hazardous constituent (POHC). You must calculate DRE for each POHC from the following equation:

DRE = 
$$[1 - (W_{out} / W_{in})] \times 100\%$$

Where:  $W_{in}$  = mass feedrate of one principal organic hazardous constituent (POHC) in a waste feedstream; and

 $W_{\text{out}}$  = mass emission rate of the same POHC present in exhaust emissions prior to release to the atmosphere

(b)(2) 99.9999% DRE. If you burn the dioxin-listed hazardous wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F026, or F027 (see §261.31 of this chapter), you must achieve a DRE of 99.9999% for each POHC that you designate under paragraph (b)(3) of this section. You must demonstrate this DRE performance on POHCs that are more difficult to incinerate than tetra-, penta-, and hexachlorodebenzo – p – dioxins and debenzofurans. You must notify the Administrator of your intent to incinerate hazardous wastes F020, F021, F022, F023, F026, or F027.

- (b)(3) Principal organic hazardous constituent (POHC). (i) You must treat each POHC in a waste feed that you specify under paragraph (b)(3)(ii) of this section to the extent required by paragraphs (b)(1) and (b)(2) of this section.
  - (ii) You must specify one or more POHCs that are representative of the most difficult to destroy organic compounds in your hazardous waste feedstream. You must base this specification on the degree of difficulty of incineration of the organic constituents in the hazardous waste and of their concentration or mass in the hazardous waste feed, considering the results of hazardous waste analyses of other data and information.

[40CFR§63.1219 (c)(1-3), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

(c) Per 40CFR§631219(d), the emission limits provided by 40CFR§863.1219(a) and (b) (Condition 5.1.14(a)) are presented with two significant figures. Although you must perform intermediate calculations using at least three significant figures, you may round the resultant emission levels to two significant figures to document compliance

[40CFR§63.1219 (d), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.1.15. The permittee shall operate the fluidized bed incinerator (FBI) with a functioning system that immediately and automatically cuts off the hazardous waste feed when operating parameter limits or emission standards are exceeded. An immediate and automatic cutoff shall also be triggered when the span value of any process monitor is exceeded. Any malfunctions of the monitoring equipment or automatic waste feed cutoff system shall also initiate an immediate and automatic cutoff of hazardous waste feed. These specific cutoffs are listed as follows:

Parameter	Trigger	Reason
Wastewater treatment sludge feed rate	> 15,000 lb/hr	span value
Solid organic residue feed rate	> 3,000 lb/hr	span value
Liquid organic waste feed rate (north)	> 2,500 lb/hr	span value

Parameter	Trigger	Reason
Liquid organic waste feed rate (south)	> 2,500 lb/hr	span value
Total waste feed rate	> <del>7,923</del> <u>10300</u> lb/hr	OPL
Inhibitor feed rate	> 40 lb/hr	span value
Inhibitor feed rate	< 15 lb/hr	OPL
Combustion temperature	> 1,500 °C	span value
Combustion temperature	< 909 °C	OPL
Combustion chamber pressure	> 0 in. w.c.	OPL
Combustion air flow rate	> 10.0 Mscfm	span value
Combustion air flow rate	< <u>6.2</u> <u>6.6</u> Mscfm	OPL
Total mercury feed rate	> 0.02 lb/hr	OPL
Total semi-volatile metals (SVM) feed rate	> 1.01 lb/hr	OPL
Total low-volatile metals (LVM) feed rate	> 1.14 lb/hr	OPL
Total chlorine/chloride feed rate	> 147 141 lb/hr	OPL
Total ash feed rate	> 601 585 lb/hr	OPL
ESP inlet temperature	> 300 °C	span value
ESP inlet temperature	> <del>185</del> <u>202</u> °C	OPL
ESP total power	> 17,500 Va	span value
ESP total power	< <del>3,343</del> <u>3015</u> Va	OPL
Activated carbon feed rate	> 50 lb/hr	span value
Activated carbon feed rate	< 20 lb/hr	OPL
Activated carbon carrier fluid flow rate	> 200 scfm	span value
Activated carbon carrier fluid flow rate	< 70 scfm	OPL
Primary wet scrubber pH	> 14	span value
Primary wet scrubber pH	< 6.0	OPL
Secondary wet scrubber pH	> 14	span value
Secondary wet scrubber pH	< 6.0	OPL
Primary wet scrubber blowdown rate	> 100 gpm	span value
Primary wet scrubber blowdown rate	< <del>27</del> <u>24</u> gpm	OPL
Secondary wet scrubber blowdown rate	> 100 gpm	span value
Secondary wet scrubber blowdown rate	< <del>24</del> <u>27</u> gpm	OPL
Primary wet scrubber water flow rate	> 350 gpm	span value
	> 250 gpm	
Secondary wet scrubber water flow rate	> 2,000	span value
Primary wet scrubber liquid to gas ratio	< 169 gal/Mscf	OPL
Secondary wet scrubber liquid to gas ratio	< <del>173</del> <u>161</u> gal/Mscf	OPL
Primary wet scrubber liquid feed pressure	> 100 psig	span value
Primary wet scrubber liquid feed pressure	< 51 psig	OPL
Secondary wet scrubber liquid feed pressure	> 100 psig	span value
Secondary wet scrubber liquid feed pressure	< 54 psig	OPL
Stack CO concentration	100 ppmv	emission standard

[40CFR§63.1206(c)(3), 45CSR34. (033-040, 033-070, 033-083)]

5.1.16. The permittee must develop and implement a feedstream analysis plan and record it in the operating record. The plan must specify:

- a. The parameters for which each feedstream will be analyzed to ensure compliance with the operating parameter limits (OPLs);
- b. The method that will be used to obtain the analysis;
- c. The method(s) used to document compliance with the applicable feedrate OPLs;
- d. The analytical methods that will be used;
- e. The sampling methods that will be used; and
- f. The frequency of sampling and analysis to ensure accuracy.

### [40CFR§63.1209(c)(2), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.1.17. For the purpose of ensuring compliance with the emission standards of Condition 5.1.14, the following operating parameter limits (OPLs) shall be maintained:

Parameter	OPL	Averaging Period	Emission Standard
Minimum combustion temperature	909°C	HRA	DRE and D/F
Maximum combustion chamber pressure	Below atmospheric	Instantaneous	Fugitive emissions
Maximum total hazardous waste feed rate	7,923 10300 lb/hr	HRA	DRE and D/F
Maximum flue gas flow rate	6.2 <u>6.6</u> Mscfm	HRA	DRE, D/F, HCl/Cl <sub>2</sub> , SVM, LVM, and PM
Maximum ash feed rate	<del>601</del> <u>585</u> lb/hr	12-hr RA	PM
Maximum total chlorine feed rate	147 <u>141</u> lb/hr	12-hr RA	HCl/Cl2, SVM, and LVM
Maximum mercury feed rate	0.02 lb/hr	12-hr RA	Mercury
Maximum SVM feed rate	1.01 lb/hr	12-hr RA	SVM
Maximum LVM feed rate	1.14 lb/hr	12-hr RA	LVM
Minimum inhibitor feed rate	15 lb/hr	HRA	D/F
Maximum temperature at the inlet to the ESP	<del>185</del> <u>202</u> °C	HRA	D/F, SVM, and LVM
Minimum ESP total power	<del>3,343</del> <u>3015</u> Va	HRA	SVM, LVM, and PM
Minimum activated carbon feed rate	20 lb/hr	HRA	D/F and mercury
Minimum activated carbon carrier fluid flow rate	70 scfm	HRA	D/F and mercury

Parameter	OPL	Averaging Period	Emission Standard
Minimum primary wet scrubber liquid feed pressure	51 psig	HRA	Mercury and HCL/Cl <sub>2</sub>
Minimum secondary wet scrubber liquid feed pressure	54 psig	HRA	Mercury and HCL/Cl <sub>2</sub>
Minimum primary wet scrubber liquid to gas ratio	169 gal/Mcf	HRA	Mercury and HCL/Cl <sub>2</sub>
Minimum secondary wet scrubber liquid to gas ratio	473 <u>161</u> gal/Mcf	HRA	Mercury and HCL/Cl <sub>2</sub>
Minimum primary wet scrubber pH	6.0	HRA	HCL/Cl <sub>2</sub>
Minimum secondary wet scrubber pH	6.0	HRA	HCL/Cl <sub>2</sub>
Minimum primary scrubber blowdown	<del>27</del> <u>24</u> gpm	HRA	D/F, SVM, LVM, and PM
Minimum secondary scrubber blowdown	<del>24</del> <del>27</del> gpm	HRA	D/F, SVM, LVM, and PM

### [40CFR§63.1206(c)(1), 45CSR34. (033-040, 033-070, 033-083)]

5.1.18. For the purpose of minimizing fugitive emissions, the combustion chamber pressure of the fluidized bed incinerator shall be below atmospheric pressure at all times. Combustion chamber pressure shall be monitored instantaneously and the automatic waste feed cutoff system must be engaged when negative pressure is not adequately maintained.

[40CFR§63.1209(p), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- 5.1.19. The permittee must prepare and at all times operate according to startup, shutdown, and malfunction (SSM) plan requirements in accordance with 40CFR§63.6(e)(3). The SSM Plan shall include a description of potential causes of malfunctions, including releases from emergency safety vents, that may result in significant releases of Hazardous Air Pollutants (HAP), and actions the source is taking to minimize the frequency and severity of those malfunctions. The SSM plan shall:
  - a. Ensure that, at all times, the owner or operator operates and maintains the fluidized bed incinerator, including associated air pollution control and monitoring equipment, in a manner which satisfies the general duty to minimize emissions established by the standard.
  - b. Ensure that owners or operators are prepared to correct malfunctions as soon as practicable after their occurrence in order to minimize excess emissions of hazardous air pollutants; and

c. Reduce the reporting burden associated with periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction, including corrective action taken to restore malfunctioning process and air pollution control equipment to its normal or usual manner of operation.

[40CFR§63.1206(c)(2), 40CFR§63.6(e)(3), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.1.20. The permittee must develop and at all times operate according to an Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Plan that describes in detail procedures for operation, inspection, maintenance, and corrective measures for all components of the combustor, including associated pollution control equipment, that could affect emissions of regulated hazardous air pollutants.

[40CFR§63.1206(c)(7), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- 5.1.21. The permittee must prepare a continuous monitoring system (CMS) performance evaluation plan to implement the CMS quality control program and specify how the source will maintain calibration of the CMS and minimize malfunctions. Each quality control program shall include, at a minimum, a written protocol that describes procedures for each of the following operations:
  - a. Initial and any subsequent calibration of the CMS;
  - b. Determination and adjustment of the calibration drift of the CMS;
  - c. Preventive maintenance of the CMS, including spare parts inventory;
  - d. Data recording, calculations, and reporting;
  - e. Accuracy audit procedures, including sampling and analysis methods; and
  - f. Program of corrective action for a malfunctioning CMS.

[40CFR§63.8(d)(2) & Appendix to 40CFR63, Subpart EEE, 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.1.22. The permittee must develop and implement an operator training and certification (OTC) program. Control room operators must be trained and certified in accordance with 40CFR§63.1206(c)(6)(iii). A minimum of one certified control room operator shall be on duty at the site at all times while the fluidized bed incinerator is in operation.

[40CFR§63.1206(c)(6), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.1.23. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any process source operation which is greater than twenty (20) percent opacity, except as noted in Condition 5.1.24.

[45CSR§7-3.1. (033-021, 033-207, 033-221)]

5.1.24. The provisions of Condition 5.1.23 shall not apply to smoke and/or particulate matter emitted from any process source operation which is less than forty (40) percent opacity for any period or periods aggregating no more than five (5) minutes in any sixty (60) minute period.

[45CSR§7-3.2. (033-021, 033-207, 033-221)]

5.1.25. Particulate matter emissions from the PAC silo baghouse shall not exceed 0.01 lbs/hr. Particulate matter emissions from the Sulfur silo baghouse shall not exceed 0.05 lbs/hr.

[45CSR§30-12.7, 45CSR§7-4.1, 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-842. (033-207, 033-221)]

5.1.26. No waste material with a vapor pressure greater than 5.2 kPA (0.75 psia) shall be stored in the new FBI Waste Tank.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.8.) (9100-772)]

5.1.27. Waste flow from the new FBI Waste Tank to the fluidized bed incinerator shall not exceed 5.32 MM lb/yr. [Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.9.) (9100-772)]

### **5.2.** Monitoring Requirements

- 5.2.1. Compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> limits of Condition 5.1.8 shall be shown by following the approved Rule 10 Monitoring Plan, submitted on February 28, 2001. This plan is attached as Appendix B to this Permit. [45CSR10 Monitoring Plan]
- 5.2.2. Compliance with the 1.0 lb/hr Toluene Diisocyanate Residue emission limitation established for the TDI Residue baghouse (033-021) shall be demonstrated as described below:
  - a. The Permittee shall determine and keep records of TDI Residue usage. The Permittee shall keep such records on site.
  - b. The permittee shall monitor the differential pressure across the baghouse by Delta V (Covestro's Distributed Control System). An alarm will register if the pressure drop exceeds the differential pressure at which the pulse jets are set to clean the bags. The number of alarms each month shall be zero. Any alarms will be reported as a deviation under conditions 3.5.3 and 3.5.5.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

5.2.3. Maximum hourly sulfur dioxide emissions shall be determined by a continuous sulfur dioxide analyzer. The SO<sub>2</sub> analyzer shall meet the requirements set forth in 40CFR60, Appendix B, Performance Specification 2. The Company shall, by written notice, inform the Secretary of the dates of installation and certification testing of the SO<sub>2</sub> analyzer.

[Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition V.5.), Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.4.)]

5.2.4. Sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides emissions shall be determined by monthly totalization of continuous hourly sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides analyzers. The facility shall submit quarterly reports showing the total mass of sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides, and showing the year to date total in tons per year of sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides emissions. These reports will be due no later than fifteen (15) days following the end of the previous quarter, after the installation of the SO<sub>2</sub> analyzer.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.5.)]

5.2.5. The powdered activated carbon (PAC) system shall add the PAC to the fluid-bed incinerator's flue gas stream prior to the wet scrubbing system. Storage of the PAC shall be in a silo, with emissions from its vent controlled by a fabric filter. The fabric filter shall be inspected and maintained on a regular basis. During loading of the silo, visual observation, for emissions from the stack and fugitive emissions from the filter, shall be conducted. The observations shall be noted in the daily operating record.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition A.6.)]

5.2.6. At least quarterly, visual emission checks of each emission point subject to an opacity limit shall be conducted. For units emitting directly into the open air from points other than a stack outlet, visible emissions are to include visible fugitive dust emissions that leave the plant site boundaries. These checks shall be conducted during periods of facility operation for a sufficient time interval to determine if the unit has visible emissions using procedures outlined in 40 CFR 60, Appendix A, Method 22. If sources of visible emissions are identified during the survey, or at any other time, the permittee shall conduct an evaluation as outlined in 45CSR§7A-2.1.a,b within twenty-four (24) hours. However, a 45CSR§7A-2.1.a,b evaluation shall not be required more than once per month per emission unit. A 45CSR§7A-2.1.a,b evaluation shall not be required if the visible emission condition is corrected in a timely manner and the units are operated at normal operating

conditions. A record of each visible emission check required above shall be maintained on site for a period of no less than five (5) years. Said record shall include, but not be limited to, the date, time, name of emission unit, the applicable visible emissions requirement, the results of the check, what action(s), if any, was/were taken, and the name of the observer.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c (033-021, 033-207, 033-221)]

- 5.2.7. Compliance with the 0.01 lbs/hr particulate matter emission limitation established for the PAC silo baghouse (033-207) and 0.05 lbs/hr particulate matter emission limitation established for the Sulfur Silo baghouse (033-221) shall be demonstrated as described below:
  - a. The Permittee shall determine and keep records of Powdered Activated Carbon and Sulfur usage. The Permittee shall keep such records on site.
  - b. The permittee shall practice the proper operation of the dust collection systems, which includes conducting pressure drop measurements on a quarterly basis.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

## **5.3.** Testing Requirements

5.3.1. Any emissions test conducted to determine compliance with the hourly emissions limitations set forth in Condition 5.1.8 of this permit shall be conducted during periods which are representative of the maximum normal emission rates for each of the specified pollutants. It shall be the responsibility of the permittee to clearly demonstrate that such tests are representative of the maximum emission rates with respect to waste firing rates and practices, waste sulfur content, and other parameters potentially affecting pollutant emission rates.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition B.3.)]

- 5.3.2. (d) Frequency of testing. The Permittee must conduct testing periodically as prescribed in paragraphs (d)(1) through (d)(3) of this section. The date of commencement of the initial comprehensive performance test is the basis for establishing the deadline to commence the initial confirmatory performance test and the next comprehensive performance test. You may conduct performance testing at any time prior to the required date. The deadline for commencing subsequent confirmatory and comprehensive performance testing is based on the date of commencement of the previous comprehensive performance test.
  - (1) Comprehensive performance testing. The Permittee must commence testing no later than 61 months after the date of commencing the previous comprehensive performance test used to show compliance with 40CFR§63.1219.
  - (2) Confirmatory performance testing. The Permittee must commence confirmatory performance testing no later than 31 months after the date of commencing the previous comprehensive performance test used to show compliance with 40CFR§63.1219. To ensure that the confirmatory test is conducted approximately midway between comprehensive performance tests, the Administrator will not approve a test plan that schedules testing within 18 months of commencing the previous comprehensive performance test.
  - (3) Duration of testing. You must complete performance testing within 60 days after the date of commencement, unless the Administrator determines that a time extension is warranted based on your documentation in writing of factors beyond your control that prevent you from meeting the 60-day deadline.

### [40CFR§§63.1207(d)(1-3), 45CSR34. (033-040, 033-070, 033-083)]

## 5.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

5.4.1. The Permittee shall maintain records of the date, time and duration and magnitude of emissions of any malfunction in the operation of the following sources Fluidized Bed Incinerator (033-040), as well as any malfunction of air pollution control equipment or any periods during which a control device was inoperative. The Permittee shall maintain these records on site for a period of not less than five (5) years.

[Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition VI.2.)]

- 5.4.2. The permittee shall maintain the following records to be made available at the request of the Secretary, or his duly authorized representative:
  - (a) Hourly feed rates of wastes and auxiliary fuel.
  - (b) Hours of operation of the incinerator, including date and time of automatic waste feed cut-off.
  - (c) Vapor pressure data for each shipment of waste material stored in the FBI Waste Tank.

Records shall be maintained for at least three (3) years and may be integrated with any records required under DAQ Regulation 25 permit for this incinerator.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition B.5.)]

5.4.3. The permittee must keep a copy of all data recorded by continuous monitoring systems (CMS) (including monitoring data recorded during unavoidable CMS breakdowns and out-of-control periods) and copies of all notification, reports, plans and other documents submitted to the Administrator in a form suitable and readily available for expeditious inspection and review.

[40CFR§§63.10(b) & (c), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.4.4. The permittee must maintain a record of changes that will not adversely affect compliance with the emission standards or operating requirements, and must document the change upon making such change.

[40CFR§63.1206(b)(5)(ii), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.4.5. The permittee must maintain a copy of the calculation of the hazardous waste residence time for the fluidized bed incinerator, and include the calculation in the operating log.

[40CFR§63.1206(b), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- 5.4.6. The permittee shall maintain a copy of the Start-up, Shutdown, and Malfunction (SSM) Plan on site. [40CFR§63.1206(c)(2)(iv), 45CSR34. (033-040)]
- 5.4.7. The permittee shall keep a copy of any documentation of investigation and evaluation of excessive exceedences during malfunctions.

 $[40CFR\S63.1206(c)(2)(v)(A)(3)(ii), 45CSR34. (033-040)]$ 

5.4.8. The permittee shall keep a copy of any documentation of investigation and corrective measures taken for any automatic waste feed cutoffs that result in an exceedance of an emission standard of operating parameter limit.

[40CFR§63.1206(c)(3)(v), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.4.9. The permittee shall keep a copy of any documentation and results of the automatic waste feed cutoff operability testing.

[40CFR§63.1206(c)(3)(vii), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- 5.4.10. The permittee shall keep a copy of the Operator Training and Certification program. [40CFR§63.1206(c)(6)(vii), 45CSR34. (033-040)]
- 5.4.11. The permittee shall keep a copy of the Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Plan. [40CFR\( \)63.1206(c)(7)(iv), 45CSR34. (033-040)]
- 5.4.12. The permittee shall keep a copy of the Feedstream Analysis Plan. [40CFR§63.1209(c)(2), 45CSR34. (033-040)]
- 5.4.13. The permittee shall maintain documentation that the specification for activated carbon and dioxin/furan inhibitor are equivalent in level of control and effectiveness to that used in the Compliance Performance Test (CPT).

[40CFR§§63.1209(k)(6)(iii), (k)(7)(ii), and (k)(9)(ii), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.4.14. The permittee shall keep a copy of all documentation of compliance.

[40CFR§63.1211(c), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

### 5.5. Reporting Requirements

5.5.1. When demonstrating compliance using a reference test method under 40 CFR part 60, Appendix A, the Permittee shall be required to submit a test protocol, unless previously approved, to the Secretary for approval at least thirty (30) days prior to the projected test dates. The Secretary shall be provided written notice of the actual test dates after approval of the test protocol, but not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the first date of testing.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

- 5.5.2. The Permittee shall report to the Secretary, by telephone or telefax, any malfunction of such source or its air pollution control equipment which results in any excess SO2 emission rate within twenty-four (24) hours of becoming aware of such condition. The Permittee shall file a written report concerning the malfunction with the Secretary within ten (10) days, providing the following information:
  - A. A detailed explanation of the factors involved or causes of the malfunction;
  - B. The date and time of duration (with starting and ending times) of the period of excess emissions;
  - C. An estimate of the total amount of excess emissions discharged during the malfunction period;
  - D. The maximum emission rate determined during the malfunction in units of the applicable missions standard;
  - E. Immediate remedial actions taken at the time of the malfunction to correct or mitigate the effects of malfunction and;
  - F. A detailed explanation of the corrective measures or program that will be implemented to prevent a recurrence of the malfunction and a schedule for such implementation.

[Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition VI.3.)]

- 5.5.3. In accordance with 40CFR§60.7(c), the owner or operator shall submit an excess emissions and monitoring systems performance report for sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides to the Director on a quarterly basis. All reports shall be postmarked by the fifteenth day following the end of each calendar quarter. Written reports of excess emissions shall include the following information:
  - (a) The magnitude of excess emission computed in accordance with 40CFR§60.13(h), and conversion factor(s) used, and the date and time of commencement and completion of each time period of excess

emissions. The process operating time during the reporting period.

- (b) Specific identification of each period of excess emissions that occurs during startups, shutdowns, and malfunctions of the affected facility. The nature and cause of any malfunction, the corrective action taken or preventative measures adopted.
- (c) The date and time identifying each period during which the continuous monitoring system was inoperative except for zero and span checks and the nature of the system repairs or adjustments.
- (d) When no excess emissions have occurred or the continuous monitoring system has not been inoperative, repaired, or adjusted, such information shall be stated in the report.

The summary report form shall contain the information and be in the format shown in Figure 1 of 40CFR§60.7(d), unless otherwise specified by the Director. One summary report form shall be submitted for each of the following pollutants: sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides. The summary report shall follow the guidelines set forth in 40CFR§60.7(d)(1) and 40CFR§60.7(d)(2).

The owner or operator shall adhere to the guidelines set forth in 40CFR§60.7(e).

In addition, sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides emissions shall be determined by monthly totalization of continuous hourly sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides analyzers. The facility shall submit quarterly reports showing the total mass of sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides, and showing the year to date total in tons per year of sulfur dioxide and nitrogen oxides emissions. These reports will be due no later than fifteen (15) days following the end of the previous quarter, after the installation of the SO<sub>2</sub> analyzer.

[Permit No. R13-0842 (Condition B.6, B.8, and B.9.), Consent Order CO-SIP-2000-02 (Condition V.5.)]

5.5.4. The permittee shall submit semi-annual reports on startups, shutdowns and malfunctions. The startup, shutdown, and malfunction report shall be delivered or postmarked by the 30<sup>th</sup> day following the end of each calendar half (or other calendar reporting period, as appropriate). Reports shall only be required if a startup, shutdown, or malfunction occurred during the reporting period.

[40CFR§63.10(d)(5)(i), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.5.5. The permittee must submit semiannual reports on excessive emissions and continuous monitoring system performance reports and summary report. For each set of 10 exceedances of an emission standard or operating requirement while hazardous waste remains in the combustion chamber during a 60-day block period, you must submit a written report within 5 calendar days of the 10<sup>th</sup> exceedance documenting the exceedances and results of the investigation and corrective measures taken.

[45CSR16, 40CFR§60.10(e)(3), 40CFR§63.1206(c)(3)(vi), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

5.5.6. The permittee shall report immediately on startups, shutdowns and malfunctions if necessary. Any time an action taken by an owner or operator during a startup, shutdown, or malfunction (including actions taken to correct a malfunction) is not consistent with the procedures specified in the affected source's startup, shutdown, and malfunction plan, and the source exceeds any applicable emission limitation in the relevant emission standard, the owner or operator shall report the actions taken for that event within 2 working days after commencing actions inconsistent with the plan followed by a letter within 7 working days after the end of the event.

[40CFR§63.10(d)(5)(ii), 45CSR34. (033-040)]

- 5.5.7. Notification of compliance—
  - (1) Comprehensive performance test.
    - (i) Except as provided by paragraph (4) of this section, within 90 days of completion of a comprehensive performance test, you must postmark a Notification of Compliance

- documenting compliance with the emission standards and continuous monitoring system requirements, and identifying operating parameter limits under 40CFR§63.1209.
- (ii) Upon postmark of the Notification of Compliance, you must comply with all operating requirements specified in the Notification of Compliance in lieu of the limits specified in the Documentation of Compliance required under 40CFR§63.1211(c).
- (2) Confirmatory performance test. Except as provided by paragraph (j)(4) of this section, within 90 days of completion of a confirmatory performance test, you must postmark a Notification of Compliance documenting compliance or noncompliance with the applicable dioxin/furan emission standard.
- (3) See 40CFR§§63.7(g), 63.9(h), and 63.1210(d) for additional requirements pertaining to the Notification of Compliance (e.g., you must include results of performance tests in the Notification of Compliance).
- (4) *Time extension*. You may submit a written request to the Administrator for a time extension documenting that, for reasons beyond your control, you may not be able to meet the 90-day deadline for submitting the Notification of Compliance after completion of testing. The Administrator will determine whether a time extension is warranted.

[40CFR§§63.1207(j)(1-4), 45CSR34. (033-040, 033-070, 033-083)]

### 5.6. Compliance Plan

#### 6.0 HCl and SL

#### 6.1. Limitations and Standards

6.1.1. The maximum total throughput of 36% HCl shall not exceed 48,000,000 gallons in any twelve rolling month period.

[45CSR§30-12.7.]

6.1.2. No person shall cause, suffer, allow, or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any process source operation which is greater than twenty (20) percent opacity, except as noted in Condition 6.1.3.

[45CSR§7-3.1. (15NN and 15OO)]

6.1.3. The provisions of Condition 6.1.2. shall not apply to smoke and/or particulate matter emitted from any process source operation which is less than forty (40) percent opacity for any period or periods aggregating no more than five (5) minutes in any sixty (60) minute period.

[45CSR§7-3.2. (15NN and 15OO)]

6.1.4. Mineral acids shall not be released from any type source operation or duplicate source operation or from all air pollution control equipment installed on any type source operation or duplicate source operation in excess of the quantity given in Table 45-7B of 45CSR7.

Hydrochloric acid mist and/or vapor for source operations installed after July 1, 1970: 210 mg/m<sup>3</sup>

[45CSR§7-4.2 and Table 45-7B. (15NN and 15OO)]

6.1.5. Due to unavoidable malfunction of equipment, emissions exceeding those set forth in 45CSR7 may be permitted by the Director for periods not to exceed ten (10) days upon specific application to the Director. Such application shall be made within twenty-four (24) hours of the malfunction. In cases of major equipment failure, additional time periods may be granted by the Director provided a corrective program has been submitted by the owner or operator and approved by the Director.

[45CSR§7-9.1. (15NN and 15OO)]

# **6.2.** Monitoring Requirements

- 6.2.1. The Permittee shall monitor the amount of HCl transferred on a daily basis and summarize monthly. [45CSR§30-5.1.c.]
- 6.2.2. The Permittee shall monitor the amount of isocyanates transferred on a daily basis and summarize monthly. The total amount of isocyanates shall be assumed to be equally distributed among the all storage tanks for the purposes of emissions calculations.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c]

## **6.3.** Testing Requirements

# **6.4.** Recordkeeping Requirements

6.4.1. The Permittee shall maintain monthly summaries of the following records:

a. Amount of HCl transferred

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

6.4.2. The Permittee shall maintain records of the isocyanates transferred in the HCL and SL Section on a rolling 12-month basis.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

# **6.5.** Reporting Requirements

N/A

## 6.6. Compliance Plan

# 7.0 Polyols

## 7.1. Limitations and Standards

7.1.1. Emissions to the atmosphere of regulated air pollutants shall not exceed the hourly and annual limits in the following table:

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point		Emission Limit	
		Pollutant	PPH	TPY
	E: 1. D	Ethylene Oxide <sup>†</sup>	0.69	0.46
	Eight Reactors {011-027.1R, 011-027.2R, 011-027.3R, 011-027.4R, 011-	-Propylene Oxide <sup>†</sup>	0.28	1.22
EP1		Ethylene Glycol <sup>‡</sup>	0.01	0.01
{Scrubber 011-1159}	Eight Neutralizers {011-034.1, 011-034.2, 011-034.3,	Diethylene Glycol <sup>‡</sup>	0.01	0.01
-	011-034.4, 011-034.5, 011-034.6,	VOC	1.83	5.41
	011-034.7, and 011-034.8}	Sulfuric Acid	0.01	0.01
ED2D	Early Diagram Way (011 740)	VOC	0.01	0.01
EP3B	Far East Blend Tank Vent (011-740)	ODS	154*	13.77
ED2C	PVP60A/B {East Blend Tank Vent	VOC	0.01	0.01
EP3C	(011-610)}	ODS	154*	13.77
ED2E	PVP62A/B {Middle Blend Tank Vent	VOC	0.01	0.01
EP3E	(011-115.1)}	ODS	154*	13.77
ED2G	PVP64A/B {West Blend Tank Vent	VOC	0.01	0.01
EP3G	(011-115.2)}	ODS	154*	13.77
EP4	STV38 {NIAX 3428 storage tank (011-543)}	VOC	0.05	0.16
EP7	STV41 {Fyrol PCF storage tank (011-540)}	VOC	0.05	0.17
EP15	STV1 (Polyol storage tank (011-87.01)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP16	STV2 (Polyol storage tank (011-87.02)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP17	STV3 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.03)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP18	STV4 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.04)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP19	STV5 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.05)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP20	STV6 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.06)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP21	STV7 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.07)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP22	STV8 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.08)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP23	STV9 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.09)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP24	STV10 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.10)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP25	STV11 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.11)}	VOC	0.03	0.08

Emission	S. W. A. I.d. B. L. E. L. B. L.	D II 4 4	Emission Limit	
Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point	Pollutant	PPH	TPY
EP26	STV12 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.12)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP27	STV13 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.13)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP28	STV14 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.14)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP29	STV15 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.15)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP30	STV16 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.1)}	VOC	0.05	0.18
EP31	STV17 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.2)}	VOC	0.05	0.18
EP32	STV18 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.3)}	VOC	0.05	0.18
EP33	STV19 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.4)}	VOC	0.05	0.18
EP34	STV20 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.5)}	VOC	0.05	0.18
EP35	STV21 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.6)}	VOC	0.05	0.18
EP36	STV22 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.7)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP37	STV23 {Polyol storage tank (011-170.1)}	VOC	0.29	1.00
EP38	STV24 {Polyol storage tank (011-593)}	VOC	0.03	0.08
EP40	STV26 {Polyol storage tank (011-742)}	VOC	0.03	0.05
EP42	STV27 {SW blend (E-9242) storage tank (011-662)}	VOC	0.24	1.03
EP43	STV28 {SE blend (E-9242) storage tank (011-611.1)}	VOC	0.24	1.03
EP44	STV29 {East blend (PS-2502A) storage tank (011-570.1)}	VOC	0.24	1.03
EP45	STV30 {Middle blend (E-8206) storage tank (011-570.2)}	VOC	0.24	1.03
EP46	STV31 {West blend (E-9737) storage tank (011-570.3)}	VOC	0.24	1.03
EP47	PVP53 {Filter feed tank (011-163.1)}	VOC	0.14	0.48
EP60	Cold glycol tank (011-081)	Ethylene Glycol <sup>‡</sup> VOC	0.01 0.01	0.01 0.01
EP61	Hot glycol tank (011-012)	Ethylene Glycol <sup>‡</sup> VOC	0.01 0.01	0.01 0.01
EP66A	Rail car loading (001-001)	VOC	1.14	4.99
EP66B	Rail car loading (001-002)	VOC	1.14	4.99
EP66C	Rail car loading (001-003)	VOC	1.14	4.99
EP66D	Rail car loading (001-004)	VOC	1.14	4.99
EP66F	Rail car loading (001-005)	VOC	1.14	4.99
EP67A	Trailer loading (002-001)	ODS	93*	3.54
EP67B	Trailer loading (002-002)	ODS	93*	3.54

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point	Pollutant	<b>Emission Limit</b>	
			PPH	TPY
EP67C	Trailer loading (002-003)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP67D	Trailer loading (002-004)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP68A	Trailer loading (003-001)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP68B	Trailer loading (003-002)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP69A	Trailer loading (004-001)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP69B	Trailer loading (004-002)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP70	Drum/tote filling (005)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.99 1.44
EP71	Trailer loading (006)	VOC ODS	1.14 93*	4.44 3.54
EP72	STV32 Storage Tank	VOC	0.50	2.00

<sup>\*</sup> Emission limit is in pounds per batch (PPB)

VOC Volatile Organic Compound

ODS Ozone Depleting Substance

 $PM_{10}$  Particulate Matter with an aerodynamic diameter less than or equal to a nominal 10 micrometers.

# [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition A.1.)]

7.1.2. The following emission points have trace emissions of regulated air pollutants. The permittee shall notify the Director of the Division of Air Quality prior to any change of service of the following equipment for the use with a compound with a higher vapor pressure than that currently utilized and document any change in potential emissions.

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point	Pollutant
EP3A	PVP59A/B {Far East Blend Premix Tank (011-741)}	VOC
EP3D	PVP61A/B {East Blend Premix Tank (011-609.3)}	VOC
EP3F	PVP63A/B {Middle Blend Premix Tank (011-609.1)}	VOC
ЕР3Н	PVP65A/B {West Blend Premix Tank (011-609.2)}	VOC
EP3I	Neutralizer Blend Tank (011-034.3)	VOC
EP3J	Wiped Film Evaporator (011-051.1)	VOC
EP5	STV39 {Propylene glycol storage tank (011-569)}	VOC

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>†</sup> Toxic Air Pollutant (TAP).

<sup>‡</sup> Hazardous Air Pollutant (HAP).

T Trace quantities.

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point	Pollutant
EP6	STV40 {Glycerine storage tank (011-015)}	VOC
EP9a	PVP42A, PVP42B, PVP42C {o-TDA storage tank (011-137a)}	VOC
EP8	STV43 {m-TDA storage tank (011-735)}	VOC
EP10	STV44 {Ethylene diamine storage tank (011-010)}	VOC
EP11	STV45 {Propylene glycol start media storage tank (011-160.1)}	VOC
EP12	STV46 {Glycerine start media storage tank (011-160.2)}	VOC
EP13	STV47 {93% Sulfuric acid storage tank (011-019)}	Sulfuric Acid
EP14	STV48 {46% KOH storage tank (011-513)}	*
EP39	STV25 {Polyol (E-9143) storage tank (011-630)}	VOC
EP41	STV75 {Polyol storage tank (011-857)}	VOC
EP48	PVP71 {Evap. feed tank (011-056.1A/B)}	VOC
EP49	PVP72 {Product hold tank (011-060.1A/B)}	VOC
EP50	PVP73A {Product hold tank (011-056.2A)}	VOC
EP51	PVP73B {Product hold tank (011-056.2B)}	VOC
EP52	PVP74A {Product hold tank (011-060.2A)}	VOC
EP53	PVP74B {Product hold tank (011-060.2B)}	VOC
EP54	PVP54 {Terate 552 storage tank (011-163.2)}	VOC
EP55	East sugar weigh tank (011-789)	$PM_{10}$
EP56	West sugar weigh tank (011-790)	$PM_{10}$
EP57	Wastewater tank (011-845)	*
EP58	Wastewater tank (011-850)	*
EP59	Carbon black paste tank (011-1176)	$PM_{10}$

<sup>\*</sup> This emission point currently does not emit any regulated air pollutant. [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition A.2.)]

# 7.1.3. The total annual throughput shall not exceed 151,619,600 gallons for the following storage tanks:

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point
EP15	STV1 (Polyol storage tank (011-87.01)}
EP16	STV2 (Polyol storage tank (011-87.02)}
EP17	STV3 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.03)}
EP18	STV4 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.04)}
EP19	STV5 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.05)}

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point
EP20	STV6 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.06)}
EP21	STV7 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.07)}
EP22	STV8 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.08)}
EP23	STV9 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.09)}
EP24	STV10 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.10)}
EP25	STV11 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.11)}
EP26	STV12 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.12)}
EP27	STV13 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.13)}
EP28	STV14 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.14)}
EP29	STV15 {Polyol storage tank (011-87.15)}
EP30	STV16 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.1)}
EP31	STV17 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.2)}
EP32	STV18 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.3)}
EP33	STV19 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.4)}
EP34	STV20 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.5)}
EP35	STV21 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.6)}
EP36	STV22 {Polyol storage tank (011-86.7)}
EP37	STV23 {Polyol storage tank (011-170.1)}
EP38	STV24 {Polyol storage tank (011-593)}
EP40	STV26 {Polyol storage tank (011-742)}
EP42	STV27 {SW blend storage tank (011-662)}
EP43	STV28 {SE blend storage tank (011-611.1)}
EP44	STV29 {East blend storage tank (011-570.1)}
EP45	STV30 {Middle blend storage tank (011-570.2)}
EP46	STV31 {West blend storage tank (011-570.3)}
EP47	PVP53 {Filter feed tank (011-163.1)}

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition A.3.)]

7.1.4. The total annual throughput shall not exceed the listed amount for the following storage tanks:

Emission Point ID #	Sources Vented through this Emission Point	Annual Throughput Limit (gallons)
EP4	STV38 {NIAX 3428 storage tank (011-543)}	1,622,800
EP7	STV41 {Fyrol PCF storage tank (011-540)}	332,300
EP9a	o-TDA storage tank (011-137a)	5,736,698

#### [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition A.4.)]

7.1.5. The daily and total annual throughput shall not exceed the listed throughput rates for the following loading areas:

Loading Area ID #	Loading Area Description	Daily Throughput (gallons)	Annual Throughput (gallons)	
001	Rail car loading area	960,000	225,169,000	
002	Trailer loading area	1,003,000		
003	Trailer loading area		366,168,000	
004	Trailer loading area			
005	Drum/tote filling			

#### [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition A.5.)]

7.1.6. The portions of consent order CO-R27-91-21 pertaining to ethylene oxide and propylene oxide, including Attachments A1, A2, B1, and B2, are superseded and replaced by this permit. All other portions of consent order CO-R27-91-21 are intact and valid.

#### [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition A.6.) State-Enforceable Only]

- 7.1.7. Emission standards.
  - (a) Except as provided under paragraph (b) of this Condition, the owner or operator of an existing or new affected source shall comply with the provisions in:
    - (1) Sections 63.1425 through 63.1430 for process vents;
    - (2) Section 63.1432 for storage vessels;
    - (3) Section 63.1433 for wastewater:
    - (4) Section 63.1434 for equipment leaks;
    - (5) Section 63.1435 for heat exchangers;
    - (6) Section 63.1437 for additional test methods and procedures;
    - (7) Section 63.1438 for monitoring levels and excursions; and
    - (8) Section 63.1439 for general reporting and recordkeeping requirements.
  - (b) When emissions of different kinds (i.e., emissions from process vents subject to §§63.1425 through 63.1430, storage vessels subject to §63.1432, process wastewater, and/or in-process equipment subject to §63.149) are combined, and at least one of the emission streams would require control according to the applicable provision in the absence of combination with other emission streams, the owner or operator shall comply with the requirements of either paragraph (b)(1) or (2) of this Condition.
    - (1) Comply with the applicable requirements of this subpart for each kind of emission in the

- stream as specified in paragraphs (a)(1) through (5) of this Condition; or
- (2) Comply with the most stringent set of requirements that applies to any individual emission stream that is included in the combined stream, where either that emission stream would be classified as requiring control in the absence of combination with other emission streams, or the owner chooses to consider that emission stream to require control for the purposes of this paragraph.

#### [45CSR34; 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.) and 40CFR§63.1424]

- 7.1.8. Process vent control requirements.
  - (b) Requirements for epoxide emissions. The owner or operator of an affected source where polyether polyol products are produced using epoxides shall reduce epoxide emissions from process vents from batch unit operations and continuous unit operations within each PMPU in accordance with either paragraph (b)(1) or (2) of this Condition.
  - (1) For new affected sources, the owner or operator shall comply with paragraph (b)(1)(i), (ii), or (iii) this Condition. The owner or operator also has the option of complying with a combination of paragraphs (b)(1)(i) and (ii) of this Condition. If the owner or operator chooses to comply with a combination of paragraphs (b)(1)(i) and (ii) of this Condition, each process vent not controlled in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(ii) of this Condition shall be part of the group of applicable process vents that shall then comply with paragraph (b)(1)(i) of this Condition.
    - (i) Reduce the total epoxide emissions from the group of applicable process vents by an aggregated 99.9 percent;
    - (ii) Maintain an outlet concentration of total epoxides or TOC after each combustion, recapture, or recovery device of 20 ppmv or less; or
    - (iii) Maintain an emission factor of no greater than  $4.43 \times 10^{-3}$  kilogram epoxide emissions per megagram of product  $(4.43 \times 10^{-3} \text{ pounds epoxide emissions per 1,000 pounds of product})$  for all process vents in the PMPU.
  - (2) For existing affected sources, the owner or operator shall comply with either paragraph (b)(2)(i), (ii), (iii), or (iv) of 40CFR§63.1425. The owner or operator also has the option of complying with a combination of paragraphs (b)(2)(ii) and (iii) of this Condition. If the owner or operator chooses to comply with a combination of paragraphs (b)(2)(ii) and (iii) of this Condition, each process vent that is not controlled in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(iii) of this Condition shall be part of the group of applicable process vents that shall then comply with paragraph (b)(2)(ii) of this Condition. The owner or operator also has the option of complying with a combination of paragraphs (b)(2)(i) and (iii) of this Condition.
    - (i) Reduce the total epoxide emissions from each process vent using a flare;
    - (ii) Reduce the total epoxide emissions from the group of applicable process vents by an aggregated 98 percent;
    - (iii) Maintain an outlet concentration of total epoxides or TOC after each combustion, recapture or recovery devices of 20 ppmv or less; or
    - (iv) Maintain an emission factor of no greater than  $1.69 \times 10^{-2}$  kilogram epoxide emissions per megagram of product  $(1.69 \times 10^{-2} \text{ pounds epoxide emissions per } 1,000 \text{ pounds of product})$  for all process vents in the PMPU.

# [45CSR34; 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.) and 40CFR§63.1425(b)]

7.1.9. Except as provided in 45CSR§27-3.2 and 3.3, the owner or operator of a plant that discharges or may discharge a toxic air pollutant into the open air in excess of the amount shown in 45CSR27 Table A shall employ BAT at all chemical processing units emitting the toxic air pollutant: Provided, that any source or equipment specifically subject to a federal regulation or standard shall not be required to comply with provisions more stringent than such regulation or standard.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-3.1 State-Enforceable only]

7.1.10. All owners and operators subject to the requirements of this rule shall, by application of BAT, prevent and control fugitive emissions to the air of toxic air pollutants as a result of leakage from equipment in toxic air pollutant service including but not limited to, pump seals, compressor seals, valves, sampling connections,

open-ended lines, safety relief valves, and flanges. In no event shall any equipment standard, program, or work practice less stringent than required under 40CFR61, Subpart V be deemed to represent BAT for control of toxic air pollutant emissions: Provided, that any source or equipment specifically subject to a federal regulation or standard shall not be required to comply with provisions more stringent than such federal regulation and standard. Equipment to be used in toxic air pollutant service installed after the effective date of this rule shall, to the maximum extent possible, be designed and operated so as to prevent leaks of toxic air pollutants.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-4.1 State-Enforceable only]

7.1.11. Owners and operators of chemical processing units or facilities subject to the requirements of this rule shall prevent and control working and filling losses of toxic air pollutants from tanks by routing such tank emissions to BAT control devices. The Director may approve the use of floating roof storage tanks as BAT, provided that such tanks are designed and operated in a manner which minimizes toxic air pollutant emissions taking into consideration the toxic air pollutant emission rate, tank size, and control efficiency associated with such tanks. On a case-by-case basis, the Director may exempt very small process or storage tanks or tanks storing material mixtures containing low mass fractions of toxic air pollutants from the BAT requirements taking into consideration the actual level of emissions control and/or the toxic air pollutant emission rate from the tank.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-5.1 State-Enforceable only]

7.1.12. Owners and operators of chemical processing units and/or wastewater treatment systems subject to this rule shall employ BAT to remove and control or destroy toxic air pollutants from wastewater at the source and/or apply BAT at the wastewater treatment plant to prevent or control the discharge to toxic air pollutants resulting from air stripping or evaporation: Provided, that this provision shall not be more stringent than any specifically applicable federal regulation or standard.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-6.1 State-Enforceable only]

7.1.13. Owners and operators of chemical processing units or facilities subject to the requirements of this rule shall employ BAT to prevent or control toxic air pollutant discharges in the loading and unloading of railcars and tank trucks with toxic air pollutants or material mixtures containing toxic air pollutants.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-7.1 State-Enforceable only]

7.1.14. Due to unavoidable malfunction of equipment or other conditions resulting in emissions exceeding a level established in the compliance program, emissions exceeding those provided for in this rule may be permitted by the Director for periods not to exceed ten (10) days upon specific application to the Director. Such application shall be made within twenty-four (24) hours of the malfunction. In cases of major equipment failure, additional time periods may be granted by the Director provided a corrective program has been submitted by the owner or operator and approved by the Director.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-12.1 State-Enforceable only]

7.1.15. The permitted facility shall be constructed and operated in accordance with information filed in Permit Application R13-2443 and any amendments thereto. The Director may suspend or revoke a permit if the plans and specifications upon which the approval was based are not adhered to.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition C.3.)]

### 7.2. Monitoring Requirements

- 7.2.1. The following operating parameters of the ethylene oxide and propylene oxide scrubber (011-1159) shall be maintained while the polyol unit is on-line:
  - a) The scrubbing liquor flow rate shall maintained at 55 gpm or greater. The liquor flow rate shall be recorded at least every 15 minutes. The permittee shall report all values that are below 55 gpm and all instances when monitoring data is not collected.

b) The pH of the scrubbing liquor shall be maintained at 1.0 or lower. The permittee shall sample and test the pH of the scrubbing liquor at least once a day. The permittee shall report all values that are above 1.0 pH and all instances when monitoring data is not collected.

## [Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.1-4.), 45CSR34, 40CFR§§63.1429(a) and (d)]

#### 7.2.2. Wastewater provisions.

- (b) *Maintenance wastewater*. The owner or operator of each affected source shall comply with the HON maintenance wastewater requirements in §63.105, with the exceptions noted in paragraphs (b) (1), (2), and (3) of 40CFR§63.1433.
  - (1) When the HON maintenance wastewater provisions in §63.105(a) refer to "organic HAPs listed in Table 9 of subpart G of this part," the owner or operator is only required to consider compounds that meet the definition of *organic HAP* in §63.1423 and that are listed in Table 9 of 40 CFR part 63, subpart G, for the purposes of this subpart.
  - (2) When the term "maintenance wastewater" is used in the HON maintenance wastewater provisions in §63.105, the definition of "maintenance wastewater" in §63.1423 shall apply, for the purposes of this subpart.
  - (3) When the term "wastewater" is used in the HON maintenance wastewater provisions in §63.105, the definition of "wastewater" in §63.1423 shall apply, for the purposes of this subpart.

#### [45CSR34; 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.) and 40CFR§63.1433]

## 7.2.3. Equipment leak provisions.

- (a) The owner or operator of each affected source shall comply with the HON equipment leak requirements in 40 CFR part 63, subpart H for all equipment in organic HAP service, except as specified in this Section.
- (f) The Periodic Reports required by §63.182(a)(3) and §63.182(d) may be submitted as part of the Periodic Reports required by §63.1439(e)(6).
- (g) If specific items of equipment, comprising part of a process unit subject to this subpart, are managed by different administrative organizations (e.g., different companies, affiliates, departments, divisions, etc.), those items of equipment may be aggregated with any PMPU within the affected source for all purposes under subpart H, providing there is no delay in achieving the applicable compliance date.
- (h) The phrase "the provisions of subparts F, I, or PPP of this part" shall apply instead of the phrase "the provisions of subparts F or I of this part," and instead of the phrase "the provisions of subpart F or I of this part" throughout §§63.163 and 63.168, for the purposes of this subpart. In addition, the phrase "subparts F, I, and PPP" shall apply instead of the phrase "subparts F and I" in §63.174(c)(2)(iii), for the purposes of this subpart.

[45CSR34; 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.) and 40CFR§63.1434]

## 7.3. Testing Requirements

7.3.1. Any emissions test conducted to determine compliance with the hourly emissions limitations set forth in Condition 7.1.7 of this permit shall be conducted in accordance with 40CFR§§63.1437(a) and (b).

[45CSR34; 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.) and 40CFR§§63.1437(a) and (b)]

7.3.2. Parameter monitoring levels and excursions.

- (e) Monitoring violations.
  - (1) Each excursion, as defined in paragraphs (f)(1)(i), (f)(2)(i)(A), (f)(2)(ii), (f)(3)(i), and (f)(4) of 40CFR§63.1438, constitutes a violation of the provisions of this subpart in accordance with paragraph (e)(1)(i), (ii), or (iii) of this Condition.
    - (i) For each condenser, each excursion constitutes a violation of the emission limit.
    - (ii) For each recovery or recapture device other than a condenser, where an organic monitoring device is used to monitor concentration, each excursion constitutes a violation of the emission limit.
    - (iii) For each combustion, recovery, or recapture device other than a condenser, each excursion constitutes a violation of the operating limit.
  - (2) Each excursion, as defined in paragraphs (f)(1)(ii), (f)(1)(iii), (f)(2)(i)(B), and (f)(3)(ii) of 40CFR§63.1438 constitutes a violation of the operating limit.
- (f) Parameter monitoring excursion definitions. Parameter monitoring excursions are defined in paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of 40CFR§63.1438.
  - (1) With respect to storage vessels (where the applicable monitoring plan specifies continuous monitoring), process vents from continuous unit operations using combustion, recovery, or recapture devices for purposes of compliance, and for process wastewater streams, an excursion means any of the three cases listed in paragraphs (f)(1)(i) through (iii) of this Condition.
    - (i) The daily average value of one or more monitored parameters is above the maximum level or below the minimum level established for the given parameters.
    - (ii) The period of combustion, recovery, or recapture device operation, with the exception noted in paragraph (f)(1)(v) of this Condition, is 4 hours or greater in an operating day and monitoring data are insufficient, as defined in paragraph (f)(1)(iv) of this Condition, to constitute a valid hour of data for at least 75 percent of the operating hours.
    - (iii) The period of combustion, recovery, or recapture device operation, with the exception noted in paragraph (f)(1)(v) of this Condition, is less than 4 hours in an operating day and more than 2 of the hours during the period of operation do not constitute a valid hour of data due to insufficient monitoring data, as defined in paragraph (f)(1)(iv) of this Condition.
    - (iv) Monitoring data are insufficient to constitute a valid hour of data, as used in paragraphs (f)(1)(ii) and (iii) of this Condition, if measured values are unavailable due to monitoring system breakdowns, repairs, calibrated checks, or zero (low-level) and high level adjustments, for any of the 15-minute periods within the hour. For data compression systems approved under §63.1439(g)(3), monitoring data are insufficient to calculate a valid hour of data if there are less than four data measurements made during the hour.
    - (v) Periods of non-operation of the affected source (or portion thereof), resulting in cessation of the emissions to which the monitoring applies, are not considered to be part of the period of combustion, recovery, or recapture device operation, for the purposes of paragraphs (f)(1)(ii) and (iii) of this section.
  - (3) With respect to process vents from batch unit operations, an excursion means one of the two cases listed in paragraphs (f)(3)(i) and (ii) of this Condition.
    - (i) When the daily average value of one or more monitored parameters is above the maximum or below the minimum established level for the given parameters.
    - (ii) When monitoring data are insufficient for an operating day. Monitoring data shall be considered insufficient when measured values are not available, due to monitoring system breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks, or zero (low-level) and high-level adjustments, for at least 75 percent of the 15-minute periods when batch emission episodes selected to be controlled are being vented to the control device during the

operating day, using the procedures specified in paragraphs (f)(3)(ii)(A) through (D) of this Condition.

- (A) Determine the total amount of time during the operating day when batch emission episodes selected to be controlled are being vented to the control device.
- (B) Subtract the time during the periods of non-operation of the affected source (or portion thereof), resulting in cessation of the emissions to which the monitoring applies, from the total amount of time determined above in paragraph (f)(3)(ii)(A) of this section, to obtain the operating time used to determine if monitoring data are insufficient.
- (C) Determine the total number of 15-minute periods in the operating time used to determine if monitoring data are insufficient, as was determined in accordance with paragraph (f)(3)(ii)(B) of this Condition.
- (D) If measured values are not available for at least 75 percent of the total number of 15-minute periods determined in paragraph (f)(3)(ii)(C) of this Condition, the monitoring data are insufficient for the operating day.

### [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.), 45CSR34, and 40 C.F.R. §63.1438]

### 7.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

7.4.1. The permittee shall keep and maintain on site, for a period of not less than five (5) years, accurate records of throughput for all storage tanks listed in 7.1.3. and 7.1.4. on a monthly and twelve (12) rolling month total basis. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.2.)]

7.4.2. The permittee shall keep and maintain on site, for a period of not less than five (5) years, accurate records of throughput for all loading areas listed in 7.1.5 on a monthly and twelve (12) rolling month total basis. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.3.)]

- 7.4.3. Process vent reporting and record keeping requirements.
  - (b) Records to demonstrate compliance. The owner or operator complying with the process vent control requirements in §63.1425(b), (c), or (d) shall keep the following records, as applicable, readily accessible:
    - (2) The following information when using a combustion, recovery, or recapture device (other than a flare) to achieve compliance with the process vent control requirements in §63.1425(b), (c), or (d):
      - (i) For a combustion, recovery, or recapture device being used to comply with a percent reduction requirement of §63.1425(b)(1)(i), (b)(2)(ii), (c)(1)(ii), (c)(3)(ii), or (d)(2), or the annual epoxide emission limitation in §63.1425(b)(1)(iii) or (b)(2)(iv), the percent reduction of organic HAP or TOC achieved, as determined using the procedures specified in the process vent requirements in §63.1426;
      - (ii) For a combustion device being used to comply with an outlet concentration limitation of §63.1425(b)(1)(ii) or (b)(2)(iii), the concentration of organic HAP or TOC outlet of the combustion device, as determined using the procedures specified in the process vent requirements in §63.1426;

- (c) Records related to the establishment of parameter monitoring levels. For each parameter monitored according to the process vent monitoring requirements in §63.1429(a) and Table 5 of this subpart, or for alternate parameters and/or parameters for alternate control techniques monitored according to the alternative parameter monitoring reporting requirements in §63.1439(f) as allowed under §63.1429(b), maintain documentation showing the establishment of the level that indicates that the combustion, recovery, or recapture device is operated in a manner to ensure compliance with the provisions of this subpart, as required by the process vent monitoring requirements in §63.1429(d).
- (d) Records to demonstrate continuous compliance. The owner or operator that uses a combustion, recovery, or recapture device to comply with the process vent control requirements in §63.1425(b), (c), or (d) shall keep the following records readily accessible:
  - (1) Continuous records of the equipment operating parameters specified to be monitored under the process vent monitoring requirements in §63.1429(a) as applicable, and listed in Table 5 of this subpart, or specified by the Administrator in accordance with the alternative parameter monitoring reporting requirements in §63.1439(f), as allowed under §63.1429(b). These records shall be kept as specified under §63.1439(d), except as specified in paragraphs (d)(1)(i) and (ii) of this Condition.
  - (2) Records of the daily average value for process vents from continuous or batch unit operations of each continuously monitored parameter, except as provided in paragraphs (d)(2)(i) and (ii) of this Condition.
    - (i) Monitoring data recorded during periods of monitoring system breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks, and zero (low-level) and high-level adjustments shall not be included in computing the daily averages. In addition, monitoring data recorded during periods of non-operation of the process (or specific portion thereof) resulting in cessation of organic HAP emissions, (or periods of start-up, shutdown, or malfunction) shall not be included in computing the daily averages.
    - (ii) If all recorded values for a monitored parameter during an operating day are above the minimum or below the maximum parameter monitoring level established in accordance with the process vent monitoring requirements in §63.1429(d), the owner or operator may record that all values were above the minimum or below the maximum level established, rather than calculating and recording a daily average for that operating day.
  - (3) Hourly records of whether the flow indicator for bypass lines specified under §63.1429(c)(1) was operating and whether a diversion was detected at any time during the hour. Also, records of the time(s) of all periods when the process vent was diverted from the combustion, recovery, or recapture device, or the flow indicator specified in §63.1429(c)(1) was not operating.
  - (4) Where a seal or closure mechanism is used to comply with the process vent monitoring requirements for bypass lines in §63.1429(c)(2), hourly records of flow are not required. For compliance with §63.1429(c)(2), the owner or operator shall record whether the monthly visual inspection of the seals or closure mechanism has been done, and shall record the occurrence of all periods when the seal mechanism is broken, the bypass line valve position has been changed, or the key for a lock-and-key type configuration has been checked out, and records of any car-seal has been broken.
  - (5) Records specifying the times and duration of periods of monitoring system breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks, and zero (low-level) and high-level adjustments. In addition, records specifying any other periods of process or combustion, recovery, or recapture device operation when monitors are not operating.
- (g) Notification of Compliance Status. The owner or operator of an affected source shall submit the information specified in paragraphs (g)(1) through (3) of 40CFR§63.1430, as appropriate, as part of the Notification of Compliance Status specified in §63.1439(e)(5).
  - (1) For the owner or operator complying with the process vent control requirements in §63.1425(b), (c)(1), (c)(3), or (d), the information specified in paragraph (b) of

40CFR§63.1430 related to the compliance demonstration, and the information specified in paragraph (c) of this Condition related to the establishment of parameter monitoring levels.

- (h) *Periodic Reports*. The owner or operator of an affected source shall submit Periodic Reports of the recorded information specified in paragraphs (h)(1) through (6) of 40CFR§63.1430, as appropriate, according to the schedule for submitting Periodic Reports in §63.1439(e)(6)(i).
  - (1) Reports of daily average values of monitored parameters for all operating days when the daily average values recorded under paragraph (d)(2) of this Condition were above the maximum, or below the minimum, level established in the Notification of Compliance Status or operating permit.
  - (2) Reports of the duration of periods when monitoring data are not collected for each excursion caused by insufficient monitoring data as defined in §63.1438(f)(1)(iv), (f)(2)(i)(B), or (f)(3)(ii).
  - (3) Reports of the times and durations of all periods recorded under paragraph (d)(3) of this Condition when the process vent stream is diverted from the combustion, recovery, or recapture device through a bypass line.
  - (4) Reports of all periods recorded under paragraph (d)(4) of this Condition in which the seal mechanism is broken, the bypass line valve position has changed, or the key to unlock the bypass line valve was checked out.
- (k) Alternative requests. If an owner or operator uses a combustion, recovery, or recapture device other than those specified in the process vent monitoring requirements in §63.1429(a)(1) through (7) and listed in Table 5 of this subpart; requests approval to monitor a parameter other than those specified in §63.1429(a)(1) through (7) and listed in Table 5 of this subpart; or uses ECO and requests to monitor a parameter other than those listed in §63.1427(i)(1)(iv), the owner or operator shall submit a description of planned reporting and record keeping procedures, as specified in §63.1439(f)(3), as part of the Precompliance Report as required under §63.1439(e)(4), or to the Administrator as a separate submittal. The Administrator will specify appropriate reporting and record keeping requirements as part of the review of the Precompliance Report

[45CSR34; 45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.) and 40CFR§63.1430]

- 7.4.4. General recordkeeping and reporting provisions.
  - (a) Data retention. Unless otherwise specified in this subpart, the owner or operator of an affected source shall keep copies of all applicable records and reports required by this subpart for at least 5 years. All applicable records shall be maintained in such a manner that they can be readily accessed. The most recent 6 months of records shall be retained on site or shall be accessible from a central location by computer or other means that provide access within 2 hours after a request. The remaining 4 and one-half years of records may be retained offsite. Records may be maintained in hard copy or computer-readable form including, but not limited to, on microfilm, computer, floppy disk, magnetic tape, or microfiche. If an owner or operator submits copies of reports to the applicable EPA Regional Office, the owner or operator is not required to maintain copies of reports. If the EPA Regional Office has waived the requirement of §63.10(a)(4)(ii) for submittal of copies of reports, the owner or operator is not required to maintain copies of reports.
  - (b) Subpart A requirements. The owner or operator of an affected source shall comply with the applicable recordkeeping and reporting requirements in 40 CFR part 63, subpart A (the General Provisions) as specified in Table 1 of this subpart. These requirements include, but are not limited to, the requirements specified in paragraphs (b)(1) and (2) of this section.
    - (1) Malfunction recordkeeping and reporting.
      - (i) *Records of malfunctions*. The owner or operator shall keep the records specified in paragraphs (b)(1)(i)(A) through (C) of this section.

- (A) In the event that an affected unit fails to meet an applicable standard, record the number of failures. For each failure record the date, time, and duration of each failure.
- (B) For each failure to meet an applicable standard, record and retain a list of the affected sources or equipment, an estimate of the quantity of each regulated pollutant emitted over any emission limit, and a description of the method used to estimate the emissions.
- (C) Record actions taken to minimize emissions in accordance with §63.1420(h)(4), and any corrective actions taken to return the affected unit to its normal or usual manner of operation.
- (ii) Reports of malfunctions. If a source fails to meet an applicable standard, report such events in the Periodic Report. Report the number of failures to meet an applicable standard. For each instance, report the date, time, and duration of each failure. For each failure the report must include a list of the affected sources or equipment, an estimate of the quantity of each regulated pollutant emitted over any emission limit, and a description of the method used to estimate the emissions.
- (2) Application for approval of construction or reconstruction. For new affected sources, the owner or operator shall comply with the General Provisions' requirements for the application for approval of construction or reconstruction, as specified in §63.5, excluding the provisions specified in §63.5(d)(1)(ii)(H), (d)(1)(iii), (d)(2), and (d)(3)(ii).
- (c) Subpart H requirements. The owner or operator of an affected source shall comply with the HON equipment leak reporting and recordkeeping requirements in 40 CFR part 63, subpart H, except as specified in §63.1434(b) through (h).
- (d) Recordkeeping and documentation. The owner or operator required to keep continuous records shall keep records as specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (10) of this Condition, unless an alternative recordkeeping system has been requested and approved as specified in paragraph (g) of this Condition, and except as provided in paragraph (h) of this Condition. If a monitoring plan for storage vessels pursuant to §63.1432(i) requires continuous records, the monitoring plan shall specify which provisions, if any, of paragraphs (d)(1) through (10) of this Condition apply. As described in §63.1432(i), certain storage vessels are not required to keep continuous records as specified in this paragraph. The owner or operator of such storage vessels shall keep records as specified in the monitoring plan required by §63.1432(i).
  - (1) The monitoring system shall measure data values at least once during approximately equal 15-minute intervals.
  - (2) The owner or operator shall record either each measured data value or block average values for 1 hour or shorter periods calculated from all measured data values during each period. If values are measured more frequently than once per minute, a single value for each minute may be used to calculate the hourly (or shorter period) block average instead of all measured values. The owner or operator of process vents from batch unit operations shall record each measured data value.
  - (3) Daily average values of each continuously monitored parameter shall be calculated for each operating day as specified in paragraphs (d)(3)(i) through (ii) of this Condition, except as specified in paragraphs (d)(6) and (7) of this Condition.
    - (i) The daily average value shall be calculated as the average of all parameter values recorded during the operating day, except as specified in paragraph (d)(7) of this Condition. The calculated average shall cover a 24-hour period if operation is continuous. If intermittent emissions episodes occur resulting in emissions being vented to a combustion, recapture, or recovery device for a period of less than 24 hours

- in the operating day, the daily average shall be calculated based only on the period when emissions are being vented to the combustion, recapture, or recovery device. For example, if a batch unit operation operates such that emissions are vented to a combustion device for 6 hours, then the daily average is the average of the temperature measurements taken during those 6 hours.
- (ii) The operating day shall be the 24-hour period that the owner or operator specifies in the operating permit or the Notification of Compliance Status, for purposes of determining daily average values.
- (6) If all recorded values for a monitored parameter during an operating day are above the minimum level or below the maximum level established in the Notification of Compliance Status or operating permit, the owner or operator may record that all values were above the minimum level or below the maximum level rather than calculating and recording a daily average for that operating day.
- (7) Monitoring data recorded during periods identified in paragraphs (d)(7)(i) through (ii) of this Condition shall not be included in any average computed under this subpart. Records shall be kept of the times and durations of all such periods and any other periods during process or combustion, recovery, or recapture device operation when monitors are not operating.
  - (i) Monitoring system breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks, and zero (low-level) and high-level adjustments; or
  - (ii) Periods of non-operation of the affected source (or portion thereof), resulting in cessation of the emissions to which the monitoring applies.
- (8) For continuous monitoring systems used to comply with this subpart, records documenting the completion of calibration checks, and records documenting the maintenance of continuous monitoring systems that are specified in the manufacturer's instructions or that are specified in other written procedures that provide adequate assurance that the equipment would reasonably be expected to monitor accurately.
- (9) The owner or operator of an affected source granted a waiver of recordkeeping or reporting requirements under the General Provisions' recordkeeping and reporting requirements in §63.10(f) shall maintain the information, if any, specified by the Administrator as a condition of the waiver of recordkeeping or reporting requirements.
- (10) For pressure relief devices in organic HAP service, keep records of the information specified in paragraphs (d)(10)(i) through (v) of this section, as applicable.
  - (i) A list of identification numbers for pressure relief devices that the owner or operator elects to equip with a closed-vent system and control device, subject to the provisions in §63.1434(c)(4).
  - (ii) A list of identification numbers for pressure relief devices subject to the provisions in §63.1434(c)(1).
  - (iii) A list of identification numbers for pressure relief devices equipped with rupture disks, subject to the provisions in §63.1434(c)(2)(ii).
  - (iv) The dates and results of the Method 21 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, monitoring following a pressure release for each pressure relief device subject to the provisions in §63.1434(c)(1) and (2). The results shall include:
    - (A) The background level measured during each compliance test.
    - (B) The maximum instrument reading measured at each piece of equipment during each compliance test.
  - (v) For pressure relief devices in organic HAP service subject to §63.1434(c)(3), keep records of each pressure release to the atmosphere, including the following information:

- (A) The source, nature, and cause of the pressure release.
- (B) The date, time, and duration of the pressure release.
- (C) The quantity of total HAP emitted during the pressure release and the calculations used for determining this quantity.
- (D) The actions taken to prevent this pressure release.
- (E) The measures adopted to prevent future such pressure releases.
- (e) Reporting and notification. In addition to the reports and notifications required by 40 CFR part 63, subpart A, as specified in this subpart, the owner or operator of an affected source shall prepare and submit the reports listed in paragraphs (e)(3) through (9) of 40CFR§63.1439, as applicable. All reports required by this subpart, and the schedule for their submittal, are listed in Table 8 of this subpart.
  - (1) Violation of reporting requirements. Owners and operators shall not be in violation of the reporting requirements of this paragraph (e) for failing to submit information required to be included in a specified report if the owner or operator meets the requirements in paragraphs (e)(1)(i) through (iii) of this Condition. Examples of circumstances where this paragraph may apply include information related to newly-added equipment or emission points, changes in the process, changes in equipment required or utilized for compliance with the requirements of this subpart, or changes in methods or equipment for monitoring, recordkeeping, or reporting.
    - (i) The information was not known in time for inclusion in the report specified by this subpart.
    - (ii) The owner or operator has been diligent in obtaining the information.
    - (iii) The owner or operator submits a report according to the provisions of paragraphs (e)(1)(iii)(A) through (C) of this Condition.
      - (A) If this subpart expressly provides for supplements to the report in which the information is required, the owner or operator shall submit the information as a supplement to that report. The information shall be submitted no later than 60 days after it is obtained, unless otherwise specified in this subpart.
      - (B) If this subpart does not expressly provide for supplements, but the owner or operator must submit a request for revision of an operating permit pursuant to the State operating permit programs in part 70 or the Federal operating permit programs in part 71, due to circumstances to which the information pertains, the owner or operator shall submit the information with the request for revision to the operating permit.
      - (C) In any case not addressed by paragraph (e)(1)(iii)(A) or (B) of this Condition, the owner or operator shall submit the information with the first Periodic Report, as required by this subpart, which has a submission deadline at least 60 days after the information is obtained.
  - (2) Submittal of reports. All reports required under this subpart shall be sent to the Administrator at the applicable address listed in the General Provisions' list of addresses of State air pollution control agencies and EPA Regional Offices, in §63.13. If acceptable to both the Administrator and the owner or operator of a source, reports may be submitted on electronic media.
  - (5) Notification of Compliance Status.
    - (ii) For each monitored parameter for which a maximum or minimum level is required to be established under the HON process vent monitoring requirements in §63.114(e) and the process vent monitoring requirements in §63.1429(d), the information specified in paragraphs (e)(5)(ii)(A) through (C) of 40CFR§63.1439 shall be submitted.
  - (6) Periodic Reports. For existing and new affected sources, the owner or operator shall submit Periodic Reports as specified in paragraphs (e)(6)(i) through (ix) of this Condition. In addition, for equipment leaks subject to §63.1434, the owner or operator shall submit the information specified in the HON periodic reporting requirements in §63.182(d), and for heat

exchange systems subject to §63.1434, the owner or operator shall submit the information specified in the HON heat exchange system reporting requirements in §63.104(f)(2), as part of the Periodic Report required by this paragraph (e)(6).

- (i) Except as specified in paragraphs (e)(6)(viii) of this Condition, a report containing the information in paragraph (e)(6)(ii) of this Condition or paragraphs (e)(6)(iii) through (vii) of this Condition, as appropriate, shall be submitted semiannually no later than 60 days after the end of each 180-day period. The first report shall be submitted no later than 240 days after the date the Notification of Compliance Status is due and shall cover the 6-month period beginning on the date the Notification of Compliance Status is due. Subsequent reports shall cover each preceding 6-month period.
- (ii) If none of the compliance exceptions in paragraphs (e)(6)(iii) through (vii) of this Condition occurred during the 6-month period, the Periodic Report required by paragraph (e)(6)(i) of this Condition shall be a statement that there were no compliance exceptions, as described in this paragraph, for the 6-month period covered by that report and that none of the activities specified in paragraphs (e)(6)(iii) through (vii) of this Condition occurred during the period covered by that report.
- (iii) For an owner or operator of an affected source complying with the provisions of §§63.1432 through 63.1433 for any emission point, Periodic Reports shall include:
  - (B) The daily average values of monitored parameters for all excursions, as defined in §63.1438(f).
  - (C) The periods when monitoring data were not collected shall be specified; and
  - (D) The information in paragraphs (e)(6)(iii)(D)(1) through (3) of this Condition, as applicable:
    - (1) Notification if a process change is made such that the group status of any emission point changes from Group 2 to Group 1. The owner or operator is not required to submit a notification of a process change if that process change caused the group status of an emission point to change from Group 1 to Group 2. However, until the owner or operator notifies the Administrator that the group status of an emission point has changed from Group 1 to Group 2, the owner or operator is required to continue to comply with the Group 1 requirements for that emission point. This notification may be submitted at any time.
    - (2) Notification if one or more emission points (other than equipment leak components subject to §63.1434), or one or more PMPU is added to an affected source. The owner or operator shall submit the information contained in paragraphs (e)(6)(iii)(D)(2)(i) and (ii) of this Condition.
      - (i) A description of the addition to the affected source.
      - (ii) Notification of the group status or control requirement for the additional emission point or all emission points in the PMPU.
    - (3) For gas streams sent for disposal pursuant to §63.113(i) or for process wastewater streams sent for treatment pursuant to §63.132(g), reports of changes in the identity of the treatment facility or transferee.
  - (E) The information in paragraph (b)(1)(ii) of this Condition for reports of malfunctions.
- (iv) If any performance tests are reported in a Periodic Report, the following information shall be included:
  - (A) One complete test report shall be submitted for each test method used for a particular kind of emission point tested. A complete test report shall contain the information specified in paragraph (e)(5)(i)(B) of 40CFR§63.1439.
  - (B) For additional tests performed for the same kind of emission point using the same method, results and any other information required by the test method to be in the test report shall be submitted, but a complete test report is not required.
- (v) The results for each change made to a primary product determination for a PMPU made

- under §63.1420(e)(3) or (10).
- (vi) The results for each reevaluation of the applicability of this subpart to a storage vessel that begins receiving material from (or sending material to) a process unit that was not included in the initial determination, or a storage vessel that ceases to receive material from (or send material to) a process unit that was included in the initial determination, in accordance with §63.1420(f)(8).
- (vii) The Periodic Report required by the equipment leak provisions in §63.1434(f) shall be submitted as part of the Periodic Report required by paragraph (e)(6) of this Condition.
- (viii) The owner or operator of an affected source shall submit quarterly reports for particular emission points and process Conditions as specified in paragraphs (e)(6)(viii)(A) through (D) of this Condition.
  - (A) The owner or operator of an affected source shall submit quarterly reports for a period of 1 year for an emission point or process Condition if the emission point or process Condition meets the conditions in paragraph (e)(6)(viii)(A)(1) or (2) of this Condition.
    - (1) A combustion, recovery, or recapture device for a particular emission point or process section has one or more excursions, as defined in §63.1438(f), in two consecutive semiannual reporting periods; or
    - (2) The Administrator requests the owner or operator to submit quarterly reports for that emission point or process section.
  - (B) The quarterly reports shall include all information specified in paragraphs (e)(6)(iii) through (vii) of this Condition, as applicable to the emission point or process section for which quarterly reporting is required under paragraph (e)(6)(viii)(A) of this Condition. Information applicable to other emission points within the affected source shall be submitted in the semiannual reports required under paragraph (e)(6)(i) of this Condition.
  - (C) Quarterly reports shall be submitted no later than 60 days after the end of each quarter.
  - (D) After quarterly reports have been submitted for an emission point for 1 year without one or more excursions occurring (during that year), the owner or operator may return to semiannual reporting for the emission point or process section.
- (ix) For pressure relief devices in organic HAP service, Periodic Reports must include the information specified in paragraphs (e)(6)(ix)(A) through (C) of this section.
  - (A) For pressure relief devices in organic HAP service subject to §63.1434(c), report confirmation that all monitoring to show compliance was conducted within the reporting period.
  - (B) For pressure relief devices in organic HAP gas or vapor service subject to §63.1434(c)(2), report any instrument reading of 500 ppm above background or greater, more than 5 calendar days after the pressure release.
  - (C) For pressure relief devices in organic HAP service subject to §63.1434(c)(3), report each pressure release to the atmosphere, including the following information:
    - (1) The source, nature, and cause of the pressure release.
    - (2) The date, time, and duration of the pressure release.
    - (3) The quantity of total HAP emitted during the pressure release and the method used for determining this quantity.
    - (4) The actions taken to prevent this pressure release.
    - (5) The measures adopted to prevent future such pressure
- (7) Other reports. Other reports shall be submitted as specified in paragraphs (e)(7)(ii) through (iii) of this Condition.
  - (ii) When the conditions at §63.1420(e)(3)(iii), (e)(9), or (e)(10) are met, reports of changes

- to the primary product for a PMPU or process unit, as required by §63.1420(e)(3)(iii), (e)(9), or (e)(10)(iii), respectively, shall be submitted.
- (iii) Owners or operators of PMPU or emission points (other than equipment leak components subject to §63.1434) that are subject to provisions for changes or additions to plant sites in §63.1420(g)(1) or (2) shall submit a report as specified in paragraphs (e)(7)(iii)(A) and (B) of this Condition.
  - (A) Reports shall include:
    - (1) A description of the process change or addition, as appropriate;
    - (2) The planned start-up date and the appropriate compliance date, according to  $\S63.1420(g)(1)$  or (2); and
    - (3) Identification of the group status of emission points (except equipment leak components subject to the requirements in  $\S63.1434$ ) specified in paragraphs (e)(7)(iii)(A)(3)(i) through (iii) of this Condition, as applicable.
      - (i) All the emission points in the added PMPU, as described in §63.1420(g)(1).
      - (ii) All the emission points in an affected source designated as a new affected source under §63.1420(g)(2)(i).
      - (iii) All the added or created emission points as described in \$63.1420(g)(2)(ii) or (iii).
  - (B) Reports shall be submitted as specified in paragraphs (e)(7)(iii)(B)(1) through (3) of this Condition, as appropriate.
    - (1) Owners or operators of an added PMPU subject to §63.1420(g)(1) shall submit a report no later than 180 days prior to the compliance date for the PMPU.
    - (2) Owners or operators of an affected source designated as a new affected source under §63.1420(g)(2)(i) shall submit a report no later than 180 days prior to the compliance date for the affected source.
    - (3) Owners and operators of any emission point (other than equipment leak components subject to \$63.1434) subject to \$63.1420(g)(2)(ii) or (iii) shall submit a report no later than 180 days prior to the compliance date for those emission points.
- (9) Electronic reporting. Within 60 days after the date of completing each performance test (as defined in §63.2), the owner or operator must submit the results of the performance tests, including any associated fuel analyses, required by this subpart according to the methods specified in paragraphs (e)(9)(i) or (ii) of this section.
  - (i) For data collected using test methods supported by the EPA-provided software, the owner or operator shall submit the results of the performance test to the EPA by direct computer-to-computer electronic transfer via EPA-provided software, unless otherwise approved by the Administrator. Owners or operators, who claim that some of the information being submitted for performance tests is confidential business information (CBI), must submit a complete file using EPA-provided software that includes information claimed to be CBI on a compact disk, flash drive, or other commonly used electronic storage media to the EPA. The electronic media must be clearly marked as CBI and mailed to U.S. EPA/OAPQS/CORE CBI Office, Attention: WebFIRE Administrator, MD C404-02, 4930 Old Page Rd., Durham, NC 27703. The same file with the CBI omitted must be submitted to the EPA by direct computer-to-computer electronic transfer via EPA-provided software.
  - (ii) For any performance test conducted using test methods that are not compatible with the EPA-provided software, the owner or operator shall submit the results of the performance test to the Administrator at the appropriate address listed in §60.4.

- (h) Reduced recordkeeping program. For any parameter with respect to any item of equipment, the owner or operator may implement the recordkeeping requirements in paragraph (h)(1) or (2) of this Condition as alternatives to the continuous operating parameter monitoring and recordkeeping provisions that would otherwise apply under this subpart. The owner or operator shall retain for a period of 5 years each record required by paragraph (h)(1) or (2) of this Condition.
  - (1) The owner or operator may retain only the daily average value, and is not required to retain more frequent monitored operating parameter values, for a monitored parameter with respect to an item of equipment, if the requirements of paragraphs (h)(1)(i) through (iv) of this Condition are met. An owner or operator electing to comply with the requirements of paragraph (h)(1) of this Condition shall notify the Administrator in the Notification of Compliance Status or, if the Notification of Compliance Status has already been submitted, in the Periodic Report immediately preceding implementation of the requirements of paragraph (h)(1) of this Condition.
    - (i) The monitoring system is capable of detecting unrealistic or impossible data during periods of operation (e.g., a temperature reading of !-200 EC on a boiler), and will alert the operator by alarm or other means. The owner or operator shall record the occurrence. All instances of the alarm or other alert in an operating day constitute a single occurrence.
    - (ii) The monitoring system generates, updated at least hourly throughout each operating day, a running average of the monitoring values that have been obtained during that operating day, and the capability to observe this running average is readily available to the Administrator on-site during the operating day. The owner or operator shall record the occurrence of any period meeting the criteria in paragraphs (h)(1)(ii)(A) through (B) of this Condition. All instances in an operating day constitute a single occurrence.
      - (A) The running average is above the maximum or below the minimum established limits:
      - (B) The running average is based on at least six 1-hour average values; and
    - (iii) The monitoring system is capable of detecting unchanging data during periods of operation, except in circumstances where the presence of unchanging data are the expected operating condition based on past experience (e.g., pH in some scrubbers), and will alert the operator by alarm or other means. The owner or operator shall record the occurrence. All instances of the alarm or other alert in an operating day constitute a single occurrence.
    - (iv) The monitoring system will alert the owner or operator by an alarm or other means, if the running average parameter value calculated under paragraph (h)(1)(ii) of this Condition reaches a set point that is appropriately related to the established limit for the parameter that is being monitored.
    - (v) The owner or operator shall verify the proper functioning of the monitoring system, including its ability to comply with the requirements of paragraph (h)(1) of this Condition, at the times specified in paragraphs (h)(1)(v)(A) through (C) of this Condition. The owner or operator shall document that the required verifications occurred.
      - (A) Upon initial installation.
      - (B) Annually after initial installation.
      - (C) After any change to the programming or equipment constituting the monitoring system, which might reasonably be expected to alter the monitoring system's ability to comply with the requirements of this Condition.
    - (vi) The owner or operator shall retain the records identified in paragraphs (h)(1)(vi)(A) through (D) of this Condition.
      - (A) Identification of each parameter, for each item of equipment, for which the owner or operator has elected to comply with the requirements of paragraph (h) of this

Condition.

- (B) A description of the applicable monitoring system(s), and how compliance will be achieved with each requirement of paragraphs (h)(1)(i) through (v) of this Condition. The description shall identify the location and format (e.g., on-line storage, log entries) for each required record. If the description changes, the owner or operator shall retain both the current and the most recent superseded description, as specified in paragraph (h)(1)(vi)(D) of this Condition.
- (C) A description, and the date, of any change to the monitoring system that would reasonably be expected to affect its ability to comply with the requirements of paragraph (h)(1) of this Condition.
- (D) The owner or operator subject to paragraph (h)(1)(vi)(B) of this Condition shall retain the current description of the monitoring system as long as the description is current. The current description shall, at all times, be retained on-site or be accessible from a central location by computer or other means that provides access within 2 hours after a request. The owner or operator shall retain all superseded descriptions for at least 5 years after the date of their creation. Superseded descriptions shall be retained on-site (or accessible from a central location by computer or other means that provides access within 2 hours after a request) for at least 6 months after their creation. Thereafter, superseded descriptions may be stored off-site.
- (2) If an owner or operator has elected to implement the requirements of paragraph (h)(1) of this Condition for a monitored parameter with respect to an item of equipment and a period of 6 consecutive months has passed without an excursion as defined in paragraph (h)(2)(iv) of this Condition, the owner or operator is no longer required to record the daily average value, for any operating day when the daily average is less than the maximum, or greater than the minimum established limit. With approval by the Administrator, monitoring data generated prior to the compliance date of this subpart shall be credited toward the period of 6 consecutive months, if the parameter limit and the monitoring accomplished during the period prior to the compliance date was required and/or approved by the Administrator.
  - (i) If the owner or operator elects not to retain the daily average values, the owner or operator shall notify the Administrator in the next Periodic Report. The notification shall identify the parameter and unit of equipment.
  - (ii) If, on any operating day after the owner or operator has ceased recording daily average values as provided in paragraph (h)(2) of this Condition, there is an excursion as defined in paragraph (h)(2)(iv) of this Condition, the owner or operator shall immediately resume retaining the daily average value for each operating day and shall notify the Administrator in the next Periodic Report. The owner or operator shall continue to retain each daily average value until another period of 6 consecutive months has passed without an excursion as defined in paragraph (h)(2)(iv) of this Condition.
  - (iii) The owner or operator shall retain the records specified in paragraph (h)(1) of this Condition, for the duration specified in paragraph (h) of this Condition. For any calendar week, if compliance with paragraphs (h)(1)(i) through (iv) of this Condition does not result in retention of a record of at least one occurrence or measured parameter value, the owner or operator shall record and retain at least one parameter value during a period of operation.
  - (iv) For the purposes of paragraph (h) of this Condition, an excursion means that the daily average of monitoring data for a parameter is greater than the maximum, or less than the minimum established value.

#### [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.4.), 45CSR34, and 40 C.F.R. §63.1439]

7.4.5. All chemical processing units shall be properly instrumented to alert the operator of process upsets, leaks,

and other abnormal discharges of toxic air pollutants into the open air and the operator shall record all such incidents and the associated emissions estimated from direct measurements of toxic air pollutant concentration and/or calculations using other process measurements.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-3.4 State-Enforceable only]

7.4.6. Written records shall be maintained that identify all pumps, compressors, pressure relief valves, valves, sampling connections, open-ended lines, and flanges of a chemical processing unit that are in toxic air pollutant service. These records shall record the results of all monitoring and inspections, emissions control measures applied and the nature, timing, and results of repair efforts.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-10.3 State-Enforceable only]

# 7.5. Reporting Requirements

- 7.5.1. The emission to the air of any toxic air pollutant resulting from an abnormal release or spill in excess of the following amounts shall be reported to the Director or his authorized representative not later than 24-hours after the chemical processing unit owner/operator has knowledge of such emission:
  - 7.5.1.a. For ethylene oxide, and vinyl chloride, one (1) pound
  - 7.5.1.b. For all other toxic air pollutants, fifty (50) pounds.

The owner or operator shall file a written report with the Director stating the details of all such incidents resulting in the emission of more than fifty (50) pounds of any toxic air pollutant within seven (7) days of the occurrence. The owner/operator shall submit to the Director, at his request, records of all abnormal toxic air pollutant discharges to the air.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-10.4 State-Enforceable only]

7.5.2. Any period of failure or inoperability of air pollution control equipment required by this rule shall be reported to the Director not later than 24-hours after the owner/operator has knowledge of such failure. Such reports shall be made in conjunction with necessary requests for variances as provided under 45CSR§27-12.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2443 (Condition B.5.) and 45CSR§27-10.5 State-Enforceable only]

## 7.6. Compliance Plan

## 8.0 Texin

#### 8.1. Limitations and Standards

8.1.1. The TEXIN production line #4 shall be comprised of only that equipment shown in Table 1 - Equipment List.

Table 1 - Equipment List

		<b>Pollution Control</b>			
Source ID	Description	ID	Device	<b>Emission Point</b>	
022-1080	Additive Batch Tank	-	None	TX4-1	
022-1082	Mixer	-	None	TX4-1	
022-1083	Product Cure Oven	-	None	TX4-1	
022-1076	Hold Tank	-	None	TX4-2	
022-0118	Mix Tank	-	None	TX4-3	
022-0831	Cyclone	022-0970	Baghouse	TX4-4	

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition A.1.) (022-1080, 022-1082, 022-1083, 022-1076, 022-0118, 022-0831)]

- 8.1.2. The TEXIN production line #4 shall be limited to a maximum operating schedule of 8,760 hours per year. [45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2507 -(Condition A.2.) (022-1080, 022-1082, 022-1083, 022-1076, 022-0118, 022-0831)]
- 8.1.3. The TEXIN production line #4 shall not exceed the maximum emission rates shown in Table 2 Emission Limits.

Table 2 - Emission Limits

		Emission Rate		
Emission Point	Pollutant	Hourly (lbs/hr)	Annual (lbs/yr)	
TX4-1	VOC	0.0006	5.3	
TX4-2	VOC	0.0005	4.4	
TX4-3	VOC	0.0005	4.4	
TX4-4	PM	0.08	701	

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition A.3.) Compliance with this limit assures compliance with 45CSR§7-4.1. (022-1080, 022-1082, 022-1083, 022-1076, 022-0118, 022-0831)]

8.1.4. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit any manufacturing process or storage structure generating fugitive particulate matter to operate that is not equipped with a system, which may include, but not be limited to, process equipment design, control equipment design or operation and maintenance procedures, to minimize the emissions of fugitive particulate matter. To minimize means such system shall be installed,

maintained and operated to ensure the lowest fugitive particulate matter emissions reasonably achievable. [45CSR§7-5.1. (022-1082, 022-1083, 022-0831)]

8.1.5. The permitted facility shall be constructed and operated in accordance with information filed in Permit Application R13-2507 and any amendments thereto. The Director may suspend or revoke a permit if the plans and specifications upon which the approval was based are not adhered to.

[45CSR13] Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition C 3.) (022-1080, 022-1082, 022-1083, 022-1076, 022-0118)

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition C.3.) (022-1080, 022-1082, 022-1083, 022-1076, 022-0118, 022-0831)]

8.1.6. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any process source operation which is greater than twenty (20%) percent opacity. [45CSR§7-3.1. (022-0831, 022-970)]

8.1.7. The provisions of 8.1.6 above shall not apply to smoke and/or particulate matter emitted from any process source operation which is less than forty (40%) percent opacity for any period or periods aggregating no more than five (5) minutes in any (60) minute period.

[45CSR§7-3.2. (022-0831, 022-970)]

8.1.8. The maximum HAP emissions shall not exceed 0.24 tons per year for Lines 1, 2 and 3 combined in any twelve rolling month period, calculated as shown in Condition 8.4.5.

[45CSR§30-12.7. (022-732, 022-813, 022-889, 022-841, 022-841b, 022-570, 022-814, 022-890)]

# 8.2. Monitoring Requirements

8.2.1. Quarterly visual emission checks of each emission point subject to an opacity limit shall be conducted. For units emitting directly into the open air from points other than a stack outlet, visible emissions are to include visible fugitive dust emissions that leave the plant site boundaries. These checks shall be conducted during periods of facility operation for a sufficient time interval to determine if the unit has visible emissions using procedures outlined in 40 CFR 60, Appendix A, Method 22. If sources of visible emissions are identified during the survey, or at any other time, the permittee shall conduct an evaluation as outlined in 45CSR§7A-2.1.a,b within twenty-four (24) hours. A 45CSR§7A-2.1.a,b evaluation shall not be required if the visible emission condition is corrected in a timely manner and the units are operated at normal operating conditions. A record of each visible emission check required above shall be maintained on site. Said record shall include, but not be limited to, the date, time, name of emission unit, the applicable visible emissions requirement, the results of the check, what action(s), if any, was/were taken, and the name of the observer. If visible emissions are identified from Method 22 at any test, the Permittee must complete six (6) consecutive months of no visible emissions detected before going to quarterly monitoring.

[45CSR§7A-2.1a,b (022-0831, 022-0970)]

8.2.2. The Permittee shall monitor the amount of Production Units produced in Lines #1, 2 and 3 on a daily basis and summarize monthly.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

## **8.3.** Testing Requirements

# 8.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

8.4.1. For the purpose of determining compliance with permit limits based on operating schedule and emission limits as described in Specific Requirements 8.1.2. and 8.1.3, the permittee shall maintain certified daily records of the hours of operation for the TEXIN production Line #4. This information shall be maintained on-site and made available to the Director or his duly authorized representative upon request. At a time in which the information is requested, all records shall be certified and signed by a "Responsible Official" prior to being submitted to the Director.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition B.3.)]

8.4.2. For the purpose of determining compliance with the permit limits based on the emission limits of Emission Point TX4-4, as described in Condition 8.1.3, the permittee shall maintain certified daily records of the performance observations conducted on the TEXIN production Line #4 baghouse. This information shall be maintained on-site and made available to the Director or his duly authorized representative upon request. At a time in which the information is requested, all records shall be certified and signed by a "Responsible Official" prior to being submitted to the Director.

[45CSR13, Permit No. R13-2507 (Condition B.4.)]

8.4.3. The permittee shall keep readily accessible records showing the dimension of the storage vessel and an analysis showing the capacity of the storage vessel for the following:

Storage vessels with a capacity greater than or equal to 75 cubic meters (m^3) that is used to store volatile organic liquids (VOL's) for which construction, reconstruction, or modification commenced after July 23, 1984

[45CSR16, 40CFR§60.110b Subpart Kb. (023-502, 023-508)]

8.4.4. Records of the total amount of Texin produced by the individual extruders (022-570, 022-814, and 022-890) shall be maintained on a rolling 12-month basis.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

8.4.5. HAP emissions from Lines #1, 2 and 3 shall be calculated using the following equation:

```
\begin{array}{lll} ET &=& \sum \ (U_i \ x \ EF_i) \\ Where & ET &= Combined emissions of HAPs from Lines 1, 2, and 3 (lbs) \\ U_i &= units produced in that line \\ EF_i &= Emission factor for individual line (See Table 8.4.5) \end{array}
```

Table 8.4.5

	Line #1	Line #2	Line #3
Emission Factor (EF <sub>i</sub> )	0.029 lbs HAPs/unit	0.0135 lbs HAPs/unit	0.0107 lbs HAPs/unit
	produced	produced	produced

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

# 8.5. Reporting Requirements

N/A

# 8.6. Compliance Plan

# 9.0 Reserved

#### 10.0 SPU

#### 10.1. Limitations and Standards

- 10.1.1. The maximum HAP emissions shall not exceed 4.6 tons per year for the product groups shown in Table 10.4.1 in any twelve month rolling period, calculated as shown in Condition 10.4.1.
  - [45CSR§30-12.7. (026-092, 026-662, 026-762, 026-663, 026-644, 026-642, 026-524, 026-552, 026-653, 026-233, 026-654, 026-794, 026-522, 026-230, 026-645, 026-756, 026-752, 032-001, 032-006, 032-002, 032-003, 032-005, 032-030, 032-031, 032-539, 026-008, 026-592.1, 026-592.2, 026-548.1, 026-548.2, 026-548.3, 026-547.2, 026-541, 026-543, 026-545, 026-547.1, 026-807, 026-809, 026-811, 026-813, 026-814, 026-804, 026-589, 026-555, 026-533, 026-588)]
- 10.1.2. Each process vessel must be equipped with a cover or lid that must be closed at all times when it is in organic HAP service except for manual operations that require access, such as material addition and removal, inspection, sampling, and cleaning.

[45CSR34 and 40CFR§63.11495(a)(1) (032-001 vent PV86, 032-002, vent 002)]

- 10.1.3. The Permittee must conduct inspections of process vessels and equipment for each CMPU in organic HAP service, as specified in paragraphs (i) through (v) of this Condition, to demonstrate compliance with Condition 10.1.2 and to determine that the process vessels and equipment are sound and free of leaks. Alternatively, inspections may be conducted while the subject process vessels and equipment are in VOC service, provided that leaks can be detected when in VOC service.
  - (i) Inspections must be conducted at least quarterly.
  - (ii) For these inspections, detection methods incorporating sight, sound, or smell are acceptable. Indications of a leak identified using such methods constitute a leak unless you demonstrate that the indications of a leak are due to a condition other than loss of HAP. If indications of a leak are determined not to be HAP in one quarterly monitoring period, you must still perform the inspection and demonstration in the next quarterly monitoring period.
  - (iii) As an alternative to conducting inspections, as specified in paragraph (ii) of this Condition, you may use Method 21 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7, with a leak definition of 500 ppmv to detect leaks. You may also use Method 21 with a leak definition of 500 ppmv to determine if indications of a leak identified during an inspection conducted in accordance with paragraph (ii) of this Condition are due to a condition other than loss of HAP.
  - (iv) Inspections must be conducted while the subject CMPU is operating.
  - (v) No inspection is required in a calendar quarter during which the subject CMPU does not operate for the entire calendar quarter and is not in organic HAP service. If the CMPU operates at all during a calendar quarter, an inspection is required.

[45CSR34 and 40CFR§63.11495(a)(3) (032-001 vent PV86, 032-002, vent 002)]

- 10.1.4. The Permittee shall repair any leak within 15 calendar days after detection of the leak, or document the reason for any delay of repair. For the purposes of this Condition, a leak will be considered "repaired" if a condition specified in paragraph (i), (ii), or (iii) of this Condition is met.
  - (i) The visual, audible, olfactory, or other indications of a leak to the atmosphere have been eliminated, or

- (ii) No bubbles are observed at potential leak sites during a leak check using soap solution, or
- (iii) The system will hold a test pressure.

[45CSR34 and 40CFR§63.11495(a)(4) (032-001 vent PV86, 032-002, vent 002)]

10.1.5. The Permittee shall keep records of the dates and results of each inspection event, the dates of equipment repairs, and, if applicable, the reasons for any delay in repair.

[45CSR34 and 40CFR§63.11495(a)(5) (032-001 vent PV86, 032-002, vent 002)]

# 10.2. Monitoring Requirements

10.2.1. The Permittee shall monitor the amount of Production Units produced for the product groups listed in Table 10.4.1 on a monthly basis.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

- 10.2.2. A routine program shall be established and performed to ensure the minimization of fugitive emissions. This program shall include:
  - a) A minimum of weekly walk-throughs to examine equipment for leaks using visual and olfactory means.
  - b) The documentation of any equipment leaks.
  - c) Prompt isolation or repair of any leaks.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

10.2.3. The Permittee shall monitor the amount of xylene and phthallic anhydride transferred on a daily basis and summarize monthly.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

## 10.3. Testing Requirements

N/A

# 10.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

10.4.1. HAP emissions from the product groups listed below shall be calculated using the following equation:

 $\begin{array}{lll} ET &=& \sum \ (U_i \ x \ EF_i) \\ Where & ET &= Combined emissions of HAPs (lbs) from all product groups \\ U_i &= units produced from each product group \\ EF_i &= Emission factor for the particular product group (See Table 10.4.1) \end{array}$ 

Table 10.4.1

Product Group	EF (lbs HAPs/unit produced)
Aloph	0.0007
Prepols 1	0.000125
Prepols 2	0.482
Prepols 3	7.5718
Isobl 1	0.029
Isobl 2	0.0001
PHD	0.030

Product Group	EF (lbs HAPs/unit produced)
Polyester 1	0.712442
Polyester 2	6.386307
Polyester 3	33.690
Polyester 4	3.776645

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

10.4.2. The Permittee shall maintain records of the Production Units produced in the SPU Section on a rolling 12-month basis.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

- 10.4.3. The Permittee shall maintain monthly records of the walk-throughs to examine equipment for leaks. [45CSR§30-5.1.c.]
- 10.4.4. The Permittee shall maintain records of the xylene and phthallic anhydride transferred on a rolling 12-month basis.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

## 10.5. Reporting Requirements

- 10.5.1. Semiannual Compliance Reports. You must submit semiannual compliance reports that contain the information specified in paragraphs (1) through (7) of this Condition, as applicable. Reports are required only for semiannual periods during which you experienced any of the events described in paragraphs (1) through (8) of 40CFR§63.11501(d).
  - (1) Deviations. You must clearly identify any deviation from the requirements of 40CFR63, Subpart VVVVVV.
  - (2) Delay of repair for a large heat exchange system. You must include the information specified in 40CFR§63.104(f)(2) each time you invoke the delay of repair provisions for a heat exchange system with a cooling water flow rate equal to or greater than 8,000 gal/min.
  - (3) Delay of leak repair. You must provide the following information for each delay of leak repair beyond 15 days for any process equipment, storage tank, surge control vessel, bottoms receiver, and each delay of leak repair beyond 45 days for any heat exchange system with a cooling water flow rate less than 8,000 gal/min: information on the date the leak was identified, the reason for the delay in repair, and the date the leak was repaired.
  - (4) Process change. You must report each process change that affects a compliance determination and submit a new certification of compliance with the applicable requirements in accordance with the procedures specified in 40CFR§63.11501(b).
  - (5) Data for the alternative standard. If you comply with the alternative standard, as specified in 40CFR63, Subpart VVVVV Table 2 or 3 to this subpart, report the information required in 40CFR§63.1258(b)(5).
  - $(6) \ Overlapping \ rule \ requirements. \ Report \ any \ changes \ in \ the \ overlapping \ provisions \ with \ which \ you \ comply.$
  - (7) Reactive and resinous materials. Report any transfer of liquids that are reactive or resinous materials, as defined in 40CFR§63.11502(b), and not included in the NOCS.

[45CSR34 and 40CFR§63.11501(d) (032-001 vent PV86, 032-002, vent 002)]

10.6. Compliance Plan

# 11.0 Material Handling Department & Isomer Separation

#### 11.1. Limitations and Standards

11.1.1. Tank 558 and Tank 559 shall not exceed a total combined maximum annual throughput of 10,000,000 gallons per year.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 – (Condition 4.1.1.)]

- 11.1.2. Loading Rack 05L shall not exceed a maximum annual throughput of 10,000,000 gallons per year. [45CSR13, R13-1409 (Condition 4.1.2.)]
- 11.1.3. All displaced vapors released from Tank 558, Tank 559, and Loading Rack 05L shall be directed through and controlled by the carbon adsorption units.

  [45CSR13, R13-1409 (Condition 4.1.3.)]
- 11.1.4. Emissions released from the permitted sources identified in Table 11.1.4.a of this permit shall be limited to the pollutants and associated emission rates shown in Table 11.1.4.b of this permit.

Table 11.1.4.a.

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
Tank 558	CA24	TD Tank	1991	40,000 gal	Carbon Adsorption
Tank 559	CA25	TDS Tank	1991	40,000 gal	Carbon Adsorption
05L	CA26	TD/TDS Loading	1991	N/A	Carbon Adsorption
Loading Rack	CA27	Benzoyl Chloride Injection System	1991	N/A	Carbon Adsorption

Table 11.1.4.b.

	voc		HAP <sup>1</sup>		
Emission Point ID	Hourly (lb/hr)	Annual (tpy)	Hourly (lb/hr)	Annual (tpy)	
CA24	0.1	0.01	0.1	0.01	
CA25	0.1	0.01	0.1	0.01	
CA26	0.1	0.01	0.1	0.01	
CA27	0.1	0.01			

<sup>1 -</sup> HAP emissions shall be limited to toluene diisocyanate (TDI).

[45CSR13, R13-1409 – (Condition 4.1.4.)]

- 11.1.5. **Operation and Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment.** The permittee shall, to the extent practicable, install, maintain, and operate the carbon adsorption units on Tank 558, Tank 559, and Loading Rack 05L and associated monitoring equipment in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions, or comply with any more stringent limits set forth in this permit or as set forth by any State rule, Federal regulation, or alternative control plan approved by the Secretary. **[45CSR§13-5.11; 45CSR13, R13-1409 (Condition 4.1.7.)]**
- 11.1.6. To ensure compliance with the HAP PTE, the total amount of Production Units from the Isomer Separation Process shall not exceed 1,030 per year on a rolling 12-month basis. HAP emissions shall be calculated as shown in Condition 11.4.11.

[45CSR§30-12.7. (PCV001.2)]

## 11.2. Monitoring Requirements

11.2.1. For the purpose of determining compliance with the limits set forth in Conditions 11.1.1, 11.1.2, and 11.1.4 of this permit, the permittee shall monitor the monthly material throughput of Tanks 558 and 559, and Loading Rack 05L.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.2.1.)]

11.2.2. For the purpose of determining compliance with the limits set forth in 11.1.3, the permittee shall conduct routine monitoring of the adsorption units on a quarterly basis. When breakthrough is determined, the subject carbon adsorption unit shall be replaced.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.2.2.)]

11.2.3 The Permittee shall monitor the amount of Production Units produced in the Isomer Separation Process on a daily basis and summarize monthly to demonstrate compliance with condition 11.1.6. [45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

## 11.3. Testing Requirements

N/A

## 11.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

- 11.4.1. **Record of Monitoring.** The permittee shall keep records of monitoring information that include the following:
  - a. The date, place as defined in this permit and time of sampling or measurements;
  - b. The date(s) analyses were performed;
  - c. The company or entity that performed the analyses;
  - d. The analytical techniques or methods used;
  - e. The results of the analyses; and
  - f. The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.4.1.)]

- 11.4.2. **Record of Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment.** For the carbon adsorption units on Tank 558, Tank 559, and Loading Rack 05L, the permittee shall maintain accurate records of all required pollution control equipment inspection and/or preventative maintenance procedures. **[45CSR13, R13-1409 (Condition 4.4.2.)]**
- 11.4.3. **Record of Malfunctions of Air Pollution Control Equipment.** For the carbon adsorption units on Tank 558, Tank 559, and Loading Rack 05L, the permittee shall maintain records of the occurrence and duration of any malfunction or operational shutdown of the air pollution control equipment during which excess emissions occur. For each such case, the following information shall be recorded:
  - a. The equipment involved.
  - b. Steps taken to minimize emissions during the event.
  - c. The duration of the event.
  - d. The estimated increase in emissions during the event.

For each such case associated with an equipment malfunction, the additional information shall also be recorded:

- e. The cause of the malfunction.
- f. Steps taken to correct the malfunction.
- g. Any changes or modifications to equipment or procedures that would help prevent future recurrences of the malfunction.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.4.3.)]

11.4.4. For the purpose of demonstrating compliance with the recordkeeping requirements set forth in Condition 11.2.1 of this permit, the permittee shall maintain monthly throughput records associated with the operation of Tanks 558 and 559, and Loading Rack 05L.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.4.4.)]

11.4.5. For the purpose of demonstrating compliance with the recordkeeping requirements set forth in Condition 11.2.2 of this permit, the permittee shall maintain quarterly records of the inspection and maintenance activities associated with the carbon adsorption units.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.4.5.)]

11.4.6. For Tanks 558 and 559, the permittee shall keep readily accessible records showing the dimension of the storage vessel and an analysis showing the capacity of the storage vessel. These records shall be maintained for the life of the source.

[45CSR16; 40CFR§§60.116b(a) and (b); 45CSR13, R13-1409 – (Condition 4.4.6.)]

- 11.4.7. For Tanks 558 and 559, the permittee shall maintain a record of the volatile organic liquid (VOL) stored, the period of storage, and the maximum true vapor pressure of that VOL during the respective storage period. [45CSR16; 40 CFR§60.116b(c); 45CSR13, R13-1409 (Condition 4.4.6.)]
- 11.4.8. Compliance with all hourly emission limits set forth by Condition 11.1.4 of this permit shall be determined by using a monthly averaged hourly rate. A monthly averaged hourly rate shall be based on the total monthly

sum of emissions divided by the total hours of operation for the month during the monitoring period. Compliance with all annual emission limits set forth by Condition 11.1.4 of this permit shall be determined by using a 12-month rolling total. A 12-month rolling total shall mean the sum of emissions at any given time for the previous twelve (12) consecutive calendar months.

[45CSR13, R13-1409 - (Condition 4.4.7.)]

11.4.9. The permittee shall maintain records of all information required by Section 11 (including monitoring data, support information, reports, and notification), recorded in a form suitable and readily available for expeditious inspection and review. The files shall be maintained for at least five (5) years following the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record. At a minimum, the most recent two (2) years of data shall be maintained on-site. The remaining three (3) years of data may be maintained off-site, but must remain accessible within a reasonable time. Where appropriate, the permittee may maintain records electronically, on microfilm, or on microfiche.

Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his duly authorized representative upon request. At a time prior to submittal to the Director, all records shall be certified and signed by a "Responsible Official" utilizing the Certification of Data Accuracy statement provided in Appendix C. If these records are considered to contain confidential business information as identified in the permit application, the records may be submitted according to the procedures set forth in 45CSR31 – "Confidential Information."

[45CSR13, R13-1409 (Condition 4.4.8.)]

11.4.10 The Permittee shall maintain records of the Production Units produced in the Isomer Separation Process Section on a rolling 12-month basis to demonstrate compliance with condition 11.1.6.

[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]

11.4.11. HAP emissions from the Isomer Separation Process (excluding fugitives) shall be calculated using the following equation:

```
ET = \sum (U \times EF)
Where ET = HAP \text{ emissions (lbs)}
U = Production Units
EF = Emission factor for MPP (See Table 11.4.11)
Table 11.4.11
Emission Factor (EF) = 0.067 \text{ lbs } HAP/\text{unit produced}
[45CSR§30-5.1.c.]
```

## 11.5. Reporting Requirements

N/A

11.6. Compliance Plan

## 12.0 Storage Vessel-Specific Requirements (PUD)

#### 12.1 Limitations and Standards

- 12.1.1. The permittee shall operate and maintain Tank 1206 in accordance with the following requirements.
  - a. The vessel is permitted to store hydrazine hydrate with a maximum true vapor pressure no greater than 5.2 kilopascal (kPa).

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.1.1.)]

- 12.1.2. The permittee shall operate and maintain Tanks 1205, 1207, 1208, 1209, 1315, 1316, 1317, 1324, 1326, 1327, and 502 in accordance with the following requirements.
  - a. Tanks 1315, 1316, and 1324 shall not store a volatile organic liquid (VOL) with a maximum true vapor pressure equal to or greater than 15 kPa.
  - b. Tank 1327 shall not store a volatile organic liquid (VOL) with a maximum true vapor pressure equal to or greater than 3.5 kPa.
  - e. Total VOC emissions from these vessels shall not exceed 0.5 tons per year on a twelve month rolling total basis.
  - d. The permittee shall not heat these vessels to a liquid temperature of greater than 93 degrees Celsius (200 degrees Fahrenheit) on a daily average basis. Compliance with this temperature restriction, shall be satisfied through maintenance checks of the temperature controllers of each of these vessels on a monthly basis. This requirement does not apply when the vessel is taken out of service and the vessel is not heated. [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.1.2.)]
- 12.1.3. Operation and Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment. The permittee shall, to the extent practicable, install, maintain, and operate all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3) and associated monitoring equipment in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions, or comply with any more stringent limits set forth in this permit or as set forth by any State rule, Federal regulation, or alternative control plan approved by the Secretary.

[45CSR§13-5.10., 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.1.3.)]

## **12.2. Monitoring Requirements**

[Reserved]

## **12.3. Testing Requirements**

[Reserved]

## 12.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

- 12.4.1. Record of Monitoring. The permittee shall keep records of monitoring information that include the following:
  - a. The date, place as defined in this permit, and time of sampling or measurements;

- b. The date(s) analyses were performed;
- c. The company or entity that performed the analyses;
- d. The analytical techniques or methods used;
- e. The results of the analyses; and
- f. The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement.

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.4.1.)]

- 12.4.2. Record of Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment. For all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3), the permittee shall maintain accurate records of all required pollution control equipment inspection and/or preventative maintenance procedures.

  [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.4.2.)]
- 12.4.3. Record of Malfunctions of Air Pollution Control Equipment. For all air pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3), the permittee shall maintain records of the occurrence and duration of any malfunction or operational shutdown of the air pollution control equipment during which excess emissions occur. For each such case, the following information shall be recorded:
  - a. The equipment involved.
  - b. Steps taken to minimize emissions during the event.
  - c. The duration of the event.
  - d. The estimated increase in emissions during the event.

For each such case associated with an equipment malfunction, the additional information shall also be recorded:

- e. The cause of the malfunction.
- f. Steps taken to correct the malfunction.
  - g. Any changes or modifications to equipment or procedures that would help prevent future recurrences of the malfunction.

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.4.3.)]

- 12.4.4. The permittee shall record the following information in accordance with Condition 3.4.2. for these vessels: Tanks 1205, 1206, 1207, 1208, 1209, 1315, 1316, 1317, 1324, 1326, 1327, and 502.
  - a. Name of the liquid stored in the vessel;
  - b. The maximum true vapor pressure of the liquid;
  - c. The daily average temperature of the liquid stored in the vessel. This requirement does not apply to vessel(s) that are not heated; and

d. Operating data to determine actual VOC and HAP emissions from the vessel (i.e. monthly throughput records).

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.4.4.)]

- 12.4.5. The permittee shall determine the actual VOC and HAP emissions from Tanks 1205, 1207, 1208, 1209, 1315, 1316, 1317, 1324, 1326, 1327, and 502 for each month and determine the 12 month rolling total.

  [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.4.5.)]
- 12.4.4. The permittee shall keep a logbook or maintenance records of temperature setpoints of the temperature controller for each of the following Tanks 1205, 1207, 1208, 1209, 1315, 1316, 1317, 1324, 1326, 1327, and 502. Such records shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 4.4.6.)]

## 12.5. Reporting Requirements

[Reserved]

12.6. Compliance Plan

-NA

# 13.0 Batch Process Vents-Specific Requirements (PUD)

## 13.1 Limitations and Standards

- 13.1.1. The permittee shall construct/install and operate a chemical manufacturing process unit that consists of two polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines. These lines shall be operated and maintained in accordance with the following limitations and requirements:
  - a. Each process vessel must be equipped with a cover or lid that must be closed at all times when it is in organic HAP service, except for manual operations that require access, such as material addition and removal, inspection, sampling and cleaning. Compliance with this requirement must be achieved upon initial start of the dispersion line.

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §§63.11494(h) & 63.11495(a)(1)]

- b. Venting of each reactor, each buffer except for the solvent and isocyanate buffers, each condenser for each polyurethane dispersion line and Tank 3-17 (Cleaning Material Hold Tank) shall be routed to a closed vent system which routes the vented effluent to the control device identified as Scrub 2. This closed vent system and control device shall be constructed, maintained, operated in accordance with Condition 13.1.2.
- c. VOC emissions from Emission Point BV NCO shall not exceed 0.1 tons per year on a twelve month rolling total basis.
- d. Total HAP from Emission Point BV NCO shall not exceed 0.1 tons per year on a twelve month rolling total basis.
- e. VOC emissions from Emission Point Scrub 2 shall not exceed 0.61 tons per year on a twelve month rolling total basis. Compliance with this limit is satisfied by complying with item b of this condition and limiting the total number of completed batches per line to no more than 889 batches in any 12 consecutive month period.
- f. Total HAP emissions from Emission Point Scrub 2 shall not exceed 0.32 tons per year on a twelvemonth rolling total basis. Compliance with this limit is satisfied by complying with item b of this condition and limiting the total number of completed batches per line to be no more than 889 batches in any 12 consecutive month period.
- g. All wastewater streams generated from these production lines shall not have a partially soluble HAP concentration equal to or greater than 10,000 parts per million by weight (ppmw) and the stream contains a separate organic phase. Partially soluble HAPs are listed in Table 7 to Subpart VVVVVV of Part 63

  Partially Soluble HAP. [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11498(a) and Table 7 to Subpart VVVVVV of Part 63]

## [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.1.1.)]

- 13.1.2. The closed vent system and control device identified as Scrub 2 shall be constructed, operated, and maintained in accordance with the following:
  - a. Each by pass device valve that could divert the effluent stream from the control device to the atmosphere shall be installed, and operated with a flow indicator that is capable of taking periodic readings of the effluent being by passed or secure the bypass valve in the non diverting position with a car seal or a lock and key type configuration. Records shall be generated when the by pass device(s) of the closed

- vent system is or has the potential to divert the effluent from the production lines to the atmosphere. Such records shall include the date, time, and duration of diverting the effluent, quantity of effluent diverted, and reason for diverting the effluent to the atmosphere. These records shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.
- b. The system shall be constructed and maintained free of leaks. A leaking component is defined as a measured instrument reading of 500 ppm and greater above background when using U.S. EPA Method 21 or by visual inspection using detection methods incorporating sight, sounds, or smell, indications of leak identified using such methods constitute a leak.
- c. All detected leaks of the closed vent system shall be repaired within 15 days of detection with the first attempt of making the repair no later than five (5) days after detection.
- d. All repaired leaks shall be verified by using the same method as used in 13.1.2.b.
- e. Control device Scrub 2 shall be operated such that the device has a minimum removal efficiency for acetone of at least 95% on a mass basis. Compliance with this limitation shall be satisfied by the following operational conditions:
  - i. The scrubber shall be operated with a scrubbing liquor recirculation rate of no less than 9.2 gpm and a make up water flowrate of no less than 2 gpm.

#### [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.1.2.)]

13.1.3. The permittee shall operate the small heat exchanger system (cooling water flowrate less than 8,000 gallons per minute) which is not meeting one or more of the conditions in 40 CFR §63.104(a), in accordance with the following:

## [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(b)]

- a. The permittee shall develop a written inspection plan. The plan must describe the inspection to be performed that will provide evidence of hydrocarbons in the cooling water. Among other things, the plan may include checks for visible floating hydrocarbons on the water, hydrocarbon odor, discolored water, and /or chemical addition rates.

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(b)(1)]
- b. The exchanger system shall be inspected at least once per quarter in accordance with the inspection plan. [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(b)(1)]
- c. Any identified leak or indications of a leak must be repaired or demonstrate that the HAP concentration in the cooling water does not constitute a leak as defined in 40 CFR §63.104(b)(6) within 45 calendar days after indications of the leak are identified.

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(b)(2)]

#### [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.1.3.)]

13.1.4. The permittee shall repair any leak from any process vessel and equipment used by the polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines that is in organic HAP service within 15 calendar days after detection of the leak or document the reason for any delay of repair.

For this condition a leak is defined as follows:

- a. When using detection methods incorporating sight, sounds, or smell, indications of leak(s) identified using such methods constitute a leak, unless the permittee can demonstrate that the indications of a leak are due to a condition other than loss of HAP.

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(a)(3)(ii)]
- b. When using Method 21 of 40 CFR Part 60, Appendix A 7, a leaking component is defined as a measured instrument reading 500 ppmv or greater. The permittee may also use Method 21 with a leak definition of 500 ppmv to determine if indications of a leak identified during an inspection conducted in accordance with item a of this condition are due to a condition other than loss of HAP.

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(a)(3)(iii)]

- c. For this condition, a leak is "repaired" if any of the following conditions are met:
  - i. The visual, audible, olfactory, or other indications of a leak to the atmosphere have been eliminated, or

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(a)(4)(i)]

ii. No bubbles are observed at potential leak sites during a leak check using soap solution, or

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(a)(4)(ii)]

iii. The system will hold a test pressure.

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(a)(4)(iii)]

## [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.1.4.)]

- 13.1.5. At all times, the permittee must operate and maintain any affected chemical manufacturing process unit (CMPU), which is the two polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines, including associated air pollution control equipment and monitoring equipment, in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether such operation and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Director and/or Administrator, which may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, review of operation and maintenance procedures, review of operation and maintenance records, and inspection of the CMPU.

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11495(d), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.1.5.)]
- 13.1.6. Operation and Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment. The permittee shall, to the extent practicable, install, maintain, and operate all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub-2 and Scrub-3) and associated monitoring equipment in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions, or comply with any more stringent limits set forth in this permit or as set forth by any State rule, Federal regulation, or alternative control plan approved by the Secretary.

[45CSR§13-5.10., 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.1.6.)]

## **13.2. Monitoring Requirements**

13.2.1. The permittee shall continuously measure and record the recirculation rate of scrubbing liquor and make up water flowrate for Scrub 2. Such system shall at a minimum measure and record each of the noted parameters

once per hour and each hourly reading for each operating day shall be used to determine the daily average. Should the permittee record more than one measurement per hour, these measurements/readings must be taken in equal intervals over the hour and all readings must then be used when determining the daily average. Records of such readings and all maintenance preformed on the instruments shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.

## [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.2.1.)]

- 13.2.2. Within 180 days of start up of the polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines, the permittee shall conduct an initial and thereafter annual inspections of the closed vent system as required in Condition 13.1.2.b. Any identified leak or defective component shall be repaired in accordance with the timing requirements of Condition 13.1.2.c. and verified the repair is completed in accordance with Condition 13.1.2.d. Records of such inspections and repairs shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2. and include the following:
  - a. Date of inspection;
  - b. Name of inspector(s);
  - c. Name and identification of Leaking/Defective Component(s);
  - d. Method of Detection;
  - e. Date of the repair of leaking/defective component;
  - f. Date the repair was verified; and
  - g. Method used to verify the repair.

## [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.2.2.)]

13.2.3. The permittee shall conduct, within 90 days after initial startup and thereafter quarterly, management practice inspections of the process vessels and equipment of the two polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines in organic HAP service. Inspections must be conducted while the subject line is operating. Such inspections shall be conducted using one of the methods prescribed in Condition 13.1.4. with the corresponding leak definition. Detected leaks shall be repaired and verified in accordance with the timing defined in Condition 13.1.4. Records of management practice inspections, repairs, and reasons for any delay of repair shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §§63.11495(a)(3), (3)(i) through (v), (4), (5) and 63.11501(c)(1)(i), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.2.3.)]

## 13.3. Testing Requirements

- [Reserved]

#### 13.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

- 13.4.1. **Record of Monitoring.** The permittee shall keep records of monitoring information that include the following:
  - a. The date, place as defined in this permit, and time of sampling or measurements;
  - b. The date(s) analyses were performed;
  - c. The company or entity that performed the analyses;

- d. The analytical techniques or methods used;
- e. The results of the analyses; and
- f. The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement.
- [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.4.1.)]
- 13.4.2. Record of Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment. For all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3), the permittee shall maintain accurate records of all required pollution control equipment inspection and/or preventative maintenance procedures.
- [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.4.2.)]
- 13.4.3. Record of Malfunctions of Air Pollution Control Equipment. For all air pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3), the permittee shall maintain records of the occurrence and duration of any malfunction or operational shutdown of the air pollution control equipment during which excess emissions occur. For each such case, the following information shall be recorded:
  - a. The equipment involved.
  - b. Steps taken to minimize emissions during the event.
  - c. The duration of the event.
  - d. The estimated increase in emissions during the event.

For each such case associated with an equipment malfunction, the additional information shall also be recorded:

- e. The cause of the malfunction.
- f. Steps taken to correct the malfunction.
- g. Any changes or modifications to equipment or procedures that would help prevent future recurrences of the malfunction.
- [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.4.3.)]
- 13.4.4. The permittee shall record the number of batches of each process operation per month and any updated emissions calculations, as specified in 40 CFR §63.11496(a)(3). Alternatively, keep records of the worst-case processes of organic HAP usage, as specified in §63.11496(a)(2) and (4), respectively. Such records shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.
- [45CSR34, 40 CFR §§63.11496(a)(3) and 63.11501(c)(1)(iii), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.4.4.)]
- 13.4.5. The permittee shall determine the total concentration of partially soluble HAP in each wastewater stream using process knowledge, engineering assessment, or test data to determine compliance with concentration limit in Condition 13.1.1.g. This determination must be repeated within 30 days after making any process or operational change that affects the concentration of partially soluble HAP in a wastewater stream. The permittee shall identify the wastewater stream and treatment it receives. Multiple wastewater streams with similar characteristics from the polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines may be grouped

together for recordkeeping purposes. Records of such determinations shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.

- [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11498(a)(1) and §63.11501(c)(1)(vi), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.4.5.)]
- 13.4.6. The permittee shall keep records of small heat exchange system inspections, demonstrations of indications of leaks that do not constitute leaks, repairs, and reasons for any delay in repair as specified in Condition 13.1.3. (40 CFR §63.11495(b)). Such records shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.
  - [45CSR34, 40CFR §63.11495(b)(3), 40CFR §63.11501(c)(1)(ii), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.4.6.)]
- 13.4.7. The permittee must keep records of the dates and results of each inspection event, the dates of equipment repairs, and, if applicable, the reasons for any delay in repair.

[45CSR34 and 40CFR863.11495(a)(5)]

# 13.5. Reporting Requirements

- 13.5.1. The permittee shall submit a *Notification of Compliance Status* (NOCS) for the two polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines within 180 days after startup of the lines and as required by 40 CFR §63.9(h). Such notice shall be submitted in accordance with Condition 3.5.1. and include the following additional information as applicable:
  - a. This certification of compliance, signed by a responsible official:
  - b. "This facility complies with the management practices in §63.11495."
  - c. "This facility complies with the requirements in §63.11496 for HAP emissions from process vents."
  - d. "This facility complies with the requirements in §63.11496 and §63.11497 for surge control vessels, bottoms receivers, and storage tanks."
  - e. "This facility complies with the requirements in §63.11498 to treat wastewater streams."
  - f. "This facility complies with the requirements in §63.11499 for heat exchange systems."
  - g. A list of all transferred liquids that are reactive or resinous materials, as defined in §63.11502(b).
  - h. If the permittee is complying with provisions in an overlapping rule in accordance with 40 CFR §63.11500, identify the affected CMPU, heat exchange system, and/or wastewater system; provide a list of the specific provisions with which you will comply; and demonstrate that the provisions with which the permittee will comply are at least as stringent as the otherwise applicable requirements, including monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements, in Subpart VVVVVV of 40 CFR Part 63.
  - [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.9(h), §§63.11501(b)(1) through (b)(5), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.5.1.)]
- 13.5.2. The permittee shall submit semi annual reports to the Director in accordance with Condition 3.5.1. when during the reporting period any of the following events were experience as described in the following:

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(d)]
  - a. Deviations: Any deviation from the requirements of Subpart VVVVV of 40 CFR Part 63. [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(d)(1)]

- b. Delay of leak repair: For each occurrence that delay of leak repair beyond 15 days for any process equipment, storage tank, surge control vessel, bottoms receiver, and each delay of leak repair beyond 45 days for any heat exchange system with a cooling water flow rate less than 8,000 gal/min: information on the date the leak was identified, the reason for the delay in repair, and the date the leak was repaired. [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(d)(3)]
- e. Process change: For each process change that affects a compliance determination and submit a new certification of compliance with the applicable requirements in accordance with the procedures specified in 40 CFR §63.11501(b).

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(d)(4)]

- d. Overlapping rule requirements: Any change that affects compliance in the overlapping rule provisions. [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(d)(6)]
- e. Reactive and resinous materials: Report any transfer of liquids that are reactive or resinous materials, as defined in \$63.11502(b), and not included in the NOCS.

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR \$63.11501(d)(7)]
- f. Malfunctions: If a malfunction occurred during the reporting period, the report must include the number of instances of malfunctions that caused emissions in excess of a standard. For each malfunction that caused emissions in excess of a standard, the report must include a list of the affected sources or equipment, an estimate of the volume of each regulated pollutant emitted over the standard, and a description of the method used to estimate the emissions. The report must also include a description of actions you took during a malfunction of an affected source to minimize emissions in accordance with 40 CFR §63.11495(d), including actions taken to correct a malfunction.

  [45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(d)(8)]

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 5.5.2.)]

13.6. Compliance Plan

NΙΛ

# 14.0. Ancillary Process Support Activities-Specific Requirements (PUD)

#### 14.1. Limitations and Standards

14.1.1. The permittee shall only use submerged loading or bottom loading at the Loading Rack identified as PUD LR when transferring finish product to tanker trucks or railcars.

#### [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.1.1.)]

14.1.2. The permittee shall vent the effluent from Tank 306 (Wet Acetone Tank), Tank 307 (Dry Acetone Tank), CV 1 (Acetone Collection Vessel) and Acetone Recovery Unit to a closed vent system which directs the effluent to a control device identified as Scrub 3. This closed vent system and control device shall be constructed, maintained, operated in accordance with the Condition 14.1.3. During periods of planned routine maintenance of the control device identified as Scrub 3, no liquids shall be added to these vessels and operate the Acetone Recovery Unit.

## [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.1.2.)]

- 14.1.3. The closed vent system and control device identified as Scrub 3 shall be constructed, operated, and maintained in accordance with the following:
  - a. Each by pass device valve that could divert the effluent stream from the control device to the atmosphere shall be install, and operate with a flow indicator that is capable of taking periodic readings of the effluent being by passed or secure the bypass valve in the non-diverting position with a car seal or a lock and key type configuration. Records shall be generated as when the by pass device(s) of the closed vent system is or has the potential to divert the effluent from the production lines to the atmosphere. Such records shall include the date, time, and duration of diverting the effluent, quantity of effluent diverted, and reason for diverting the effluent to the atmosphere. These records shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.
  - b. The system shall be constructed and maintained free of leaks. A leaking component is defined as a measured instrument reading 500 ppm and greater above background when using U.S. EPA Method 21 or by visual inspection.
  - e. All detected leaks of the closed vent system shall be repaired within 15 days of detection.
  - d. All repaired leaks shall be verified to be using the same method that discovery of the leak was detected.
  - e. Control device Scrub 3 shall be operated in a manner that the device has a removal efficiency for acetone of at least 95% on a mass basis. Compliance with this limitation shall be satisfied by the following operation conditions:
    - i. The scrubber shall be operated with a scrubbing liquor recirculation rate of no less than 6 gpm with a continuous make up water flowrate of no less than 1.5 gpm.

#### [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.1.3.)]

14.1.4. The permittee shall only use submerged loading to fill the portable acetone containers or tanker trucks at the Acetone Transfer Rack.

#### [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.1.4.)]

14.1.5. Operation and Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment. The permittee shall, to the extent practicable, install, maintain, and operate all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3) and associated monitoring equipment in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions, or comply with any more stringent limits set forth in this permit or as set forth by any State rule, Federal regulation, or alternative control plan approved by the Secretary.

[45CSR§13-5.10., 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.1.3.)]

## **14.2.** Monitoring Requirements

14.2.1. The permittee shall continuously measure and record the recirculation rate of scrubbing liquor and make up water flowrate for Scrub 3. Such system shall at the minimum measure and record each of the note parameters once per hour and each hourly reading for operating day shall be used to determine the daily average. Should the permittee record more than one measurement per hour, these measurements/readings must be taken in equal intervals over the hour and all readings must then be used when determining the daily average. Records of such readings and all maintenance preformed on the instruments shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2.

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.2.1.)]

- 14.2.2. Within 180 days of start up of the polyurethane dispersion batch operated production lines, the permittee shall conduct an initial and thereafter annual inspections of the closed vent system as required in Condition 14.1.3.b. Any identified leak or defective component shall be repaired in accordance with the timing requirements of Condition 14.1.3.c. and verified the repair is completed in accordance with Condition 14.1.3.d. Records of such inspections and repairs shall be maintained in accordance with Condition 3.4.2. and include the following:
  - a. Date of inspection;
  - b. Name of inspector(s);
  - c. Name and identification of Leaking/Defective Component(s);
  - d. Method of Detection;
  - e. Date of the repair of leaking/defective component;
  - f. Date the repair was verified; and
  - g. Method used to verify the repair.

[45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.2.2.)]

## **14.3.** Testing Requirements

[Reserved]

# 14.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

14.4.1. **Record of Monitoring.** The permittee shall keep records of monitoring information that include the following:

- The date, place as defined in this permit, and time of sampling or measurements; b. The date(s) analyses were performed; c. The company or entity that performed the analyses; The analytical techniques or methods used; e. The results of the analyses; and The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement. [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.4.1.)] 14.4.2. Record of Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment. For all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3), the permittee shall maintain accurate records of all required pollution control equipment inspection and/or preventative maintenance procedures. [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.4.2.)] 14.4.3. Record of Malfunctions of Air Pollution Control Equipment. For all air pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 of R13 3463 (Scrub 2 and Scrub 3), the permittee shall maintain records of the occurrence and duration of any malfunction or operational shutdown of the air pollution control equipment during which excess emissions occur. For each such case, the following information shall be recorded: The equipment involved. b. Steps taken to minimize emissions during the event. c. The duration of the event. The estimated increase in emissions during the event. For each such case associated with an equipment malfunction, the additional information shall also be recorded: The cause of the malfunction. Steps taken to correct the malfunction. g. Any changes or modifications to equipment or procedures that would help prevent future recurrences of
- [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.4.3.)]

the malfunction.

- 14.4.4. The permittee shall maintain records of finished product loaded through PUD LR and loading method used (splash, submerged, bottom).
  - [45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.4.4.)]

14.4.5. The permittee shall keep records of all transferred liquids that are reactive or resinous materials, as defined in 40 CFR §63.11502(b), and not included in the Notice of Compliance Status (NOCS) as required under 40 CFR §63.11501(b).

[45CSR34, 40 CFR §63.11501(c)(7), 45CSR13, R13-3463 (Condition 6.4.5.)]

14.5. Reporting Requirements

[Reserved]

14.6. Compliance Plan

# **APPENDIX A**

# **45CSR2** Monitoring Plan

# 45 CSR 2 Registration, Monitoring and Recordkeeping Plan

# Covestro New Martinsville

## **Facility Information:**

Facility Name: Covestro LLC

Facility Address: 17595 Energy Road

Proctor, WV 26055

Facility Environmental Contact: M. A. Henderson

Covestro, New Martinsville is a chemical manufacturing facility with the following Type 'b' combustion units discharging through individual stacks.

#### **TABLE 1A**

Unit ID	DHI	Fuel Source
Olik ID		r dei 30dice
	(mmBTU/hr)	
Boiler #9 (022)	246.1	Natural Gas
Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3	Natural Gas
Boiler #11	98	Natural Gas
Fluid Bed Incinerator #4	40	Natural Gas, Distillate Oil, Hazardous Waste
Sum of DHI for all units	555.4	

All fuel burning units are Type 'b' fuel burning units as defined in 45 CSR 2 – 2.10.b.

#### §45-2A-3. APPLICABILITY

§45-2A-3.1 This rule applies to any fuel burning unit(s) having a design heat input (DHI) over ten (10) million BTU/hr.

Based on this applicability, the following units are exempt from the rule.

#### **TABLE 2A**

Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
None		

§45-2A-3.1.a. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit(s) which combusts only natural gas shall be exempt from sections 5 and 6.

§45-2A-3.1.b. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit(s) with a DHI of less than 100 mmBTU/hr shall be exempt from the periodic testing requirements of section 5, and the monitoring requirements of section 6.

Based on this applicability, the following units are exempt from the testing and monitoring requirements of the rule.

#### **TABLE 3A**

Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
Boiler #9 (022)	246.1	Natural Gas
Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3	Natural Gas
Boiler #11	98	Natural Gas
Fluid Bed Incinerator #4	40	Natural Gas, Distillate Oil, Hazardous Waste

#### §45-2A-4. REGISTRATION

§45-2A-4.1. The owner or operator shall conduct periodic simultaneous weight emission tests of all similar fuel burning units at each source, except where the owner or operator registers allowable emission rates for individual stacks in accordance with subsection 4.2 of this rule.

§45-2A-4.2. In accordance with subsection 4.2 of 45CSR2, the owner or operator may register an allowable emission rate for each individual stack, in pounds per hour, determined as provided in Appendix B.

It is Covestro's understanding that many of the fuel burning units located at this facility are exempt from testing and monitoring. However, the fuel burning units are still subject to the registration requirements of §45-2A-4 which requires periodic simultaneous weight emission testing (§45-2A-4.1.) or the owner or operator registers allowable emission rates for individual stacks in accordance with subsection 4.2, in pounds per hour, determined as provided in App. B.

In accordance with §45-2A-4.2. attached is the registration of the allowable particulate emission rates for each individual stack in pounds per hour as determined by Appendix B. Please note that the original registration was submitted and approved in 2001

# §45-2A-4. REGISTRATION

# **Appendix B Registration**

Table 1 - Sum of Design Heat Inputs for Similar Units					
Type 'a'		Type 'b'		Type 'c'	
(A)	(B)	(C)	(D)	(E)	(F)
Unit ID	DHI	Unit ID	DHI	Unit ID	DHI
	(mmBTU/hr)		(mmBTU /hr)		(mmBTU/hr)
		Boiler #9 (022)	246.1		
		Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3		
		Boiler #11	98		
		Fluid Bed Incinerator #4	40		
Sum of DHI for	0	Sum of DHI for		Sum of DHI for	0
all Type 'a' units		all Type 'a' units		all Type 'a' units	

Table 2 – Weig	Table 2 – Weight Emission Limits for Similar Units			
(A)	(B) Total Design Heat Input	(C) Factor from 45CSR2,	(D) Weight Emission Rate	
	(mmBTU/hr)	Subsection 4.1 (lb/mmBTU)	(lb/hr)1,2	
Sum of DHI for all		0.05		
Type 'a' units				
Sum of DHI for all	555.4	0.09	50.0	
Type 'b' units				
Sum of DHI for all		N/A, look up lb/hr limit		
Type 'c' units		45CSR2, Table 45-2		

# §45-2A-4. REGISTRATION

Table 3 – Registration of Standard Individual Stack Emission
Rates

Rates				
(A)	(B)	(C)	(D)	(E)
Stack ID	Sum of DHI	Sum of DHI for all	Wt. Emission Rate for	Stack Emission Rate
	for all units	Similar Units	all Similar Units	(lb/hr)
	venting thru	(Table 2,	(Table 2, Column D)	[(B/C)*D=E]
	stack	Column B (mmBTU/hr)	(mmBTU/hr)	
	(mmBTU/hr)	,	,	
Boiler #9 (022)	246.1	852	76.7	22.2
Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3	852	76.7	15.4
Boiler #11	98	852	76.7	8.8
Fluid Bed Incinerator #4	40	852	76.7	3.6
Stack Allowable Emission Rate (lb/hr)				50

# §45–2A-5 Testing Requirements & §45–2A-6 Monitoring Plan Requirements

It is Covestro's understanding that all fuel burning units that do not meet the criteria of applicability in §45-2A-3 are either exempt from the rule (§45-2A-3.1.) or exempt from the testing and monitoring requirements of sections 5 and 6 (§45-2A-3.1.a., §45-2A-3.1.b.). The fuel burning units that are exempt from the requirements of §45-2A-5 and §45-2A-6 are listed in Table 2A and Table 3A.

The only fuel burning units subject to the requirements of §45-2A-5 and §45-2A-6 are listed in the following Table 4A.

#### **TABLE 4A**

===		
Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
None		

# §45–2A-5 Testing Requirements & §45–2A-6 Monitoring Plan Requirements

## **Visible Emission Testing and Monitoring Plan**

§45-2A-5.1.a. The owner or operator shall periodically conduct or have conducted, visible emission tests to determine the compliance of each stack with the visible emission standard set forth in section 3 of 45CSR2.

§45 CSR 2, 3.1. No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any fuel burning unit which is greater than ten (10) percent opacity based on a six minute block average.

There is no fuel oil used in the boilers.

# §45–2A-5 Testing Requirements & §45–2A-6 Monitoring Plan Requirements

## **Weight Emission Testing and Monitoring Plan**

§45-2A-5.2.a. The owner or operator shall periodically conduct or have conducted, weight emission tests to determine the compliance of each fuel stack with the weight emission standards set forth in section 4 of 45CSR2.

Fuel oil is no longer used in the boilers

§45-2A-7.1.a. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit(s) shall maintain records of the operating schedule, and the quality and quantity of fuel burned in each fuel burning unit as specified in paragraphs 7.1.a.1 through 7.1.a.6, as applicable.

The following units will maintain records in accordance to 7.1.a.1. through 7.1.b. as it pertains to the fuel source utilized by that unit.

#### Table 5A

Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
Boiler #9 (022)	246.1	Natural Gas,
Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3	Natural Gas,
Boiler #11	98	Natural Gas
Fluid Bed Incinerator #4	40	Natural Gas, Distillate Oil, Hazardous Waste

- 7.1.a.1. For fuel burning unit(s) which burn only pipeline quality natural gas, such records shall include, but not be limited to, the date and time of start-up and shutdown, and the quantity of fuel consumed on a monthly basis.
- 7.1.a.2. For fuel burning unit(s) which burn only distillate oil, such records shall include, but not be limited to, the date and time of start-up and shutdown, the quantity of fuel consumed on a monthly basis and a BTU analysis for each shipment.
- 7.1.a.5. For fuel burning unit(s) which burn an alternate fuel(s), such records shall include, but not be limited to, the date and time of start-up and shutdown, and fuel quality analysis as approved by the Director.
- 7.1.a.6. For fuel burning unit(s) which burn a combination of fuels, the owner or operator shall comply with the applicable recordkeeping requirements of paragraph 7.1.a.1 through paragraph 7.1.a.5. for each fuel burned.
- 7.1.b. Records of all required monitoring data and support information shall be maintained on-site for a period of at least five (5) years from the date of monitoring, sampling, measurement or reporting. Support information includes all calibration and maintenance records and all strip chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation, and copies of all required reports.

Quarterly *Monitoring Summary Reports* will be maintained onsite in the attached format for each applicable unit and fuel source. Exception reporting with respect to non-COMS Based Monitoring will comply with the reporting requirements of §45-2A-7.2.c. through §45-2A-7.2.d.

#### §45-2A-7 Non-COMS Monitoring Summary Report

Covestro New Martinsville, WV			
	g Period Starting: g Period Ending:		
Natural Gas			
Unit	Start up / Shut Down Dates and Times	Monthly Quantity of Fuel Consumed	
Distillate Oil			
Unit	Start up / Shut Down Dates and Times	Monthly Quantity of Fuel Consumed	

## 7.2. Exception Reporting.

Exception reporting with respect to weight emission testing will comply with the requirements of reporting and testing under the Appendix of 45CSR2.

§45-2A-7.2.a. With respect to excursions associated with measured emissions under Section 4 of 45CSR2, compliance with the reporting and testing requirements under the Appendix to 45CSR2 shall fulfill the requirement for a periodic exception report under subdivision 8.3.b of 45CSR2.

Exception reporting with respect to non-COMS Based Monitoring will comply with the reporting requirements of §45-2A-7.2.c. through §45-2A-7.2.d.

- 7.2.c. Non-COMS Based Monitoring Each owner or operator employing non-COMS based monitoring shall submit a "Monitoring Summary Report" and/or an "Excursion and Monitoring Plan Performance Report" to the Director on a semi-annual basis as part of the Title V Compliance Monitoring report.; the Director may, on a case-by-case basis, require more frequent reporting if the Director deems it necessary to accurately assess the compliance status of the fuel burning unit(s). The Monitoring Summary Report shall be in a format approved by the Director.
- 7.2.c.1. If the total number of excursions for the reporting period is less than one percent (1%) of the total number of readings for the reporting period and the number of readings missing for the reporting period is less than five percent (5%) of the total number of readings agreed upon in the monitoring plan for the reporting period, the Monitoring Summary Report shall be submitted to the Director; the Excursion and Monitoring System Performance report shall be maintained on-site and shall be submitted to the Director upon request.
- 7.2.c.2. If the number of excursions for the reporting period is one percent (1%) or greater of the total number of readings for the reporting period or the number of readings missing for the reporting period is five percent (5%) or greater of the total number of readings agreed upon in the monitoring plan for the reporting period, the Monitoring Summary Report and the Excursion and Monitoring Plan Performance Report shall both be submitted to the Director.

- 7.2.c.3. The Excursion and Monitoring Plan Performance Report shall be in a format approved by the Director and shall include, but not be limited to, the following information:
- 7.2.c.3.a. The magnitude of each excursion, and the date and time, including starting and ending times, of each excursion;
- 7.2.c.3.b. Specific identification of each excursion that occurs during startups, shutdowns, and malfunctions of the facility;
- 7.2.c.3.c. The nature and cause of any excursion (if known), and the corrective action taken and preventative measures adopted (if any);
- 7.2.c.3.d. The date and time identifying each period during when data is unavailable, and the reason for data unavailability and the corrective action taken; and
- 7.2.c.3.e. When no excursions have occurred or there were no periods of data unavailability, such information shall be stated in the report.
- 7.2.d. To the extent that an excursion is due to a malfunction, the reporting requirements in section 9 of 45CSR2 shall be followed.

Non-COMS *Excursion and Monitoring Plan Performance Reports* will be maintained onsite in the attached format for each excursion. Exception reporting with respect to non-COMS Based Monitoring will comply with the reporting requirements of §45-2A-7.2.c. through §45-2A-7.2.d.

# §45-2A-7 Excursion and Monitoring Plan Performance Report

## Covestro New Martinsville, WV

Unit:		
Date of Excursion:		
Start Time of		
Excursion:		
End Time of		
Excursion:		
Magnitude of Excursion	(Opacity Readings):	
Identify if excursion occ	urred during:	
Startup:		
Shutdown:		
Malfunction:		
Identify the nature and cause	e of the excursion and any preventative	measures adopted:
Identify any periods of time v	when data is not available, reason for u	navailability and corrective action:
		·

When no excursions have occurred - state it in the report!

When there are no periods of data availability - state it in the report!

## **APPENDIX B**

45CSR10 Monitoring Plan

# 45 CSR 10 Registration, Monitoring and Recordkeeping Plan

# Coverstro LLC New Martinsville

## **Facility Information:**

Facility Name: Covestro

Facility Address: 17595 Energy Road

Proctor, WV 26055

Facility Environmental Contact: M. A. Henderson

Covestro, New Martinsville is a chemical manufacturing facility with the following Type 'b' combustion units discharging through individual stacks.

#### TABLE 1

IADELI		
Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
Boiler #9 (022)	246.1	Natural Gas
Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3	Natural Gas
Boiler #11	98	Natural Gas
Fluid Bed Incinerator #4	40	Natural Gas, Distillate Oil, Hazardous Waste
Sum of DHI for all units	555.4	

All fuel burning units are Type 'b' fuel burning units as defined in 45 CSR 10 – 2.8.b.

#### §45 –10A-3. APPLICABILITY

# §45 CSR10 3.1.a. Fuel burning unit(s) having a design heat input (DHI) less than ten (10) million BTU/hr are exempt.

Based on this applicability, the following units are exempt from the rule.

#### TABLE 2

Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
None		

§45 CSR10 3.1.b Fuel burning unit(s) which combusts only natural gas, wood or distillate oil alone or in combination are exempt.

Based on this applicability, the following units are exempt from the rule.

#### TABLE 3

Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
Boiler #9 (022)	246.1	Natural Gas
Boiler #10 (22A)	171.3	Natural Gas
Boiler #11	98	Natural Gas

#### §45-10A-4. REGISTRATION

# §45–10A-4 Registration of Allowable Emission Rates for Individual Stacks.

In accordance with §45-10A-4.1 the following stacks are required to be registered.

#### **TABLE 5**

Unit ID	DHI (mmBTU/hr)	Fuel Source
None		

#### §45-10A-4. REGISTRATION

§45 –10A-4.1 In accordance with subsection 3.4.a. of 45CSR10, the owner or operator may register an allowable emission rate for each individual stack, in pounds per hour, determined as provided in Appendix B, except where: §45 –10A-4.1.b The Director has approved a petition for an alternative individual stack allowable emission rate.

In January 2000 Bayer signed Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2. Covestro understands that the S02 limits as agreed to in the consent order constitute an alternative individual stack allowable emission rate as stated in §45 –10A-4.1.b.

Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2 Section IV. COMPLIANCE PROGRAM states the following as it pertains to Boiler #9 (022), Boiler #10 (22A) and the Solids Incinerator #1:

- 1. The Company agrees that it shall not operate any source of SO<sub>2</sub> emissions unless such source is in compliance with the Code, terms of this consent order, and any additional or more stringent SO<sub>2</sub> provisions of 45 CSR 10.
- 2. The Company agrees that at all times, including periods of source start-up, shut down, and malfunction, that it will, to the extent possible, maintain and operate all sources of SO<sub>2</sub> emissions, including associated air pollution control equipment, in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing such emissions.
- 3. Upon the effective date of this Consent Order, the Company agrees to comply with the following emission and operational limitations:
  - C. SO<sub>2</sub> emissions from Boiler Number 9 and Boiler Number 10 shall not exceed 86 lbs./hour and 62.5 lbs./hour respectively.
    - a. Sulfur content of the fuel oil burned in Boilers Number 9 and 10 shall not exceed 0.72%.
    - b. Total combined fuel oil burn rate to Boilers Number 9 and 10 shall not exceed 22 gallons per minute.
  - D. SO<sub>2</sub> emissions from Incinerator #1, Solids Incinerator, shall not exceed 9.5 lbs./hour. The unit's burners shall only fire natural gas. The unit shall only incinerate non-hazardous plant waste.

## §45–10A-4. REGISTRATION

Attached is the "Registration of Alternative Stack Emission Rates" table and all other Appendix B tables which demonstrate the increased level of compliance that Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2 carries.

#### APPENDIX B REGISTRATION

Registration of Alternative Stack Emission Rates			
(A)	(B)	(C)	
Stack ID	Identify each unit venting through stack	Alternative Stack Emission Rate	
		(lb/hr)	
None			
Sum of Alternat	ive Stack Emission Rates (lb/hr)		

Sum of Design Heat Inputs for Similar Units					
Type 'a'		Type 'b'		Type 'c'	
(A) Unit ID	(B) DHI (mmBTU/hr)	(C) Unit ID	(D) DHI (mmBTU/ hr)	(E) Unit ID	(F) DHI (mmBTU/hr)
			,		
Sum of DHI for	0	Sum of DHI for		Sum of DHI for	0
all Type 'a' units		all Type 'b' units		all Type 'c' units	

# §45-10A-4. REGISTRATION

Weight Em	Weight Emission Limits for Similar Units				
(A)	(B)	(C)	(D)		
	Total Design Heat Input	Factor from 45CSR10,	Weight Emission Rate		
	(mmBTU/hr)	Section 3	(lb/hr)		
		(lb/mmBTU)	[B * C = D]		
Sum of DHI for all	0		0		
Type 'a' units					
	0		0		
Type 'b' units					
Sum of DHI	0		0		
for all Type 'c' units					

Registration of Standard Individual Stack Emission Rates					
(A) Stack ID	(B) Identify each unit venting through stack	(C) Sum of DHI for all units venting through stack (mmBTU/hr)	(D) Sum of DHI for all similar units (mmBTU/hr)	(E) Wt. Emission rate for all similar units (Ib/hr)	(F) Stack Emission Rate
None		(mmb10/m)	(IIIII)	(18/111)	(18/111)
Stack Allo	Stack Allowable Emission Rate (lb/hr)				

#### §45–10A-4. REGISTRATION

§45 –10A-4.1 In accordance with subsection 3.4.a. of 45CSR10, the owner or operator may register an allowable emission rate for each individual stack, in pounds per hour, determined as provided in Appendix B, except where:

§45 –10A-4.1.a The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit utilizes CEMS or daily ASTM method sampling and analysis to demonstrate compliance with the plant-wide emission limit and the provisions of subdivision 3.4.a of 45 CSR10.

Permit R13-842 was issued to Bayer for a fluidized bed incineration system on December 9, 1986. The permit was revised on February 8, 1995 to replace a laboratory test method for S02 with a continuous S02 analyzer. In accordance with §45–10A-4.1.a., the following stack utilizes a CEM to demonstrate compliance for S02 emissions.

Table 6

Unit ID	DHI	Weight Emission Rate (R13-842)	
	(mmBTU/hr)	(lbs/hr)	
Fluid Bed Incinerator	40	12.3	

In January, 2000 Bayer signed Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2. The limits agreed to in the consent order, exceed the requirements from the original Permit R13-842 and further demonstrate Covestro's commitment to meet or exceed any requirements set forth in 45CSR10A.

Table 7

Unit ID	DHI	Weight Emission Rate (R13-842)
	(mmBTU/hr)	(lbs/hr)
Fluid Bed Incinerator	40	7.1

Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2 Section IV. COMPLIANCE PROGRAM states the following as it pertains to the Fluid Bed Incinerator.

- 3. Upon the effective date of this Consent Order, the Company agrees to comply with the following emission and operational limitations:
  - E. SO<sub>2</sub> emissions from Incinerator #4, Fluidized Bed Incinerator shall not exceed 7.1 lbs./hour and 28.4 tons per year.

# §45–10A-5 Testing Requirements & §45–10A-6 Monitoring Plan Requirements

§45–10A-5.1.c. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit may petition for alternatives to the testing requirements of subsection 5.1 for units that are infrequently used or for infrequently used fuels.

# §45–10A-5 Testing Requirements & §45–10A-6 Monitoring Plan Requirements

§45–10A-5.4. The owner or operator of a fuel burning unit employing CEMS to meet the requirements of section 6 shall be exempt from the testing requirements of subsections 5.1,5.2, and 5.3.

#### B. Fluid Bed Incinerator

In January, 2000 Bayer signed Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2. Section V. COMPLIANCE TESTING AND MONITORING REQUIREMENTS states the following as it pertains to the Fluid Bed Incinerator.

5. Compliance with the sulfur dioxide emissions limits established in Section IV.3.E. Fluidized Bed Incinerator, shall be demonstrated by a Continuous Emission Monitoring (CEM) program as required by R13-842.

- A. Boiler #9 (022), Boiler #10 (22A), Solids Incinerator #1
- B. Fluid Bed Incinerator #4

In accordance with the RECORDKEEPING, NOTICES AND REPORTING Requirements of CO-SIP-2000-2. Section VI., Covestro will submit quarterly analyzer summary reports for sulfur dioxide per Conditions B.7 and B.8 of Permit R13-842 (as modified February 8, 1995), for the Fluidized Bed Incinerator. This will be completed in accordance with 40 CFR 60.7. Also included will be a description of any changes made since the last quarter in the continuous emissions monitoring system process or controls. This report will be due no later than fifteen (15) days following the end of the previous quarter.

Also, in January, 2000 Bayer signed Consent Order # CO-SIP-2000-2. Section VI. RECORDKEEPING, NOTICES AND REPORTING which states the following as it pertains to Boiler #9 (022), Boiler #10 (22A), Solids Incinerator #1 and the Fluid Bed Incinerator.

- 1. When demonstrating compliance using a reference test method under 40 CFR part 60, Appendix A, the Company shall be required to submit a test protocol to the Director for approval at least thirty (30) days prior to the projected test dates. The Director shall be provided written notice of the actual test dates after approval of the test protocol, but not less than fifteen (15) days prior to the first date of testing.
- 2. The Company shall maintain records of the date, time and duration and magnitude of emissions of any malfunction in the operation of sources subject to this Consent Order, any malfunction of air pollution control equipment or any periods during which a control device was inoperative.
- 3. The Company shall report to the Director, by telephone or telefax, any malfunction of such source or its air pollution control equipment which results in any excess SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate within twenty-four (24) hours of becoming aware of such condition. The Company shall file a written report concerning the malfunction with the Director within ten (10) days, providing the following information:
  - A. A detailed explanation of the factors involved or causes of the malfunction:
  - B. The date and time of duration (with starting and ending times) of the period of excess emissions;
  - C. An estimate of the total amount of excess emissions discharged during the malfunction period;
  - D. The maximum emission rate determined during the malfunction in units of the applicable emissions standard;

- E. Immediate remedial actions taken at the time of the malfunction to correct or mitigate the effects of the malfunction and;
- F. A detailed explanation of the corrective measures or program that will be implemented to prevent a recurrence of the malfunction and a schedule for such implementation.
- 4. All data and information required to be recorded or obtained under the terms of this Consent Order shall be maintained in a permanent form suitable for inspection and shall be retained for at least five (5) years following the date of the record or report. All such data and information shall be submitted in accordance with the terms of this Consent Order or made available to the Director upon his or her request or during any facility inspection by an authorized representative of the Director.
- 5. All reports required to be submitted to the Director under the terms of this Consent Order shall be certified by a responsible official of the Company. This certification shall state that, based on information and belief formed by reasonable inquiry, the statements and information in the document are true, accurate and complete.

#### Appendix C

#### CERTIFICATION OF DATA ACCURACY

information con	ntained in the attached		, representing the period beginning
	and ending	, and any	supporting documents appended hereto, is
true, accurate, a	nd complete.		
Signature <sup>1</sup> (please use blue ink)	Responsible Official or Authorized Representative		Date
Name & Title (please print or type)	Name	Title	
Telephone No.		Fax No	
a. For a c	hall be signed by a "Responsible Official." corporation: The president, secretary, treasts function, or any other person who performly authorized representative of such person	nrer, or vice-president on similar policy or deci	of the corporation in charge of a principal ision-making functions for the corporation,

- or more manufacturing, production, or operating facilities applying for or subject to a permit and either:
  - (i) the facilities employ more than 250 persons or have a gross annual sales or expenditures exceeding \$25 million (in second quarter 1980 dollars), or
  - (ii) the delegation of authority to such representative is approved in advance by the Director;
- b. For a partnership or sole proprietorship: a general partner or the proprietor, respectively;
- For a municipality, State, Federal, or other public entity: either a principal executive officer or ranking elected official. For the purposes of this part, a principal executive officer of a Federal agency includes the chief executive officer having responsibility for the overall operations of a principal geographic unit of the agency (e.g., a Regional Administrator of U.S. EPA); or
- The designated representative delegated with such authority and approved in advance by the Director.